## FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT



Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. A Wyoming Corporation 1434 Kelly Johnson Blvd. Colorado Springs, CO 80920 Telephone: 719-375-1413

Website: www.PrimeIVHydration.com

Email: Franchising@PrimeIVHydration.com

This disclosure document is for the right to own and operate an Area Representative Business in which you will be responsible for promoting, establishing and supporting Unit Franchises that will own and operate businesses specializing in operating and/or managing IV rejuvenation centers ("Centers") that provide customized nutrient IV hydration therapy and cryotherapy, along with hormone and peptide therapy, to the general public at a specific location under the word mark "Prime IV Hydration & Wellness®" and such other trademarks we authorize ("Marks"). The term "Area Representative" or "Area Representatives" mean a person or entity that operates one or several Area Representative Businesses. Each Unit Franchise will report to and receive support directly and indirectly from you and/or our corporate headquarters. Unit Franchises are offered under a separate disclosure document ("FDD for Unit Franchises").

The total investment necessary to begin operations of your Area Representative Business will range from \$191,584 to \$619,284. This includes \$182,000 to \$567,750 that must be paid to the franchisor or an affiliate. Each Area Representative Business must open at least one Unit Franchise. The total investment necessary to begin operation of a Unit Franchise is \$153,902 to \$345,402.

This disclosure document ("Disclosure Document") summarizes certain provisions of your Area Representative Agreement and other information in plain English. Read this Disclosure Document and all accompanying agreements carefully. You must receive this Disclosure Document at least fourteen (14) calendar days before you sign a binding agreement with, or make any payment to, us or an affiliate in connection with the proposed franchise sale. Note, however, that no government agency has verified the information contained in this document.

You may wish to receive your Disclosure Document in another format that is more convenient for you. To discuss the availability of disclosures in different formats, contact Amy Neary, Chief Executive Officer, Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc., 1434 Kelly Johnson Blvd. Colorado Springs, CO 80920, 719-375-1413.

The terms of your contract will govern your franchise relationship. Don't rely on the Disclosure Document alone to understand your contract. Read your entire contract carefully. Show your contract and this Disclosure Document to an advisor, like a lawyer or accountant.

Buying a franchise is a complex investment. The information in this Disclosure Document can help you make up your mind. More information on franchising, such as "A Consumer's Guide to Buying a Franchise," which can help you understand how to use this disclosure document is available from the Federal Trade Commission. You can contact the FTC at 1-877-FTC-HELP or by writing to the FTC at 600 Pennsylvania Avenue NW, Washington, DC 20580. You can also visit the FTC's home page at www.ftc.gov for additional information on franchising. Call your state agency or visit your public library for other sources of information on franchising. There may be laws on franchising in your state. Ask your state agencies about them.

# **How to Use This Franchise Disclosure Document**

Here are some questions you may be asking about buying a franchise and tips on how to find more information:

QUESTION	WHERE TO FIND INFORMATION
How much can I earn?	Item 19 may give you information about outlet sales, costs, profits or losses. You should also try to obtain this information from others, like current and former franchisees. You can find their names and contact information in Item 20 or Exhibit F.
How much will I need to invest?	Items 5 and 6 list fees you will be paying to the franchisor or at the franchisor's direction. Item 7 lists the initial investment to open. Item 8 describes the suppliers you must use.
Does the franchisor have the financial ability to provide support to my business?	Item 21 or Exhibit D includes financial statements. Review these statements carefully.
Is the franchise system stable, growing, or shrinking?	Item 20 summarizes the recent history of the number of company-owned and franchised outlets.
Will my business be the only Prime IV Hydration & Wellness® business in my area?	Item 12 and the "territory" provisions in the franchise agreement describe whether the franchisor and other franchisees can compete with you.
Does the franchisor have a troubled legal history?	Items 3 and 4 tell you whether the franchisor or its management have been involved in material litigation or bankruptcy proceedings.
What's it like to be a Prime IV Hydration & Wellness® franchisee?	Item 20 or Exhibit F lists current and former franchisees. You can contact them to ask about their experiences.
What else should I know?	These questions are only a few things you should look for. Review all 23 Items and all Exhibits in this disclosure document to better understand this franchise opportunity. See the table of

contents.

## What You Need To Know About Franchising Generally

<u>Continuing responsibility to pay fees</u>. You may have to pay royalties and other fees even if you are losing money.

**Business model can change**. The franchise agreement may allow the franchisor to change its manuals and business model without your consent. These changes may require you to make additional investments in your franchise business or may harm your franchise business.

<u>Supplier restrictions</u>. You may have to buy or lease items from the franchisor or a limited group of suppliers the franchisor designates. These items may be more expensive than similar items you could buy on your own.

<u>Operating restrictions</u>. The franchise agreement may prohibit you from operating a similar business during the term of the franchise. There are usually other restrictions. Some examples may include controlling your location, your access to customers, what you sell, how you market, and your hours of operation.

<u>Competition from franchisor</u>. Even if the franchise agreement grants you a territory, the franchisor may have the right to compete with you in your territory.

**Renewal**. Your franchise agreement may not permit you to renew. Even if it does, you may have to sign a new agreement with different terms and conditions in order to continue to operate your franchise business.

When your franchise ends. The franchise agreement may prohibit you from operating a similar business after your franchise ends even if you still have obligations to your landlord or other creditors.

## **Some States Require Registration**

Your state may have a franchise law, or other law, that requires franchisors to register before offering or selling franchises in the state. Registration does not mean that the state recommends the franchise or has verified the information in this document. To find out if your state has a registration requirement, or to contact your state, use the agency information in Exhibit A.

Your state also may have laws that require special disclosures or amendments be made to your franchise agreement. If so, you should check the State Specific Addenda. See the Table of Contents for the location of the State Specific Addenda.

## Special Risks to Consider About This Franchise

- 1. Out-of-State Dispute Resolution. The Area Representative Agreement requires you to resolve disputes with the franchisor by mediation, arbitration and/or litigation only in Colorado. Out-of-state mediation, arbitration, or litigation may force you to accept a less favorable settlement for disputes. It may also cost more to mediate, arbitrate, or litigate with the franchisor in Colorado than in your own state.
- 2. **Spousal Liability**. Your spouse must sign a document that makes your spouse liable for all financial obligations under the franchise agreement even though your spouse has no ownership interest in the franchise. This guarantee will place both your and your spouse's marital and personal assets, perhaps including your house, at risk if your franchise fails.
- 3. <u>Financial Condition</u>. The franchisor's financial condition, as reflected in its financial statements (see Item 21), calls into question the franchisor's financial ability to provide services and support to you.
- 4. **Short Operating History**. The franchisor is at an early stage of development and has limited operating history. This franchise is likely to be a riskier investment than a franchise in a system with a longer operating history.
- 5. <u>Sales Performance Required</u>. You must maintain minimum sales performance levels. Your inability to maintain these levels may result in loss of any territorial rights you are granted, termination of your franchise, and loss of your investment.

Certain states may require other risks to be highlighted. Check the "State Specific Addenda" (if any) to see whether your state requires other risks to be highlighted.

#### REQUIRED BY THE STATE OF MICHIGAN

The state of Michigan prohibits certain unfair provisions that are sometimes in franchise documents. If any of the following provisions are in these franchise documents, the provisions are void and cannot be enforced against you.

- (a) A prohibition of the right of a franchisee to join an association of franchisees.
- (b) A requirement that a franchisee assent to a release, assignment, novation, waiver, or estoppel which deprives a franchisee of rights and protections provided in this act. This shall not preclude a franchisee, after entering into a franchise agreement, from settling any and all claims.
- (c) A provision that permits a franchisor to terminate a franchise prior to the expiration of its term except for good cause. Good cause shall include the failure of the franchisee to comply with any lawful provision of the franchise agreement and to cure such failure after being given written notice thereof and a reasonable opportunity, which in no event need be more than 30 days, to cure each failure.
- (d) A provision that permits a franchisor to refuse to renew a franchise without fairly compensating the franchisee by repurchase or other means for the fair market value at the time of expiration of the franchisee's inventory, supplies, equipment, fixtures, and furnishings. Personalized materials which have no value to the franchisor and inventory, supplies, equipment, fixtures, and furnishings not reasonably required in the conduct of the franchised business are not subject to compensation. This subsection applies only if (i) the term of the franchise is less than 5 years and (ii) the franchisee is prohibited by the franchise or other agreement from continuing to conduct substantially the same business under another trademark, service mark, trade name, logotype, advertising, or other commercial symbol in the same area subsequent to the expiration of the franchise or the franchisee does not receive at least 6 months' notice of franchisor's intent not to renew the franchise.
- (e) A provision that permits the franchisor to refuse to renew a franchise on terms generally available to other franchisees of the same class or type under similar circumstances. This section does not require a renewal provision.
- (f) A provision requiring that mediation and litigation be conducted outside this state. This shall not preclude the franchisee from entering into an agreement, at the time of mediation or litigation, to conduct mediation or litigation at a location outside this state.
- (g) A provision which permits a franchisor to refuse to permit a transfer of ownership of a franchise, except for good cause. This subdivision does not prevent a franchisor from exercising a right of first refusal to purchase the franchise. Good cause shall include, but is not limited to:
  - (i) The failure of the proposed transferee to meet the franchisor's then current reasonable qualification or standards.
  - (ii) The fact that the proposed transferee is a competitor of the franchisor or sub-franchisor.
  - (iii) The unwillingness of the proposed transferee to agree in writing to comply with all lawful obligations.
  - (iv) The failure of the franchisee or proposed transferee to pay any sums owing to the franchisor or to cure any default in the franchise agreement existing at the time of the proposed transfer.

- (h) A provision that requires the franchisee to resell to the franchisor items that are not uniquely identified with the franchisor. This subdivision does not prohibit a provision that grants to a franchisor a right of first refusal to purchase the assets of a franchise on the same terms and conditions as a bona fide third party willing and able to purchase those assets, nor does this subdivision prohibit a provision that grants the franchisor the right to acquire the assets of a franchise for the market or appraised value of such assets if the franchisee has breached the lawful provisions of the franchise agreement and has failed to cure the breach in the manner provided in subdivision (c).
- (i) A provision which permits the franchisor to directly or indirectly convey, assign, or otherwise transfer its obligations to fulfill contractual obligations to the franchisee unless a provision has been made for providing the required contractual services.

The fact that there is a notice of this offering on file with the attorney general does not constitute approval, recommendation, or endorsement by the attorney general.

Any questions regarding this notice should be directed to the Attorney General's Department for the State of Michigan, Consumer Protection Division, Franchise Section, 670 Law Building, 525 W. Ottawa Street, Lansing, Michigan 48913, (517) 373-7117.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>ITE</u>	${f M}$	<b>PAGE</b>
1.	THE FRANCHISOR AND ANY PARENTS, PREDECESSORS AND AFFILIATES	1
2.	BUSINESS EXPERIENCE	
3.	LITIGATION	
4.	BANKRUPTCY	
5.	INITIAL FEES	
6.	OTHER FEES	9
7.	ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT	12
8.	RESTRICTIONS ON SOURCES OF PRODUCTS AND SERVICES	14
9.	FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATIONS	16
10.	FINANCING	18
11.	FRANCHISOR'S ASSISTANCE, ADVERTISING, COMPUTER SYSTEMS, AND TRAINING	10
12.	TERRITORY	10 24
13.	TRADEMARKS	
14.	PATENTS, COPYRIGHTS AND PROPRIETARY INFORMATION	
15.	OBLIGATION TO PARTICIPATE IN THE ACTUAL OPERATION OF THE	20
10.	FRANCHISED BUSINESS	27
16.	RESTRICTIONS ON WHAT THE FRANCHISEE MAY SELL	<del>27</del> 28
17.	RENEWAL, TERMINATION, TRANSFER AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION	
18.	PUBLIC FIGURES	27
19.	FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE REPRESENTATIONS	27
20.	OUTLETS AND FRANCHISEE INFORMATION	<del>33</del> 34
21.	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	33
22.	CONTRACTS	33
23.	RECEIPTS	33
EXH	HBITS TO DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT:	
A.	STATE ADMINISTRATORS/AGENTS FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS	
В.	AREA REPRESENTATIVE AGREEMENT	
	EXHIBIT 1 DEVELOPMENT AREA	
	EXHIBIT 2 MINIMUM DEVELOPMENT OBLIGATIONS	
	EXHIBIT 3 OWNERSHIP STRUCTURE	
	EXHIBIT 4 OWNER'S GUARANTY AND ASSUMPTION OF OBLIGATIONS	
	EXHIBIT 5 STATE-SPECIFIC ADDENDA	
	EXHIBIT 6 AREA REPRESENTATIVE QUESTIONNAIRE	
	TABLE OF CONTENTS OF MANUAL FOR AREA REPRESENTATIVE BUSINE	ESSES
	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
	CONFIDENTIALITY/NON-DISCLOSURE AGREEMENT	
F.	LIST OF AREA REPRESENTATIVES	

G. STATE-SPECIFIC DISCLOSURES

H. RECEIPTS

#### ITEM 1

# THE FRANCHISOR AND ANY PARENTS, PREDECESSORS AND AFFILIATES

Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc., a Wyoming corporation, is offering prospective Franchisees the opportunity to own and operate a Prime IV Hydration & Wellness® Area Representative Business in accordance with the terms described in this Disclosure Document. To simplify the language in this Disclosure Document, the terms, "We," "Us," or "the Company" mean the Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc., the franchisor (but not the Company's officers, directors, agents or employees). "You" means the person or entity who buys an Area Representative Business from us. The term "Area Representative" or "Area Representatives" mean the person or entity that owns and operates one or several Area Representative Businesses. The term "Unit Franchise" or "Unit Franchises" means one or several Prime IV Hydration & Wellness® single unit franchises. The owner(s) and operator(s) of a Unit Franchise(s) is referred to as a "Unit Franchisee(s)" or simply as a "Franchisee(s)". If you are a corporation, partnership, limited liability company, or other entity, your principal shareholders, partners or members will be referred as "Owners". Unless otherwise indicated, the term "Franchised Business" means an Area Representative Business.

## The Franchisor, and any Parents, Predecessor and Affiliates

We are a Wyoming corporation, created on August 28, 2019 under the name "Revivology Franchising, Inc." On February 19, 2020, we changed our corporate name to "Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc." We have never offered franchises in any other line of business, and have never engaged in any other business activities. We have no parents or predecessors. We intend to do business under the name "Prime IV Hydration & Wellness®" and such other trademarks we authorize ("Marks").

Our principal business and mailing address is 1434 Kelly Johnson Blvd., Colorado Springs, CO 80920. Our telephone number is (719) 375-1413. Our agent for service of process is disclosed in **Exhibit A**.

Our affiliate, Unified Health Solutions LLC DBA Prime IV Hydration & Wellness®, located at 9475 Briar Village Point, Colorado Springs, CO 80920, operates a business substantially similar to a Prime IV Hydration & Wellness® Unit Franchise. Unified Health Solutions LLC DBA Prime IV Hydration & Wellness® is owned by our CEO. We have no affiliates that offer franchises in any lines of business or that offer goods or services to our franchisees.

Our affiliate, Prime Digital Marketing, located at 1434 Kelly Johnson Blvd, Colorado Springs CO 80920, iswill be our required vendor for digital marketing for Prime IV Unit Franchises in the near future. Prime Digital Marketing is owned by our CEO, and does not offer franchises in any lines of business.

## **Our Business**

We currently offer and sell two types of businesses: 1) Area Representative Businesses, referred to as a "Area Representative" or "Area Representatives"; and 2) Unit Franchises. We began offering both types of franchises in January 2020. This Disclosure Document is for Area Representative Businesses only, and does not contain information about the costs of opening or operating a Unit Franchise. Unit Franchises are offered under a separate Disclosure Document for Unit Franchises ("FDD for Unit Franchises"). We do not currently operate any Unit Franchises or Area Representative Businesses.

## **Area Representative Businesses**

We offer qualified applicants the opportunity to sign an area representative agreement (referred to as a "Area Representative Agreement" or "ARA"), a copy of which is attached as **Exhibit B** to this Disclosure

Document, the right to solicit potential purchasers for our Unit Franchises in a defined geographic development area ("Development Area").

As Area Representative, under the ARA you will (i) solicit, recruit, screen and interview prospective Franchisees for us ("Sales Services") and (ii) provide operational, training and field support to each Franchisee in your Development Area both before and after they open their Unit Franchise ("Support Services"). You will share in a portion of some of the initial franchise and royalty fees paid to us by the Franchisees in your Development Area in exchange for performing your duties under the ARA.

Your right to promote Unit Franchises in your Development Area is non-exclusive. Therefore, we may recruit prospective Franchisees and sell Unit Franchises in your Development Area, however, you will still earn a portion of the initial franchise fee for franchises that we sell in your Development Area as long as you comply with the requirements of your ARA. We will turn over to you all of the sales leads that we receive from prospects looking to acquire a Unit Franchise in your Development Area so that you can pre-qualify the candidate. You must attend the training for your required Unit Franchise before you will receive any Royalty Fees on any Unit Franchises within your Development Area. For existing Unit Franchises in your Development Area, you will not receive any Royalty Fees until your required Unit Franchise is open for business. Your ARA will set forth the minimum number of Unit Franchises you must sell ("Minimum Development Obligation") within a certain period of time ("Development Schedule"). Your Development Area, Minimum Development Obligation and Development Schedule will be established before you sign your ARA.

While we rely on you to solicit, screen and interview Franchisee candidates and to present us with those applicants whom you pre-qualify using our criteria, we make the final decision on whether we will sell a franchise to the candidates you present. If we approve the candidate, we and the candidate will sign a Franchise Agreement. You will not be a party to the Franchise Agreements. However, you will provide a variety of Site Services and Support Services to the Franchisees in your Development Area. We will prepare and pay the costs associated with the franchise disclosure documents ("FDD") used in soliciting franchisees within your Development Area, however, you will assist us in getting any information we need to prepare and update the FDD.

If you are a business entity, the ARA requires you to designate the individuals who will be responsible for your Area Representative Business. The Owner(s) of the Area Representative Business, or others you designate to operate the Area Representative Business, must meet our qualifications and must be approved by us. Your current and future Owners and their spouses must sign an Owner's Guaranty and Assumption of Obligations ("Guaranty") (see Exhibit 4 to the ARA) guaranteeing your performance and binding themselves individually to certain provisions of the ARA, including the covenants against competition and disclosure of confidential information, restrictions on transfer and dispute resolution procedures.

We may periodically make changes to the systems and standards for your Area Representative Business. All Area Representatives must be developed and operated in accordance with our specifications, standards, policies and procedures, which will be communicated to you via our confidential Manual for Area Representative Businesses ("Manual for ARs") or other written communications and directions from us. A copy of the table of contents of our Manual for ARs is attached as **Exhibit C** to this Disclosure Document. Each Area Representative is required to open one (1) Unit Franchise within one-hundred (180) days of signing your ARA. The initial franchise fee for the required Unit Franchise is included as part of the Development Fee.

## Market and Competition for Area Representative Businesses

Area Representative Businesses compete with other franchisors, area representatives, sales brokers and others offering various types of franchise concepts and/or other business opportunities. Prior business management experience is generally very important for new Area Representatives, and prior business ownership experience is highly desirable.

## Laws and Regulations for Area Representative Businesses

Many states and local jurisdictions have enacted laws, rules, regulations and ordinances that may apply to the operation of your Area Representative Business. In all cases, you must also comply with laws that apply generally to all businesses. You should investigate these laws and consult with a legal advisor about whether these and/or other requirements apply to your franchise. In addition to laws and regulations that apply to businesses generally, your Area Representative Business may be subject to federal, state and local occupational safety and health regulations, Equal Employment Opportunity and Americans with Disabilities Act rules and regulations. As an Area Representative, you must comply with all applicable federal and state franchise laws. You must comply with the disclosure requirements mandated by the FTC Franchise Disclosure Rule. Further, in the states of California, Hawaii, Illinois, Indiana, Maryland, Michigan, Minnesota, New York, North Dakota, Rhode Island, South Dakota, Virginia, Washington and Wisconsin, we are required to register the FDD (or in some cases submit a notice filing) before the offer or sale of any franchise in that particular state. Area Representatives may not solicit prospects in a franchise registration state unless the franchisor's unit offering is effectively registered. The states of New York and Washington will also require you to register as a franchise broker. It is your responsibility to investigate and comply with all applicable laws.

We strongly encourage our Area Representatives to consult with independent legal counsel concerning the laws of the state(s) in which your potential Development Area(s) will be located so that you are aware of the requirements that will apply to the Unit Franchises within your Development Area. We are not obligated to provide assistance in determining which specific state laws apply to Area Representative Businesses or Unit Franchises in your Development Area.

## **Unit Franchises**

We offer Unit Franchises to persons or legal entities that meet our qualifications, and are willing to undertake the investment and effort to own and operate Franchised Businesses that will own, operate and/or manage Prime IV Hydration & Wellness® IV centers ("Center(s)") that provide customized nutrient IV hydration therapy and cryotherapy, along with hormone and peptide therapy, to the general public. You may purchase your franchise as a new, start-up Center (a "New Center or Franchise"), or if the area of interest would not support a single Unit Franchise you may begin utilizing the Prime IV Hydration & Wellness® franchise system at an existing medical or healthcare center (referred to as an "Add-On Center or Franchise"). If you are an unlicensed person, you may own and operate a Center only if it is permissible under applicable law, otherwise, you may only manage a Center for a licensed person or entity that is authorized to own and operate a Center. You must consult independent legal counsel in your state to ensure the legality of your ownership or management.

#### Professional Corporation/Management Company Structure

Except where unlicensed ownership and operation of a Center is allowed by applicable law, each Center must be owned and operated by one or more licensed medical or healthcare professionals that will provide medical and healthcare services in the state in which the Center is located. In those states that require a Professional Corporation ("P.C.") (or similar entity, such as a professional limited liability company structure) to own and/or operate a Center, you as a potential franchisee will, in those circumstances, supply management and general business services to the P.C. who will in turn, own and operate the Center. We expect that these licensed medical or healthcare professionals will form a P.C., and will operate the P.C. with or as permitted under local and state laws.

You must enter into a Franchise Agreement with us (a copy of the Franchise Agreement is included as an exhibit to the FDD for Unit Franchises) for every Unit Franchise you own and operate. You must sign a Franchise Agreement for your required Unit Franchise at the same time you sign your Area Representative Agreement with us. You must operate your Unit Franchise at a site we approve. You will operate your Unit Franchise in complete accordance with the standards and procedures designated by the Company (the "System"), and according to our operations manual for Unit Franchises ("Manual"), as it may be changed from time to time.

If you are a not a licensed medical or healthcare professional, in addition to signing the Franchise Agreement with us, before you begin operating the Franchised Business, you must enter into a management agreement ("Management Agreement") with a P.C. A copy of our form of Management Agreement is available in Under a Management Agreement, an unlicensed Unit Franchisee will provide a P.C. with management, administrative services and general business and operational support consistent with the System and generally supports the P.C.'s Center and its delivery of medical or healthcare services and related products to clients at a Center; consistent and in compliance with all applicable laws and regulations. Subject to changes that may be required by laws of the state where you will operate your Unit Franchise, you must use our applicable standard form of Management Agreement. While we provide you a generic form of Management Agreement, you are responsible for ensuring that it complies with the laws and regulations of your state. If needed, you may negotiate the monetary terms and certain other discretionary business terms of your relationship as a management company for the P.C. who owns and operates the Center and who delivers medical or healthcare services for your Unit Franchise. You must obtain our written approval of the final Management Agreement prior to signing it with a P.C. Prior to entering into any agreement with a P.C., you must also submit information about the P.C. and its licensed professionals, and their credentials, for our approval. You must maintain a current, conforming and compliant Management Agreement with a valid and approved P.C. who is in regulatory good standing at all times during the operation of the Franchised Business.

The P.C. is responsible to employ and control medical or healthcare professionals and staff of the Center who provide actual medical or healthcare services to be delivered at the Center where you operate your Franchised Business. An unlicensed Franchisee may NOT provide nor direct the administering of any actual medical or healthcare services, nor supervise, direct, control or suggest to the P.C. or its licensed medical or healthcare professionals the manner in which the P.C. provides or administers actual medical or healthcare services to its clients (except as described below under "Waiver of Management Agreement."). Due to various federal and state laws regarding the practice of medicine, and the ownership and operation of Centers and health care businesses that provide medical or healthcare services, it is critical that any unlicensed Franchisees do not engage in practices that are, or may appear to be, the practice of medicine. The P.C. is responsible for, and must offer all medical or healthcare services in accordance with all applicable laws and regulations, and a conforming Management Agreement and the System.

You must also ensure that your relationship with the P.C. for which you manage the Center complies with all laws and regulations. The P.C. who owns the Center must comply with all laws and regulations and secure and maintain in force all required licenses, permits and certificates relating to the operation of a Center. Franchisees may assist the P.C. in its effort to comply with such laws and regulations, but must do so under the direction of the P.C. Each state has medical, nursing, physician assistant, naturopathic, chiropractic and other boards that determine rules and regulations regarding their respective members and the scope of services that may legally be offered by their members. The laws and regulations generally include requirements for the medical providers to hold required state licenses and registrations to work as medical professionals or healthcare providers in the state where the Center is located, and to hold required certifications by, or registrations in, any applicable professional association or registry. If a state or jurisdiction has such laws or regulations, these laws and regulations are likely to vary from state to state, and these may change from time to time.

## Ownership and Operations of Centers By Licensed Medical or Healthcare Professionals

Depending on the laws of your state, if you are a licensed medical or healthcare professional and/or have your own P.C., you may not be required to execute a Management Agreement in order to operate a Unit Franchise. However, you must agree that you will ensure that will you operate your Center in compliance with all applicable federal and state requirements and will only offer those products and services that are permitted under your medical or healthcare license. You may purchase and operate your Franchise as a new, start-up (a "Start-up Unit Franchise"), or may convert an existing medical or healthcare practice (a "Conversion Unit Franchise").

## Ownership and Operation of Centers By Unlicensed Persons Without a P.C.

In certain states, it may be permissible under the existing laws that may be applicable to medical or healthcare professionals and/or practices, such as Centers, for an unlicensed person to both own and operate a Center and a Unit Franchise, including hiring medical or healthcare professionals and personnel and to provide medical or healthcare services to clients at the Center. If you determine that the laws that would apply to a Center in your state would permit you to do so, you may request that we waive some of the requirements of the Franchise Agreement related to separating the operation of the medical or healthcare aspects of the Center from the management aspects. In particular, you (i) may not need to enter into a Management Agreement with a P.C. that, as a separate entity, would otherwise operate the Center and provide all medical or healthcare services, and (ii) you would not be restricted from hiring and supervising medical or healthcare professionals. Any waiver, or any modification of our standards, would be subject to compliance with all applicable laws and regulations. If we agree to do a waiver, you must enter into an Amendment to Waive Management Agreement ("Waiver Agreement") (attached to the FDD for Unit Franchises). Under the Waiver Agreement, you agree that, instead of entering into the Management Agreement with a separate P.C., you will (a) operate the Center, including performing all responsibilities and obligations of the "P.C." under the Management Agreement, and (b) manage the Center as required in the Franchise Agreement and by performing all the responsibilities and obligations of the "Company" under the Management Agreement in conformity and compliant with all applicable laws and regulations.

You are responsible for operating in full compliance with all laws that apply to a Unit Franchise and Center, and you must make your own determination as to your legal compliance obligations. Additionally, the laws applicable to your Center may change, and if there are any medical or healthcare regulations or other laws that would render your operation of the Center through a single entity (or otherwise) in violation of any medical or healthcare regulation or law, you must immediately advise us of such change and of your proposed corrective action to comply with medical or healthcare regulations and law, including (if applicable) entering into a Management Agreement with a P.C<sub>7</sub>. Similarly, if we discover any such laws, upon providing you notice of such laws, you agree to make such changes as are necessary to comply with medical regulations, including (if applicable) entering into a Management Agreement with a P.C.

Regardless of whether you are licensed or an unlicensed person or entity, if we grant you the right to operate a Franchised Business, neither we nor you are engaging in the practice of medicine, nursing, chiropractic or any other profession that requires specialized training or certification, and you, as Franchisee, must not engage in the practice of medicine, nursing, chiropractic or any other profession that requires specialized training or certification, unless you are properly licensed to do so. The Franchise Agreement and Management Agreement will not interfere with, affect or limit the independent exercise of medical judgment by the P.C. and its professional medical or healthcare staff. It will be your responsibility for researching all applicable laws, and we strongly advise that you consult with an attorney and/or contact local, state and federal agencies before signing a Franchise Agreement with us, or a Management Agreement with a P.C., or any other agreements, to determine your legal obligations and evaluate the possible effects on your costs and operations.

Under our Franchise Agreement, the Company gives you the right to establish and operate a Unit Franchise at a site approved by the Company. The Franchise Agreement gives you the right to operate a Unit Franchise under the trademark "Prime IV Hydration & Wellness®", and other marks designated by the Company from time to time (all referred to as the "Marks"). Under the Agreement, unless prohibited by law, you must offer all products and services that we may specify and may not offer any products or services we have not authorized.

It is anticipated that most Centers associated with Franchised Businesses will be located where traditional medical practices are located. However, in the future we may offer the right to operate a Franchised Business in a "Non-Traditional Site." For purposes of this Disclosure Document, a "Non-Traditional Site" means any site or channel that generates customer traffic flow that is independent from the general customer traffic flow of the surrounding area (i.e., stadiums and airports<sup>22</sup>).

## **Market and Competition.**

The market for Unit Franchises is well established and highly competitive and includes all individuals who desire medical or healthcare services. Specifically, each Unit Franchise must ensure that it is compliant with United States Pharmacopeia (USP) 797 Guidelines during the time that it is operating. If you open a Franchise Business, the competition for the Center associated with your Franchised Business will include other businesses or professionals offering similar products and services to individuals. These competitors may include other medical or healthcare clinics and other medical facilities and franchises. Your Franchised Business may also face competition from businesses or professionals who operate multi-disciplinary medical and/or health practices, which offer medical and health services to their clients.

#### Laws and Regulations.

You are responsible for operating in full compliance with all laws that apply to your Franchised Business and any Centers that you own, operate and/or manage. The medical industry is heavily regulated. These laws may include federal, state and local regulations relating to: the practice of medicine, nursing, or other professional services, and the operation and licensing of medical or healthcare professionals or facilities; the relationship of providers and suppliers of health care services, including anti-kickback laws (including the Federal Medicare Anti-Kickback Statute and similar state laws); restrictions or prohibition on fee splitting; physician self-referral restrictions (including the federal "Stark Law" and similar state laws); payment systems for medical benefits available to individuals through insurance and government resources (including Medicare and Medicaid); privacy of client records, including the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996(HIPAA); use of medical devices; and advertising of medical services. While not all of these laws and regulations will be applicable to all Centers, depending on location and services provided, it is important to be aware of and compliant with the regulatory framework. You should ensure that all employees that will work with clients in your Franchised Business undergo a background check. Each Center is considered a "covered entity" for purposes of HIPAA. Centers will not be required to enroll in state or federal reimbursement programs, such as Medicare or Medicaid, and therefore may not accept Medicare patients.

You must secure and maintain in force all required licenses, permits and certificates relating to the operation of the Franchised Business and the other licenses applicable to Centers. You must not employ any person in a position that requires a license unless that person is currently licensed by all applicable authorities and a copy of the license or permit is in your business files and displayed as may be required. You must comply with all state and local laws and regulations regarding the management of any Center.

You must also ensure that your relationship with any P.C., for any Centers which you manage, complies with all laws and regulations, and that the P.C. complies with all laws and regulations and secures and maintains in force all required licenses, permits and certificates relating to the operation of a Center. Each state has medical, nursing, physician assistant, naturopathic, chiropractic and other boards that determine rules and regulations regarding their respective members and the scope of services that may legally be offered by their members. The laws and regulations generally include requirements for the medical providers to hold required state licenses and registrations to work as medical or healthcare providers in the state where the Center is located, and to hold required certifications by, or registrations in, any applicable professional association or registry. If a state or jurisdiction has such a law or regulation, these laws and regulations are likely to vary from state to state, and these may change from time to time.

It is your obligation to consult with a local attorney to determine whether you will be required to work with a P.C. in order to operate a Franchised Business. You understand that it is your responsibility to operate your Unit Franchise in compliance with the laws and regulations of your state. This may mean that you may have to alter the structure of your franchise and begin working with a P.C., if the state you operate in does not allow, or decides to no longer allow, an unlicensed person from owning and/or operating a Center.

Some states may permit an unlicensed person from owning and operating a Center, but require you to first obtain a license or permit. You understand that it is your responsibility to obtain all necessary licenses or permits to operate your Unit Franchise.

In addition, you must operate the Franchised Business in full compliance with all applicable laws, ordinances and regulations, including, without limitation, government regulations relating to occupational hazards, health, HIPAA, EEOC, OSHA, discrimination, employment, sexual harassment, worker's compensation and unemployment insurance and withholding and payment of federal and state income taxes, social security taxes and sales and service taxes. You agree to execute all documents, including documents with us, our agents, affiliates, etc., or others, to ensure compliance with any applicable laws, whether such laws are applicable now or in the future. You should consult with your attorney concerning those and other local laws and ordinances that may affect the operation of your Franchised Business.

#### ITEM 2

#### **BUSINESS EXPERIENCE**

## **Amy Neary-Chief Executive Officer**

Ms. Neary has been our Chief Executive Officer since August 2019. Ms. Neary has been the Owner of Unified Health Solutions LLC dba Prime IV Hydration & Wellness® from Sept. 2017 to the present. From November 2011 to the July 2022, Ms. Neary was the Owner of Mullins Family, Inc. dba Any Lab Test Now, located in Colorado Springs, CO. From August 2008 to July 2022, Ms. Neary was the Owner of Modamola, Inc. dba Any Lab Test Now located in Colorado Springs, CO.

## Adam Passarelli – Chief Operating Officer

Mr. Passarelli has been our COO since September 2023. Mr. Passarelli was the Chief Operating Officer for WellBiz Brands (Franchisor for Elements Massage, Drybar, Amazing Lash Studio, Radiant Waxing and Fitness Together) in Denver, CO from November 2021 to October 2022. From April 2021 to November 2021, he was the President of the Wellness Division for WellBiz Brands in Denver, CO. From January 2020 to April 2021, he was the VP of Operations for WellBiz Brands in Denver, CO. From April 2018 to January 2020, he was the VP of Corporate Operations for WellBiz Brands in Denver, CO.

#### Janessa Retzer – Sr. Director of Operations

Ms. Retzer has been our Sr. Director of Operations since January 2023. From March 2022 to January 2023, Ms. Retzer was the Director of Store Operations at Restore Hyper Wellness and Cryotherapy – HQ, located in Austin, TX. From June 2020 to March 2022, Ms. Retzer was the Regional Manager for BioHax, LLC, dba Restore Hyper Wellness and Cryotherapy, located in Austin, TX. From April 2018 to June 2020, Ms. Retzer was the manager of Operations at Modern Acupuncture, located in Scottsdale, AZ. Ms. Retzer was the Customer Experience Manager at the Joint Chiropractic from November 2015 to April 2018, located in Scottsdale, AZ.

#### **April Hicks – Vice President of Marketing**

Ms. Hicks has been our Vice President of Marketing since April 2023. From July 2020 to April 2023, Ms. Hicks was the Sr. Director of Brand Strategy at <a href="Wellbiz Wellbiz Wellbiz Brands">Wellbiz Wellbiz Brands</a> Inc., located in Denver, CO. From January 2016 to April 2020, Ms. Hicks was the Brand Manager at Red Robin Gourmet Burgers Inc., located in Englewood, CO.

## Steve Shideler - Vice President of Digital Strategy

Mr. Shideler has been the Vice President of Digital Strategy since April of 2023. From August 2022 to March 2023, Mr. Shideler was the VP of Marketing. From April 2019 to the present Mr. Shideler has been the owner of Shideler Consulting Group LLC, located in Colorado Springs, CO. From May 2015 to present Mr. Shideler has been the owner of Grey Ventures LLC located in Colorado Springs, CO. From October 2010 to present, Mr. Shideler has been the owner of Shideler Retail, Inc. dba Once Upon A Child located in Colorado Springs, CO.

#### ITEM 3

#### LITIGATION

<u>Washington Department of Financial Institutions, Securities Division Action. Case No. S-23-3663-23-</u>CO01 (December 2023).

We entered into a Development Agreement and two Franchise Agreements with two Washington franchisees and collected Development Fees and Initial Franchise Fees when we were required by the state of Washington to defer payment of these fees until the Centers were operational. After we self-reported this violation, the Washington Department of Financial Institutions, Securities Division concluded that we violated the Washington Franchise Investment Law by accepting the payment of the initial fees. On December 11, 2023, we signed a Consent Order and agreed to pay \$2,000 to the state to cover the costs of the investigation and agreed to cease and desist from violating the terms of our franchise registration permit with the state. We returned the initial fees and offered rescission to the one Washington franchisee that had not yet opened its Center and the franchisee elected not to rescind their Franchise Agreement.

Other than the action listed above, no other litigation is required to be disclosed in this Item.

#### ITEM 4

#### BANKRUPTCY

No bankruptcy information is required to be disclosed in this Item.

#### ITEM 5

#### **INITIAL FEES**

You must pay us an initial Area Representative development fee ("the Development Fee") upon signing your ARA. The fee will vary depending on a number of factors, including the size of the Development Area, but we expect these fees to range from \$182,000 to \$567,750. The Development Fee is not refundable under any circumstances. The Development Fee is calculated using a combination of algorithms derived from the following: Price per population of the territory, total population, income per capita, growth rates of the designated area, a Designated Market Area advertising analysis, income growth in the area, and real estate costs and availability.

The Development Fee must be paid by wire transfer, cash or certified funds when you sign the ARA. The Development Fee is uniform for all Area Representative Businesses we offer through this Disclosure Document. However, we reserve the right to modify the Development Fee in the future to reflect the changing costs of doing business and changes in the value of an Area Representative Business. We may also discount the Development Fee: (i) if an Area Representative purchases multiple Development Areas, depending on the number of Development Areas purchased and their geographic locations; (ii) if we are unable to locate an Area Representative in a particular region we consider desirable; or (iii) based on other subjective factors we deem important to the System.

ITEM 6
OTHER FEES

<u>Fee (1)</u>	Amount	<u>Due Date</u>	Remarks
Area Representative Advertising Cooperatives	Varies without limitation; based on a majority vote of the Cooperative	As required by the Cooperative	Currently, no Advertising Cooperatives have been established. We do not determine the amount of any cooperative fees. The monthly cooperative fee will not exceed the minimum Recruitment Advertising and Marketing Expenditures fee of \$500.
Social Media Advertising Fee	\$299 per month	Monthly	We reserve the right to increase this fee up to \$399 per month in the future upon thirty (30) days written notice.
Franchise Recruitment Advertising and Marketing Expenditures	Not less than \$500 per month or \$6,000 per year per Development Area (we may increase the required amount by up to 25% per year)	Monthly or annually	If you fail to spend any portion of these required monies, we may deduct the unspent amount from your Royalty payments and spend these funds on your behalf for Location Franchise solicitation advertising, so long as we have notified you of your failure and provided you 30 days to cure it.
Conference Fee	\$1,200 per attendee plus all travel expenses	As incurred	The fee is due three months before the event. If you cannot attend and we excuse your absence, you must send a designated manager or general manager in your place.
Interest	Lesser of 15% per annum or the highest commercial contract interest rate permitted by law	From the date payments are due, and continues until outstanding balance and accrued interest are paid in full	Charged on any late payments of any amounts due to us
Computer System Fee (2)	\$329/month but may be increased up to \$499/month.	As incurred	Payable to cover the cost of computer software, applications and programs we require which are necessary to operate your Area Representative franchise.

Fee (1)	Amount	<u>Due Date</u>	<u>Remarks</u>
Audit Expenses	Cost of audit and inspection plus any reasonable accounting and legal expenses	On demand	Payable if 2% or more discrepancy in amounts owed, or if you fail to submit required reports.
Late Reporting Fee	\$100	10 <sup>th</sup> day of the month following any month for which any required report is not timely submitted	Payable if any report or other information required to be submitted to us is received by us after the established deadline.
Additional Training fee	An amount set by us per attendee, per day, plus expenses (not to exceed \$500/day)	On demand	Payable for each person who attends any mandatory or optional additional training program or owners meeting held by us. If you fail to attend any of these required training courses or meetings, we may charge you a non-attendance fee of up to \$500 per day.
Corporate Trainer Fee (3)	\$1000 per day plus expenses	As incurred	Payable whenever you utilize a corporate trainer to train and/or assist franchisees in your Development Area. Whenever you utilize a corporate trainer, you will be responsible for paying a \$1,000 per day fee (plus all living and travel expenses) to cover the cost of the corporate trainer. In the event that your certified trainer leaves, you must replace your certified trainer within ten (10) days. ateAte trainer. In the event that your certified trainer leaves, you must replace your certified trainer leaves, you must replace your certified trainer within ten (10) days.
Renewal Fee	The greater of: a) 10% of the Royalties we actually receive and pay to you during the 12 consecutive months immediately preceding the date of the notice of renewal; or b) 25% of the original Development Fee for your Development Area	Before Renewal	None

<u>Fee (1)</u>	Amount	<u>Due Date</u>	<u>Remarks</u>
Transfer Fee	\$10,000 for the Development Area	At the time of transfer	Applies to any transfer of the ARA, the franchise, or its assets, except transfers to a legal entity principally controlled by you.  Used to cover cost associated with transfer, including training cost.
Termination Fee (4)	One-half of the original Initial Area Representative fee for your Development Area, plus our attorneys' fees and costs	On demand	Payable if you terminate, or we terminate your franchise for cause, before your franchise term expires
Insurance (5)	Amount of unpaid premiums and related costs	On demand	Payable only if you fail to maintain required insurance coverage and we pay premiums for you.
Legal Costs and Attorney's Fees	All legal costs and attorneys' fees incurred by us	On demand	Payable if we must enforce, defend our actions related to, or against your breach of, the ARA
Indemnification	All amounts (including attorneys' fees and costs) incurred by us or otherwise required to be paid	On demand	Payable to indemnify us, our affiliates, and our and their respective owners, officers, directors, employees, agents, successors, and assigns against all claims, liabilities, costs and expenses related to your ownership and operation of the franchise, your breach of the ARA, or your non-compliance with any law or regulation.

## **Explanatory Notes:**

Except for some product and service purchases all fees are uniform, and are imposed by, collected by, and payable to us. All fees are non-refundable.

- 1. You must pay all amounts due by automatic debit. You will be required to execute an ACH Authorization Form permitting us to electronically debit your designated bank account for payment of all fees payable to us as well as any amounts that you owe to us or our affiliates for the purchase of goods or services. You must ensure that there are sufficient funds available in your account for withdrawal before each due date.
- 2. We reserve the right to increase this fee up to \$499/month in the future You will be required to pay all computer system fees associated with your Unit Franchise, once it is opened.
- 3. You must ensure that you have at least one (1) certified trainer within six (6) months of opening your required Unit Franchise. Your certified trainer must provide training to all franchisees in your Development Area. Until you have a certified trainer (or if do not have a certified trainer available) you must use a corporate trainer to train and/or assist franchisees in your Development Area. Whenever you utilize a corporate trainer, you will be responsible for paying a \$1,000 per day fee (plus all living and travel expenses) to cover the cost of the

corporate trainer. In the event that your certified trainer leaves, you must replace your certified trainer within ten (10) days.

- 4. You must pay the termination fee, plus any costs and attorneys' fees incurred by us, if you improperly attempt to terminate or close your franchise before your term expires, or we terminate your ARA for any reason set forth in the ARA. We may also recover from you any damages suffered by us (e.g., lost future revenues) resulting from your improper or wrongful termination of the franchise.
- 5. If you fail to pay the premiums for insurance required to operate your franchise, we may obtain insurance for you and you will be required to reimburse us within ten (10) days of receipt of a demand for reimbursement from us. We will have the right to debit your account the amounts owed to us for such premiums if you fail to pay us within ten (10) days of our request for reimbursement.

ITEM 7
ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT

YOUR ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT						
	Amo	ount	Method of		To Whom	
Type of Expenditure	Low	High	Payment	When Due	Payment is Made	
Development Fee (1)	\$182,000	\$567,750	Lump sum	Upon signing ARA	Us	
Demographic Analysis (2)	\$0	\$3,000	As arranged	As incurred	Supplier	
Real property – rental (3 months) (3)	\$0	\$3,000	Monthly	As arranged	Landlord	
Lease security deposit (3)	\$0	\$1,000	Lump sum	As arranged	Landlord	
Construction Costs, Equipment and Fixtures (4)	\$0	\$5,000	As arranged	As incurred	Suppliers and contractors	
Insurance (4)	\$1,000	\$6,500	As arranged	As incurred	Insurance Company	
Utility deposits (5)	\$0	\$500	As arranged	As incurred	Utility companies	
Vehicle (6) (3 months)	\$0	\$1,200	As arranged	As incurred	Supplier	
Professional service fees (7)	\$500	\$5,000	As arranged	As incurred	Professionals	
Travel and living expenses during initial training (per person) (8)	\$0	\$2,500	As arranged	As incurred	Third Parties	
Filing fees (9)	\$0	\$750	As arranged	As incurred	State authority	
Social Media Advertising Fee (3-months)	\$897	\$897	As arranged	As incurred	Third Parties	

YOUR ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT						
	Amount		Method of	When Due	To Whom	
Type of Expenditure	Low	High Payment	Payment is Made			
Franchise sales and advertising (3 months) (10)	\$1,500	\$15,000	As arranged	As incurred	Print advertisers	
Computer system and Technology Fee (11)	\$987	\$2,187	As arranged	As incurred	Third Parties	
Additional funds (3 months) (12)	\$5,000	\$5,000	As arranged	As incurred	Third parties	
TOTAL ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT (11)(12)	\$191,884	\$619,284				

## **Explanatory Notes:**

We discuss the initial Area Representative development fee in detail in Item 5 of this Disclosure Document. We and our affiliates do not offer any financing for this fee. This fee is non-refundable.

- 1. You must pay to have a demographic analysis done to map the potential areas for Unit Franchisees. We estimate the cost of the demographic analysis to be between \$0 and \$3,000. This must be purchased from an approved supplier.
- 2. You may operate your Area Representative Business from any location you choose. If you operate out of your home, the cost of real property, rent and security deposits will be \$0. However, if you decide to operate your sales office from a leased premisepremises, you will be required to pay rent and possibly, the cost of constructing, equipping and furnishing the sales office. Since the size and nature of each Area Representative's sales office space will vary, an estimate is difficult. The estimate shown is for an office consisting of a reception area, one secretarial station, one conference room and two offices. The amount of your rent will vary according to the area, the type of office location (office building, strip center, or free-standing building), and various other factors. If you decide to operate out of a leaseleased premises, you may also be required to pay a security deposit. In addition, in certain lease transactions, if you are an entity, the landlord may require your owners to personally guarantee the lease. Whether this fee is refundable depends on your agreement with your landlord. If you operate your Area Representative Business out of your home, the cost for construction, equipment or fixtures will be \$0.
- 3. You must obtain and maintain, at your own expense, insurance coverage for the vehicle(s) and any buildings you use or operate in connection with your franchise. Insurance costs depend on a variety of factors. Annual premiums are typically paid to the insurer immediately, with refunds being issued if you cancel the insurance, however, you may be able to pay insurance premiums on a monthly basis. The chart assumes payments on an annual basis. The cost of your premiums will depend on the insurance carrier's charges, terms of payment, and your insurance and payment history. Our insurance requirements are contained in our Manual for ARs.
- 4. If you decide to operate from a leased premises, you may be required to pay deposits for utilities. The amount of these deposits will vary depending on the practices of the utility companies and whether any impact or hook-up fees are required.

- 5. If you decide not to utilize your own vehicle we estimate it will cost you approximately \$400 per month to cover the cost of your vehicle, tax, title, and licensing.
- 6. You may wish to retain the services of an attorney and other consultants to assist you in forming your business entity and in purchasing and establishing your Franchised Business. The cost of these services will vary depending on the different services providers.
- 7. You will incur expenses related to our initial Area Representative training program. We provide a training program, a training location, instructors, and instructional materials. You will need to arrange for transportation, food, and lodging for your designated attendees. The costs you incur will depend on the distance you must travel and the type of accommodations you choose.
- 8. If the laws within your Development Area require you to be registered prior to undertaking your franchise development activities as required by the ARA, there will be certain costs associated with this registration, including registrations fees. Registration fees vary from state to state.
- 9. We estimate that you will spend between \$1,700 and \$5,000 each month to advertise the sale of Unit Franchises in your Development Area. The precise amount will be determined by the population of your Development Area after consultation with, and consent by, us. Advertising expenditures must be documented to us upon our request. This includes the cost of sales and marketing materials. However, you must spend no less than \$500 per month, or \$6,000 per year per Development Area (we may increase the required amount by up to 25% per year).
- 10. You will need a computer, printer and access to the internet. We estimate the cost of internet service/DSL (high-speed) internet access to be less than \$100 per month. If you do not already have such equipment, we estimate that the cost of obtaining a computer and printer will be no more than \$1,500, however, this cost may vary greatly depending on what type of computer and printer you purchase.
- 11. You will need capital to support your on-going expenses like payroll and utilities to the extent that these costs are not covered by sales revenue. We estimate that the amount shown will be sufficient to cover ongoing expenses for the start-up phase of the Franchised Business, which is three months. Our estimate is based on the cost of other similarly situated business owners engaged in the sale of unit franchises for a franchisor.
- 12. We encourage you to make a diligent investigation of the Area Representative franchise opportunity, and consult appropriate business advisors, like attorneys or accounts who are qualified to assist you in carefully evaluating these figures, before you make any decision to purchase an Area Representative franchise from us.
- 13. Except as expressly mentioned above, none of the fees above are refundable.

#### ITEM 8

#### RESTRICTIONS ON SOURCES OF PRODUCTS AND SERVICES

## **Approved Suppliers**

You must purchase specified products and services relating to or for the operation of your Area Representative Business solely from suppliers (including distributors, manufacturers, and other sources) who have been approved in writing by us. You are not allowed to purchase any of these products or services from an unapproved or alternate supplier. When selecting suppliers, we consider all relevant factors, including the quality of goods and services, service history, years in business, capacity of supplier, financial condition, terms and other requirements consistent with other supplier relationships. However, we do not have any specific written criteria for supplier selection and do not intend at this time to prepare one. Therefore, we will not furnish our criteria for supplier approval to you. We maintain written lists of required products (by brand name and/or by standards and specifications) and lists of approved suppliers for those items. All such products and approved vendors for our required products and services will be listed in the Manual for ARs, which must always be followed, even as modified and updated by us. Currently, we do not require our Area Representatives to purchase any products, supplies or equipment from us.

We, or our designated vendor, will be the required vendor for massage chairs, Kuwa reeds, reception signs, and the franchise management software that we require our Franchisees to use as part of their Unit Franchises. None of our officers own an interest in any required third-party vendors. Currently, neither we nor any of our affiliates are an approved supplier of any products or services, but this may change in the future.

## **Specifications and Standards**

You must purchase certain products, supplies and equipment under specifications and standards that we periodically establish either in the ARA, Manual for ARs, or other notices we send to you from time to time. These specifications are established to provide standards for performance, durability, design and appearance. We will notify you whenever we establish or revise any of our standards or specifications, or if we designate approved suppliers for products, equipment or services. The estimated cost of purchasing required products and services to meet our specifications will represent less than 1% of your total purchases in establishing your Area Representative Business and less than 1% of your total purchases during the operation of your Area Representative Business.

## **Our Involvement with Suppliers**

In <u>20222023</u>, we received \$0 in revenues from Area Representative required purchases from vendors/suppliers.

We may receive revenue or other consideration from any other suppliers for goods and services that we require or advise you to purchase. In the event we enter agreements with any such suppliers, we anticipate that any revenue or other consideration received will include certain promotional allowances, rebates, volume discounts, and other payments, that may range from zero to ten percent (0-10%) of the amount of the goods or services you purchase from the supplier. We expect that at least some of these arrangements will generally allow us to obtain discounts from standard pricing, and that it may facilitate our ability to pass along a portion of the savings to you.

#### **Effects of Compliance and Noncompliance**

You must comply with our requirements to purchase or lease real estate, goods, and services according to our specifications and/or from approved suppliers to be eligible to renew your franchise. Failure to comply with these requirements will render you ineligible for renewal, and may be a default allowing us to terminate your franchise.

## Material Benefits, Negotiated Prices and Cooperatives.

We do not provide any other benefits to you because of your use of designated or approved services and products, or suppliers. We may choose to negotiate purchase agreements for certain equipment or supplies. You may purchase such equipment or supplies from such designated suppliers or from any approved supplier on such terms as you negotiate. The Manual for ARs contains details relating to such purchases. Currently, we do not require you to purchase any particular equipment or supplies to operate an Area Representative Business. There currently are no purchasing and distribution cooperatives.

## **Insurance Specifications**

Before you begin operating your Area Representative Business, you must obtain General Commercial Liability and Errors and Omissions insurance each with a minimum of \$1,000,000 in coverage, naming us as an additional insured. We may increase these limits or have new types of coverage added at any time after giving you notice. You must maintain this insurance coverage, as required by your ARA, from a responsible carrier. Our current insurance requirements are summarized in the Manual for ARs.

## **Advertising Specifications**

You must obtain our approval before you use any advertising and promotional materials, signs, forms and stationary prior to their proposed use. We may require you to purchase certain advertising and promotional materials, brochures, fliers, forms, business cards and letterhead from approved vendors only. Further, you must not engage in any advertising of your Area Representative Business unless we have previously approved the medium, content and method.

## **Records and Reports**

All of your bookkeeping and accounting records, financial statements, and all reports you submit to us must conform to the requirements set forth in Sections 6.10 and 6.11 of the ARA, as well as those contained in our Manual for ARs. You must submit weekly activity reports pertaining to the activity in your development area which will contain the following information: 1) number of contacts made (through all marketing methods), 2) number of appointments, 3) number of presentations, and 4) number of sales by the Monday after the week ending on the previous Friday evening. Your reporting obligations may be changed upon thirty (30) days written notice, and will be set forth in our Manual for ARs or other written directives.

## **Computer-Related Equipment and Software**

As an Area Representative, you will not be required to purchase any particular software to operate your Area Representative franchise. You will also need a computer, printer and access to the internet. We estimate that the monthly telecommunications system and internet cost to operate your Area Representative franchise will be no more than \$100 per month. You will also be required to pay \$329/month to utilize our own proprietary software for Area Representative franchises. We reserve the right to increase this amount to up to \$499/month in the future upon thirty (30) days' prior notice.

## **Disclosure Document for Unit Franchises**

You must ensure that a copy of our FDD for Unit Franchises is disclosed (or re-disclosed, when there are updates or supplements) to each potential Franchisee.

## ITEM 9

# FRANCHISEE 'S OBLIGATIONS

This table lists your principal obligations under the Area Representative Agreement and other agreements. It will help you find more detailed information about your obligations in these agreements and in other items of this Disclosure Document.

Obligations	Section in Area Representative Agreement	Disclosure Document Item
(a) Site selection and acquisition/lease	Sections 2.2, 5.3 and 5.9 of ARA	Item 11
(b) Pre-opening purchases/leases	Sections 6.5, and 7 of ARA	Items 5, 7 and 8
(c) Site development and other pre-opening requirements	No provision of ARA	Items 7, 8, and 11
(d) Initial and ongoing training	Sections 5.1 and 5.6 of ARA	Item 11
(e) Opening	Section 2.2 of ARA	Item 11
(f) Fees	Sections 2.1, 4.2, 5.1, 5.2, 5.4, 5.9, 6.5, 6.7, 6.12, 6.13, 7, 11.3,13.4, 15.2 and 15.15 of ARA	Items 5, 6 and 7
(g) Compliance with standards and policies	Sections 5.2 and 6 of ARA	Items 11 and 16
(h) Trademarks and proprietary information	Sections 9 and 10 of ARA; and Confidentiality Agreement (Exhibit E)	Items 13 and 14
(i) Restrictions on products/services offered	Section 5.2(a) of ARA	Item 16
(j) Warranty and Customer Service Requirements	Section 6.1 of ARA	None
(k) Territorial Development and Sales Quotas	Section 2.1 of ARA; Exhibit 2 of ARA	Item 12
(l) On-going product/services purchases	Sections 5.4, 5.8, and 6.5 of ARA	Item 8
(m) Maintenance, appearance and remodeling requirements	Section 5.6 of ARA	None

Obligations	Section in Area Representative Agreement	Disclosure Document Item
(n) Insurance	Sections 6.5 and 6.6 of ARA	Item 7
(o) Advertising	Sections 2.1(k), 5.8, 6.7, 6.8, and 6.9 of ARA	Items 6, 7, and 11
(p) Indemnification	Section 15.2 of ARA	Items 6, 13 and 17
(q) Owners Participation management/staffing	Section 6.14 of ARA	Items 11, 15 and 16
(r) Records/reports	Sections 2.1(d), 5.10, 6.10, 6.11 and 6.12 of ARA	Item 6
(s) Inspections/audits	Section 5.7 of ARA	Item 6
(t) Transfer	Section 11 of ARA	Items 6 and 17
(u) Renewal	Section 4 of ARA	Items 6 and 17
(v) Post-termination obligations	Sections 13.3 and 13.4 of ARA	Item 17
(w) Non-competition covenants	Section 12 of ARA	Item 17
(x) Dispute resolution	Sections 14, 15.7, and 15.8 of ARA	Item 17
(y) Guaranty	Section 11.7 of ARA	Item 15

## **ITEM 10**

#### **FINANCING**

We do not offer direct or indirect financing. We do not guarantee your note, lease or obligations.

#### **ITEM 11**

## FRANCHISOR'S ASSISTANCE, ADVERTISING, COMPUTER SYSTEMS, AND TRAINING

## Except as listed below, we are not required to provide you any assistance.

Before your Area Representative Business begins operations, we or our designee will:

1. We will provide the initial training program for Area Representative Businesses for up to three (3) attendees. Additional persons may attend initial Area Representative training for no additional fee if space is available in an already scheduled training session. You must pay for all travel, entertainment, salaries, and benefit expenses of your staff. (ARA – Section 5.1).

- 2. Lend to you one copy of our Manual for Area Representatives ("Manual for ARs"), which contains our mandatory and suggested specifications, standards and procedures for operating Area Representative Businesses (ARA Section 5.2). **Exhibit C** to this Disclosure Document sets forth the Table of Contents for our Manual for ARs, which is approximately 113 pages. We may modify the Manual for ARs periodically to reflect changes in System Standards, or as we deem appropriate. You may view our Manual for ARs at our corporate headquarters before purchasing your Area Representative Business, but must first sign a Confidentiality/Non-Disclosure Agreement (**Exhibit E**) promising not to reveal any of the information contained in the Manual for ARs without our permission.
- 3. Prepare and/or register any disclosure documents or other documentation that must be prepared, amended, or registered for you to fulfill your responsibilities to solicit, recruit, and screen prospective Franchisees (ARA Section 5.4). Federal and state franchise or business opportunity laws govern the sale and offering of Unit Franchises, and may require the preparation, amendment, registration, or registration of all required documentation and disclosures relating to the Unit Franchises offered in your Development Area (the "Documentation") before you can solicit prospective Franchisees. While we will prepare and register all Documentation necessary for you to begin soliciting prospective Franchisees, you must provide us with any documentation or information we may need to prepare or register the Documentation, and will be responsible for all costs applicable to you. You must review and become fully familiar with all Documentation related to franchises sold in your Development Area. Before soliciting a prospective Franchisee, you must take reasonable steps to confirm that the information contained in the Documentation or other materials related to the offer or sale of Unit Franchises is true, correct, and not misleading, or in violation of applicable state law related to registration of the Documentation.
- 4. Review and approve or disapprove your advertising, marketing, and promotional and/or website materials (ARA Sections 6.8 and 6.9). See the remainder of this Item 11 for additional information about our advertising-related requirements and approval process.

## **Post-Opening Obligations:**

After your Area Representative franchise opens for business, we or our designee will:

- 1. As we deem appropriate, provide you with additional or refresher training programs (ARA Section 5.1). You will be required to participate in periodic webinars and sales calls scheduled by us for Area Representative Businesses. We may require you to attend up to two (2) additional or refresher training courses each year at our corporate offices, or another location we designate. You may also be required to attend a national business meeting or convention of up to three (3) days each year. We will determine the location, frequency, and instructors of these training programs. We may charge reasonable fees for any courses, conventions, webinars, sales calls, and programs. You must also pay for all travel, lodging, meal, and personal expenses related to your attendance and the attendance of your personnel.
  - 2. Continue lending to you a copy of our Manual for ARs (ARA Sections 5.2).
- 3. Provide you with general guidance though bulletins or other written materials (ARA Sections 5.2 and 5.3).
- 4. If we agree to do so, provide you with additional or special guidance, training, or assistance that you request (ARA Section 5.1). If we provide this training, you must pay all of our then-applicable charges, including all per-diem fees and travel, lodging, meal, and living expenses of our personnel.
- 5. As necessary, amend, maintain, or renew any Documentation and/or registrations necessary for you to continue to solicit prospective Franchisees (ARA Section 5.4).
- 6. Approve or disapprove prospective Franchisees (the "Prospective Franchisees") recommended by you, and their proposed site locations (ARA Section 5.5). You must advertise for, solicit, recruit, and screen

Prospective Franchisees to purchase Unit Franchises in your Development Area. You must investigate each Prospective Franchisee and its proposed Unit Franchise site to determine if they meet our standards and policies. After ensuring that a Prospective Franchisee meets our standards, you may recommend to us the approval of the Prospective Franchisee. You must provide us with all information that we may request to evaluate your recommendation. We may approve or reject a Prospective Franchisee for any reason. If we disapprove any Prospective Franchisee, we will notify you in writing of our reasons for the disapproval. If we approve the Prospective Franchisee, you must provide the Prospective Franchisee with a copy of our then-current Franchise Agreement for the Prospective Franchisee to sign.

- 7. Review and approve or disapprove your advertising, marketing, and promotional and/or website materials (ARA Sections 6.8 and 6.9). See the remainder of this Item 11 for additional information about our advertising-related requirements and approval process.
- 8. Pay you the amount due under the ARA. Under the ARA, you will receive fifty percent (50%) of the initial franchise fee for each Unit Franchise that is sold, minus any referral fees, internal sales commissions, or broker sales commissions, 50% of any transfer or renewal fees, three percent (3%) of the royalty fees (ARA Sections 8.1 8.4). Note: You must attend the training for your required Unit Franchise before you will receive any Royalty Fees on any Unit Franchises within your Development Area. For existing Unit Franchises in your Development Area, you will not receive any Royalty Fees until your required Unit Franchise is open for business.
- 9. Allow you to continue using our Marks and confidential information in operating your Area Representative franchise (ARA Sections 9 and 10).
- 10. Indemnify you against damages and expenses you incur in a trademark infringement proceeding disputing your authorized use of any Mark in compliance with the ARA (ARA Section 9.5).
- 11. If we establish a local or regional advertising cooperative that covers all or any part of your Development Area, approve or disapprove any advertising, marketing, or promotional materials created by the cooperative (ARA Section 6/7). Though there currently are no local or regional cooperatives, we may create a cooperative to support the advertising and marketing needs of their respective members.

As an Area Representative, you must sell Unit Franchises only at the price we set, and may not change any of the fees we set for Unit Franchisees in your Development Area.

#### **Site Selection**

We will not approve or disapprove the site where you operate your Area Representative franchise, and do not have any standards applicable to the site where you will operate.

## **Advertising and Marketing**

## **Advertising by You**

You may develop, at your cost, advertising and promotional materials for your use, but may not use them until after we have approved them in writing. You must submit to us for our approval samples of all advertising and promotional materials not prepared or previously approved by us that you wish to use. We will not unreasonably withhold our approval. If you do not receive our written disapproval within 15 days from the date we receive the materials, the materials will be deemed to have been approved. Any materials submitted to us for approval will become our intellectual property. (ARA – Section 10).

We do not currently have any Area Representative advertising cooperatives but we reserve the right to create them in the future. If one is created, you will be required to join and participate in an Advertising Cooperative ("Co-op"), which is an association of Area Representatives who are located within a Designated

Market Area ("DMA"). A DMA is a geographic area around a city in which the radio and television stations based in that city account for a greater proportion of the listening/viewing public than those based in the neighboring cities. One function of the Co-op is to establish a local advertising pool, of which the funds must be used for advertising only and for the mutual benefit of each Co-op member. We have the right to specify the manner in which any Co-ops are organized and governed, and require any and all Co-ops to be legal entities of the state where they are located. Co-ops must operate according to written bylaws which have been approved by us. Co-ops must provide us a copy of their organizational documents and bylaws prior to commencing any marketing or other activities. Currently, there are no Co-ops, however, if established, each Area Representative must contribute to a Co-op according to the Co-op's rules and regulations, and bylaws, as determined by its members. The fees payable to Co-op members are determined by a vote of the Co-op members. We do not determine or set the amount of any Co-op fees. Amounts contributed to Co-ops may be considered as spent toward your Minimum Advertising Requirement under this Agreement, if appropriately documented and spent according to our defined criteria for advertising. The monthly cooperative fee will not exceed the minimum Recruitment Advertising and Marketing Expenditures fee of \$500.

We estimate that you will spend between \$1,700 and \$5,000 each month to advertise the sale of Unit Franchises in your Development Area. The precise amount will be determined by the population of your Development Area after consultation with, and consent by, us. Advertising expenditures must be documented to us upon our request. This includes the cost of sales and marketing materials. You must spend no less than \$500 per month, or \$6,000 per year per Development Area (we may increase the required amount by up to 25% per year). This requirement is waived if you are meeting or exceeding your production requirement in Exhibit 2. You must also spend a minimum of \$299 per month on social media advertising through a vendor or supplier we designate or approve. We reserve the right to increase this fee up to \$399 per month in the future upon thirty (30) days written notice. The amount you spend on social media advertising will not count towards your minimum advertising requirement of \$500 per month.

## Advertising by Us

We currently do not have an advertising fund ("Ad Fund") for our Area Representative Businesses, and do not intend to create one at this time. We do not have any advertising councils at this time, but reserve the right to create them in the future and to establish the rules as to how members are selected, voting rights of the members, etc. In the event any advertising councils are created, we will have the right change or dissolve the councils in our sole discretion.

## **Computer System**

We do not require Area Representatives to purchase any specific computer system or POS system, but we do require Area Representatives to maintain a computer and printer that enables the Area Representative to communicate with us and franchisees, and to submit any reports that we require. You will need access to the internet. We estimate the cost of purchasing a computer system and related software will range from \$0 to \$1,500. We estimate that the monthly telecommunications system and internet cost to operate your Area Representative franchise will be no more than \$100 per month. We have no contractual obligations to maintain, repair, update or upgrade your Computer System. We do not require you to update or upgrade your Computer System, we just require that you maintain a Computer System that enables you to communicate with us and the franchisees in your Development Area during the term of your Area Representative Agreement. We will not have independent access to the Computer System that you maintain as an Area Representative. You will also be required to pay \$329/month to utilize our proprietary software for Area Representative franchises. We reserve the right to increase this amount to up to \$499/month in the future upon thirty (30) days' prior notice.

#### **Confidential Operations Manual**

After you sign the ARA, we will grant you online access to our Manuals (in electronic format only), which we may amend from time to time upon written notice to you. A copy of the table of contents of the Manual for

ARs is attached as **Exhibit** C to this Disclosure Document. The Manual for ARs contains approximately 113 pages. We consider the contents of our Manuals to be proprietary, and you must treat them as confidential.

## **Training**

As of the date of this franchise disclosure document, we provide the following initial training for Area Developers:

Our initial training program is available to up to three (3) attendees, including the Area Representative's Owners. Additional persons may attend initial Area Representative training if space is available in an already scheduled training session. Before opening for business, the Area Representative Owners and any others that will be directly involved in the operation of the Area Representative Business must attend and complete the initial training program to our satisfaction. We provide this initial training free of charge to any attendees, however, you must pay the wages, food, lodging and travel expenses for all of your attendees. The initial training program will last for approximately three (3) days, and will be conducted by us or our designee at our corporate offices at 1434 Kelly Johnson Blvd. Colorado Springs, CO 80920, or another location we designate.

Our initial training program currently includes the following:

TRAINING PROGRAM					
SUBJECT	Hours of Classroom Training	Hours of On-the-Job Training	Location		
Welcome and Introduction. Area Representative Responsibilities	1 hour	0 hours	Colorado Springs, CO or other designated location		
Developing a Compliance System	.5 hours	1 hours	Colorado Springs, CO or other designated location		
Franchise Marketing	1 hour	0 hours	Colorado Springs, CO or other designated location		
Lead Generation	1 hour	0 hours	Colorado Springs, CO or other designated location		
Interview Process	1 hour	0 hours	Colorado Springs, CO or other designated location		
Explaining the FDD to a Franchise Candidate	1 hour	0 hours	Colorado Springs, CO or other designated location		
Business Brokers	1.5 hours	0 hours	Colorado Springs, CO or other designated location		
Four-Step Development Process	1.5 hour	0 hours	Colorado Springs, CO or other designated location		
Real Estate Selection Process	1 hour	1 hour	Colorado Springs, CO or other designated location		
Sales Techniques / Building Relationships / Rapport	1 hour	1 hours	Colorado Springs, CO or other designated location		

TRAINING PROGRAM				
SUBJECT	Hours of Classroom Training	Hours of On-the-Job Training	Location	
Local Marketing Coordination	1 hour	0 hours	Colorado Springs, CO or other designated location	
Building and Maintaining a Strong Region	1 hour	1 hours	Colorado Springs, CO or other designated location	
Operating Your Regional Office	2.5 hours	0 hours	Colorado Springs, CO or other designated location	
Review and Questions	1 hour	0 hours	Colorado Springs, CO or other designated location	
Total Hours:	16.0 hours	4.0 hours		

#### **Explanatory Notes:**

- (1) Most of these subjects are integrated throughout the training program (comprised of 16.0 hours of classroom/online training and 4.0 hours of initial on the job training). However, we may, at our option, conduct some or all of the training online. The instruction materials for our training programs include handouts, computer training, the Manual, group discussions, and lectures. The initial training program must be completed to our satisfaction before within 45 days of signing your Area Representative Agreement, and prior to you opening for business. We anticipate holding the initial training once a month, but may hold initial training more or less often based as needed.
- (2) The Company also may offer additional or refresher training courses and conferences from time to time. Some of these courses may be mandatory, and some may be optional. These courses may be conducted at the Company's headquarters or at any other locations selected by the Company.
- (3) You will be responsible for all out-of-pocket expenses in connection with all training programs and/or conferences, including the transportation, lodging, meals, wages and employee benefits costs you incur for your training, and the training of management and employees that you have attend the training. The Company reserves the right to impose reasonable charges for training classes and materials in connection with such training courses. The Company will notify you of any additional charges before you or your designated employees enroll in a course. While there is no cost to take such training, we require you and your management staff to pass our training program to our satisfaction before you may begin operating your franchise.
- (4) Although the individuals instructing the training program may vary, our instructors will include the persons listed in Item 2 or other Company representatives and/or contractors with relevant work experience in their designated subject area. Currently, our primary instructor is Amy Neary, CEO. Ms. Neary has more than 2 years' experience in the areas that she will be training. Ms. Neary will rely on others to assist her in training Area Representatives about some aspects of the franchise system. All such trainers will have at least two (2) years! experience in the subject area that they will be teaching.

## Website

You may not operate a website separate from our website. We shall have the right, but not the obligation, to designate one or more web page(s) to describe Area Representative. Such web pages(s) will most likely be located on our Website.

## **Computer System**

As an Area Representative, you will not be required to purchase any particular software to operate your Area Representative franchise; however, your Unit Franchise must adhere to the same requirements established for Unit Franchises. You will also need a computer, printer and access to the internet. We estimate the cost of purchasing a computer system and related software will range from \$0 to \$1,500. In addition to purchasing the hardware associated with the computer system, we estimate that the monthly telecommunications system and internet cost to operate your Area Representative franchise will be no more than \$100 per month. You will also be required to pay \$329/month to utilize our proprietary software for Area Representative franchises. We reserve the right to increase this amount to up to \$499/month in the future upon thirty (30) days' prior notice.

## **Periodic Review Inspections**

You must operate your Area Representative franchise in accordance with the ARA and the Manual for ARs. We reserve the right to conduct periodic reviews or inspections of your Area Representative Business operations to ensure that you are in compliance with your ARA, Manual for ARs, and our other written directives and standards. We may terminate your ARA if you do not operate your business in compliance with the ARA or the Manual for ARs.

#### **ITEM 12**

#### **TERRITORY**

Your ARA grants you Development Area, that generally will be defined by county boundaries, or fixed geographical boundaries such as rivers, streets or highways. There is no specific minimum or maximum size of geographic area that we will grant you as your Development Area. In determining the size of the Development Area, we will consider many factors including, but not limited to, the demographics within that geographic area, your capacity and ability to recruit and provide services within that geographic area, and the number of Unit Franchises we believe can operate within the geographic area. We identify the Development Area, Development Schedule, and Development Fee before you sign the ARA. We will not approve or disapprove the location where you operate your Area Representative Business.

You must develop and operate a minimum of one (1) Unit Franchise and recruit Franchisees to develop and operate Unit Franchises within your Development Area according to a Development Schedule. You must remain in compliance with all signed franchise agreements for Unit Franchises you own to retain your protected Development Area rights. If you do not comply with the Development Schedule, or if any of your Unit Franchises are terminated for any reason, we will have the right to terminate your ARA. However, if we terminate your ARA, we will not terminate any of your Unit Franchises unless we have cause.

You have no options, rights of first refusal, or similar rights to acquire additional geographic area to increase your territory size under the ARA.

If you are in compliance with your ARA, then we and our affiliates will not operate, establish, grant, or operate in your Development Area another Area Representative Business that offers Unit Franchises, or any Unit Franchises not required to be developed under your ARA.

You may solicit prospective Franchisees residing outside your Development Area but interested in opening a Unit Franchise within your exclusive Development Area without having to pay any special compensation to us or any other Area Representative. You may use the internet and other channels of distribution to solicit Franchisees

inside or outside of your Development Area. Likewise, Area Representative outlets owned by us, our affiliates (if applicable), or other Area Representatives may solicit prospective Franchisees residing in your Development Area but interested in opening a Unit Franchise in another Development Area without having to pay you any special compensation. Neither you nor any other Area Representative may solicit prospective Franchisees for a Unit Franchise located outside of their Development Area. We will forward to you any leads or referrals that we receive for prospective Franchisees interested in purchasing a Unit Franchise in your Development Area, and you will be entitled to the compensation referred to in Item 11 only if these prospective Franchisees purchase a Unit Franchise in your Development Area. For any prospective franchisee who signs a Franchise Agreement that was not procured via Area Representative's sales efforts, a 20% referral fee will be deducted prior to calculating Area Representative commission.

You may relocate the sales office where you operate your Area Representative Business without our approval if it is within your Development Area, or if it is not within your Development Area, as long as it does not interfere with the rights of another Area Representative.

You will not receive an exclusive territory. You may face competition from other Area Representative from outlets that we own or from other channels of distribution or competitive brands that we control. This is true only with respect to our reserved rights below.

## **Our Reserved Rights**

- (a) we expressly reserve (for us and any of our designees, which may include Area Representatives) the exclusive, unrestricted right to produce, sell, distribute and market at or through locations or channels that we establish through Chain and Institutional Relationships (defined below), whether inside or outside of your Development Area. "Chain and Institutional Relationships" are business relationships with chain-branded, institutional, or comparable large-scale business partners through which we directly contract, may directly contract or have previously contracted, to establish on-premises locations at specialized properties or across multiple locations or geographic markets, such as at or within hotels, gyms, airports, stadiums, other sports or entertainment venues, and theme parks;
- (b) we expressly reserve the right to grant Unit Franchises and/or Area Representative Business rights to others as follows: (i) in our sole and absolute discretion with regard to the Marks, outside of your Development Area, (ii) in our sole and absolute discretion with regard to products or services unrelated to the Marks, outside of your Development Area;
- (c) if we, through a merger or any other form of acquisition acquire the ownership rights to or the rights, as franchisor or licensor, to collect franchise fees or licensing fees from any business(es) that are located within your Development Area, and so long as such business(es) would not become converted to operate under the Marks; then such acquired business(es) shall not be deemed to violate the protected rights granted to you under the ARA, and you shall not be entitled to receive any revenue, royalty or other rights associated with such acquired business(es). However, if we convert such business(es) to operate under the Marks, then, for so long as such business(es) operate under the Marks, you must provide support services to such business(es) and you will receive from us 3% of the royalties that we actually collect on the Gross Revenues from such converted business(es). Any such converted business(es) shall count toward your Minimum Development Obligation; and (d) the right to be acquired, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, by a business and/or person providing products or services similar or dissimilar to those provided by or at Unit Franchises.

#### **ITEM 13**

#### **TRADEMARKS**

You may use our word mark "Prime IV Hydration & Wellness®" and such other Marks as are designated in writing by the Company in connection with your Area Representative Business. In addition, you may use them only in the manner authorized and permitted by us and you may not directly or indirectly contest our ownership of or rights in the Marks.

We have registered the following Marks with the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office ("USPTO") on the Principal Register. At the appropriate times, we intend to renew the registrations and to file all appropriate affidavits.

Mark	Serial Number	Application Date	Registration Number	Registration Date	Register
Prime IV Hydration & Wellness®	88810503	February 25, 2020	6223628	December 15, 2020	Principal
PR ME WELLNESS	97270367	February 16, 2022	7010691	March 28, 2023	Principal
One Hour Vacation	97804515	February 21, 2023	Pending	<u>Pending</u>	<u>Pending</u>

There are no agreements currently in effect that significantly limit our right to use or license the use of the Marks in a manner material to the franchise. The logo is part of our Marks. With respect to the Marks, there are currently no effective material determinations of the USPTO, the Trademark Trial and Appeal Board, or any state trademark administrator or court, or any pending infringement, opposition, or cancellation proceeding.

We will indemnify against or reimburse for expenses you incur in defending claims of infringement or unfair competition arising out of your use of the Marks. You are required to notify us immediately when you become aware of the use, or claim of right to, a Proprietary Mark identical or confusingly similar to our Marks. If litigation involving the Marks is instituted or threatened against you, you must notify us promptly and cooperate fully with us in defending or settling the litigation. We, at our option, may defend and control the defense of any proceeding relating to any Marks.

We have no actual knowledge of either superior prior rights or infringing uses that could materially affect an Area Representative's or Franchisee's use of the Marks in any state. There is no pending material federal or state court litigation regarding the Company's use or ownership rights in any trademark.

If it becomes advisable at any time in our sole judgment for us to modify or discontinue the use of any Mark, or use one or more additional or substitute trade or service marks, including the Marks used in our business name, then you agree, at your sole expense, to comply with our directions to modify or otherwise

discontinue the use of the Mark, or use one or more additional or substitute trade or service marks, within a reasonable time after our notice to you.

#### **ITEM 14**

# PATENTS, COPYRIGHTS AND PROPRIETARY INFORMATION

# **Patents Rights**

We own no rights in or to any patents that are material to the franchise.

# **Copyrights**

We claim a copyright and treat the information in the Manuals as confidential trade secrets, but you are permitted to use the material as part of your Area Representative Business. The Company does not own rights to, or licenses in, any copyright that is material to the franchise system.

# **Confidential Operations Manuals**

Under the ARA, you must operate the Area Representative Business in accordance with the standards, methods, policies, and procedures specified in the Manual for ARs. You will be loaned a copy of the Manual for ARs and Manual for Unit Franchises for the term of the ARA, when you have completed the initial training program to our satisfaction. You must operate your Area Representative franchise strictly in accordance with the Manual for ARs, as it may be revised by us from time to time. You must at all times, treat the Manuals and the information in them, as well as any other materials created for or approved by use for the operation of your Area Representative Business, as confidential, as required by the ARA. You must use all reasonable efforts to maintain this information as secret and confidential. You must not copy, duplicate, record or otherwise make them available to any unauthorized person. The Manuals will remain our sole property and must be returned in the event that you cease to be an Area Representative franchise owner.

We may from time to time revise the contents of the Manual for ARs and Manual for Unit Franchises, and you must comply with each new or changed provision in the Manual for ARs. You must ensure that our Manuals are kept current at all times. In the event of any dispute as to the contents of the Manual for ARs, the terms of the master copies maintained by us at our corporate office will be controlling.

# **Confidential Information**

The Area Representative Agreement requires you to maintain all Confidential Information of ours as confidential both during and after the term of the Agreement. "Confidential Information" includes all information, data, techniques, formulas, and know-how designated or treated by us as confidential and includes the Manuals. You may not at any time disclose, copy or use any Confidential Information except as specifically authorized by us.

#### **ITEM 15**

# OBLIGATION TO PARTICIPATE IN THE ACTUAL OPERATION OF THE FRANCHISED BUSINESS

Each of the individuals who hold an ownership interest in the Area Representative Business ("Owner(s)") must personally participate in the direct operation of the Area Representative Business. If as an Owner you do not personally participate in the direct operation of your Area Representative Business on a full-time basis, then you are obligated to have a fully trained Manager operate the franchise. While we do not require that your Manager have an equity interest in the franchise, we believe that only a person with an equity interest can adequately ensure that our standards of quality and competence are maintained. The ARA requires that the Owner(s) of the Area Representative Business be directly involved in the day-to-day operations and utilize your best efforts to promote and enhance the performance of the Area Representative Business. While in most cases an Owner(s) will seek additional assistance for the labor-intensive portions of the business, we have built our reputation on Owner(s) participation and believe it is crucial for continued success.

Any Manager you employ at the launching of your franchise operations must complete the initial management-training course required by us. All subsequent Managers must be trained fully according to our standards by either the Area Representative or us. However, we may charge a fee for this additional training.

Each Owner(s), and his or her spouse, must personally guarantee all of the obligations of the Area Representative Business under the ARA. (See Exhibit 4 to the ARA - Owner's Guaranty and Assumption of Obligations)

At our request, you must obtain and deliver executed covenants of confidentiality and non-competition from any Owner(s), any persons who have or may have access to training and other confidential information under the System. The covenants must be in a form satisfactory to us, and must provide that we are a third-party beneficiary of, and have the independent right to enforce the covenants.

#### **ITEM 16**

## RESTRICTIONS ON WHAT THE FRANCHISEE MAY SELL

You must operate the Area Representative Business in strict conformity with all prescribed methods, procedures, policies, standards, and specifications of the System, as set forth in the Manual for ARs and in other writings by us from time to time. You must use your Area Representative franchise sales office only for the operation of the Area Representative Business and may not operate any other business at or from such office without our express prior written consent.

We require you to offer and sell only those goods and services that we have approved. We maintain a written list of approved goods and services in its Manual for ARs, which we may change from time to time.

You must offer all goods and services that we designate as required for all franchises. In addition, we may require you to comply with other requirements (such as state or local licenses, training, marketing, insurance) before we will allow you to offer certain optional services.

We reserve the right to designate additional required or optional services in the future and to withdraw any of our previous approvals. In that case, you must comply with the new requirements. There are no express limitations on our right to designate additional or operational services; however, such services will be reasonably related to our franchise system or model.

We do not currently have any restrictions or conditions that limit access to customers to whom the Franchisee may sell goods or services.

# **ITEM 17**

# RENEWAL, TERMINATION, TRANSFER AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION

# THE FRANCHISE RELATIONSHIP

This table lists certain important provisions of the franchise and related agreements. You should read these provisions in the agreements attached to this Disclosure Document.

Provision	Section in Area Representative Agreement	Summary
a. Length of the term of the franchise	Section 4	10 years.
b. Renewal or extension of the term	Section 4	Your renewal rights permit you to remain an Area Representative after the initial term of your Area Representative expires. If you wish to do so, and you satisfy the required pre-conditions to renewal, we will offer you the right to one (1) renewal term of 10 years ("the Renewal Term").
c. Requirements for you to renew or extend	Section 4	You must: have substantially complied with the ARA; given notice of intent to renew; sign new ARA in our then current form which may include terms and conditions materially different from those in the original ARA, including (e.g., no further renewals, higher royalty fees, etc.); sign general release of claims against us and related parties (in a form satisfactory to us); pay the applicable renewal fee; cure any defaults; and pay all amounts owed to us. You may be asked to sign a new ARA with materially different terms and conditions than the original ARA.
d. Termination by you		You may terminate the ARA due to a material default by us on our obligations and any grounds available at law.
e. Termination by us without cause	No provision	Not applicable.
f. Termination by us with cause	Section 13.1	Only upon delivery of written notice to you.
g. "Cause" defined – curable defaults	Section 13.2	1) Except for certain specified types of defaults, you will have sixty (60) days after our written notice of default with which to remedy any default under the ARA; and 2) you shall have six (6) months to remedy your failure to comply with your Minimum Development Obligation under the ARA.

Provision	Section in Area Representative Agreement	Summary
h. "Cause" defined – defaults which cannot be cured	Section 13.2	You 1) are adjudicated bankrupt or judicially determined to be insolvent; 2) you or any of your Owners allows a judgment against you or them in an amount of more than \$50,000, 3) your assets are seized, taken over or foreclosed; 4) a levy of execution or attachment has been made upon the franchise rights granted by this agreement and is not discharged within 11 days of your receipt of notice of such levy; 5) any judgment is entered against us or our subsidiaries or affiliated corporations arising out of or relating to your operation of your business; 6) you abandon your business; 7) you receive 3 or more written notices of default from us within any period of 12 consecutive months concerning any material breach by you whether or not such breaches shall have been cured; 8) you or any of your Owners participates in in-term competition; 9) you or any of your Owners, officers or directors is convicted of or pleads guilty, or nolo contendere to a felony or any other crime or offense that is likely, in our reasonable business judgment, to adversely affect our reputation, the franchise system, the Marks or the goodwill of Marks; 10) you purport, threaten or take any action to make an assignment or transfer without our prior written consent; 11) you marially misuse the Marks; 12) your unauthorized use, disclosure, or duplication of the Confidential Information; or 13) you make any material misrepresentation in connection with the application for or performance under the ARA.
i. Your obligations on termination/non-renewal	Sections 13.3 and 13.4	You must: 1) cease to assist in the sale of Prime IV Hydration & Wellness® franchises, cease to use the system and Marks in any form, cease to hold yourself out as an Area Representative of us and not use Marks in any business name; 2) pay all sums due to us; 3) submit such reports as we require; 4) return to us or to our designee the Manuals and any confidential or proprietary information; 5) surrender to us such stationery, printed matter, signs and advertising materials containing the Marks; 6) transfer, assign disconnect and forward the business telephone number, fax number, business Internet e-mail address and any other identifying information, listings or commercial holding out for your business to us or our designee; 7) transfer your

Provision	Section in Area Representative Agreement	Summary
		"white" and "yellow" page telephone listings, references and advertisements and all trade and similar name registrations and business licenses and to cancel any interest which you may have in them; and 8) promptly take any action necessary to cancel any assumed name or equivalent registration that contain any of the Marks. You may also be required to pay a termination fee.
j. Assignment of contract by us	Section 11.1	Fully transferable by us.
k. "Transfer" by you - defined	Section 11.2(b)	Transfer includes: any voluntary, involuntary, direct or indirect assignment, sale, or gift of the franchise; transfer of ownership, merger, exchange, issuance of additional ownership interests, redemption of ownership interests, or sale of exchange of voting interests in you (if you are a legal entity); transfer of interest in the ARA, you, the franchise, or its assets because of divorce, insolvency or dissolution, or operation of law; transfer because of the death of you or an owner of you; or any pledge of the ARA or ownership interest in you.
1. Franchisor approval of transfer by franchisee.	Section 11.2(b)	Any assignment or transfer without our approval is a breach of this Agreement and has no effect.
m. Conditions for our approval of transfer by you	Sections 11.3 and 11.4	You must pay all amounts owed to us; new owner assumes your obligations; new owner, its affiliates, and its owners do not have any interest in or work for a competitive business; new owner completes or agrees to complete initial training; new owners signs our then-current ARA and ancillary agreements; new owner has strictly complied with obligations to us and is not in default of those obligations; you pay us a transfer fee (see Item 6); you sign a transfer release (in a form satisfactory to us); you do not identify yourself as current or former Franchisee of ours, or use any Mark. You may transfer the franchise and its assets to a newly formed legal entity principally controlled by you and your principals if the new entity operates the franchise and complies with the ARA, and you provide information about the transfer to us and the entities owners.
n. Our right of first refusal to acquire your business	Section 11.6	We have 60 days to match any offer.
o. Our option to purchase your	No provision	None

Provision	Section in Area Representative Agreement	Summary
business		
p. Your death or disability	Section 11.5	Executor, administrator, or other representative must transfer interest of Franchisee or owner within 9 months of your or an owner's death or disability. All transfers are subject to provisions in ARA regulating transfers.
q. Non-competition covenants during the term of the franchise	Section 12.1	Neither you, your principals, nor any immediate family members of you or them may perform services for or have any interest in any competitive business.
r. Non-competition covenants after the franchise is terminated or expires	Section 12.2	Neither you, your principals, nor any immediate family members of you or them may perform services for or have any interest in any competitive business within the Development Area, the Development Area of any other Area Representative, or within 25 miles of ny Unit Franchise, for 18 months.
s. Modification of the agreement	Section 15.11	No modifications unless you and we both sign; we may amend Manual for ARs at any time.
t. Integration/merger clause	Section 15.11	Subject to state law, the ARA supersedes all prior agreements, representations, and promises. However, nothing in the ARA will have the effect of modifying or limiting the representations made in this Disclosure Document or any of its attachments or addenda. No claim made in any Area Representative or Franchise Agreement is intended to disclaim the express representation made in this Franchise Disclosure Document.
u. Dispute resolution by arbitration or mediation	Section 14	Except for certain claims, you and we must litigate all disputes in El Paso County, Colorado (subject to state law).
v. Choice of forum	Section 15.8	El Paso County, Colorado (subject to state law).
w. Choice of law	Section 15.7	Colorado law governs, except for matters regulated by the United States Trademark Act (subject to state law).

# Additional Information

See  $\underline{Exhibit\ G}$  for a list of state-specific disclosures and requirements.

# **ITEM 18**

#### **PUBLIC FIGURES**

The Company does not use any public figure to promote its franchise.

#### **ITEM 19**

# FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE REPRESENTATIONS

The FTC's Franchise Rule permits a franchisor to provide information about the actual or potential financial performance of its franchised and/or franchisor-owned outlets, if there is a reasonable basis for the information, and if the information is included in the Disclosure Document. Financial performance information that differs from that included in Item 19 may be given only if: (1) a franchisor provides the actual records of an existing outlet you are considering buying; or (2) a franchisor supplements the information provided in this Item 19, for example by providing information about possible performance at a particular location or under particular circumstances.

We do not make any representations about a franchisee's future financial performance or the past financial performance of company-owned or franchised outlets. We also do not authorize our employees or representatives to make such representations either orally or in writing. If you are purchasing an existing outlet, however, we may provide you with the actual records of that outlet. If you receive any other financial performance information or projections of your future income, you should report it to our management by Amy Neary, Chief Executive Officer, Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc., 1434 Kelly Johnson Blvd. Colorado Springs, CO 80920, 719-375-1413., email: Franchising@PrimeIVHydration.com, the Federal Trade Commission, and any appropriate state regulatory agencies.

# **ITEM 20**

# **OUTLETS AND FRANCHISEE INFORMATION**

(Area Representative Businesses)

# Table No. 1 Systemwide Outlet Summary For Years 20202021 to 20222023

Outlet Type	Year	Outlets at the Start of the Year	Outlets at the End of the Year	Net Change
Franchised	<del>2020</del> 2021	<del>0</del> 8	<mark>8</mark> 15	<del>0</del> +7
Franchiseu	2022	15	23	+8
	<u>2023</u>	<u>23</u>	<u>28</u>	<u>+5</u>
	<del>2020</del> 2021	0	<mark>0</mark> 0	<del>0</del> 0
Company-Owned	2022	0	0	0
	<u>2023</u>	<u>0</u>	$\underline{\underline{0}}$	<u>0</u>
Total Outlets	<del>2020</del> 2021	<del>0</del> 8	<del>0</del> 15	<del>+8</del> +7
Total Outlets	2022	15	23	+8
	<u>2023</u>	<u>23</u>	<u>28</u>	<u>+5</u>

# Table No. 2 Transfers of Outlets from Franchises to New Owners (Other than the Franchisor) For Years 20202021 to 20222023

	State(s)	Year	Number of Transfers
		<del>2020</del>	0
	All Regions	2021	0
ı		2022	+1
$\  \cdot \ $		2023	<u>U</u>
I	Total	<del>2020</del> 2021	0
	Total	2022	+1
		<u>2023</u>	<u>0</u>

Table No. 3 Status of Franchised Outlets For Years 20202021 to 20222023

State	Year	Outlets at Start of Year	Outlets Opened	Termina-t ions	Non-Rene wals	Reacquired by Franchisor	Ceased Operations Other Reasons	Outlets at End of the Year
	<u>2021</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>
<u>AL</u>	<u>2022</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>
	<u>2023</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>1</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>1</u>
AR	<u>2021</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>
<u>AIX</u>	<u>2022</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>
AZ	2020 <u>202</u> 3	0	1	0	0	0	0	1
	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
<u>AZ</u>	2022	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	<u>2023</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>1</u>
CO	<del>2020</del>	0	1	0	0	0	0	1
	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
<u>CO</u>	2022	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	<u>2023</u>	<u>1</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>1</u>
FL	<del>2020</del>	0	2	0	0	0	0	2
	2021	2	1	0	0	0	0	3
<u>FL</u>	2022	3	1	0	0	0	0	4
	<u>2023</u>	<u>4</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	4
GA	<del>2020</del>	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
<u>GA</u>	2022	0	1	0	0	0	0	1
	<u>2023</u>	<u>1</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>1</u>
	<del>2020</del>	0	4	0	0	0	0	1
ID/NV	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
ID/IN V	2022	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	<u>2023</u>	<u>1</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>1</u>
<del>IN</del>	<del>2020</del>	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
<u>IN</u>	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
<u> </u>	2022	0 <u>1</u>		1 0	0	0	0	1
KS	2020 <u>2</u> 023	0	1	<u>0</u> 0	0	0	0	1
	2021	1	0	<u>0</u> 0	0	0	0	1
<u>KS</u>	2022	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	<u>2023</u>	1	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>1</u>
<del>KY</del>	<del>2020</del>	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2021	<u>0</u> 0		0	0	0	0	0
<u><b>KY</b></u>	2022	0 <u>1</u>		1 0	0	0	0	1
	<u>2023</u>	<u>1</u>	<u>1</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>2</u>

36

	State	Year	Outlets at Start of Year	Outlets Opened	Termina-t ions	Non-Rene wals	Reacquin by Franchis	Opera Ot	osed ations her Sons Outle	f the
	MD	<del>2020</del>	I	9	0	0	0	0	0	0
		2021	0	1	0	0		0	0	1
	<u>MD</u>	2022	1	0	<u>0</u> 0	0		0	0	1
ļ		<u>2023</u>	<u>1</u>		<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>1</u>
ļ		<u>2021</u>	<u>0</u>		<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>
ļ	<u>NC</u>	<u>2022</u>	<u>0</u>		<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>
ļ		<u>2023</u>	<u>0</u>		<u>1</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>1</u>
ļ	NM	<del>2020</del>	0	0	0	0	0		0	
ļ		2021	<u>0</u> 0		0			)	0 0	
ļ	<u>NM</u>	2022	01		1 0	0		)	0 1	
		<u>2023</u>	1		<u>0</u> <u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u></u>		0 1	
ļ	OH	<del>2020</del>		9	0	0	0	0	0	0
		2021	=	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
!	<u>OH</u>	2022		2	2	0	0	0	0	2
ļ		<u>2023</u>	<u>2</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>		<u>2</u>	
ļ	CTT	<u>2021</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>		<u>0</u>	
ļ	<u>OK</u>	<u>2022</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>		<u>0</u>	
l		<u>2023</u>	<u>0</u>	1	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>			
ı	TN	<del>2020</del>		0	0	0	0	0	0	0
										1
1	TENI	2021	0	1	0	0		0	0	1
	<u>TN</u>	2022	1	0	<u>0</u> 0	0		0	0	1
		2022 2023	1 <u>1</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u> 0	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	0	0	1
	TN TX	2022 2023 2020	1 1 0	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u> 0	0	<u>0</u>	0	0	1
	<del>TX</del>	2022 2023 2020 2021	1 1 0 0	0 0 0 2	0 0 0 0	0 0	<u>0</u> <u>0</u> 0	0	$\begin{array}{c c} 0 & \frac{1}{2} \\ 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 2 \end{array}$	1
		2022 2023 2020 2021 2022	1 1 0 0 2	0 0 0 2 1	00 0 0 0 10	0 0 0 0	0 0 0	0	$ \begin{array}{c cccc} 0 & & & \\ \hline 0 & & & \\ \hline 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 3 & & \\ \end{array} $	1
	<u>TX</u>	2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2023	1 0 0 2 3	0 0 0 2 1 0	00 0 0 0 10 0	0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0	0	$\begin{array}{c cccc} 0 & & & & \\ \hline 0 & & & & \\ \hline 0 & & & & \\ 0 & & & & \\ 0 & & & & \\ 0 & & & & \\ \underline{0} & & & & \\ \underline{3} & & & \\ \end{array}$	1
	TX  TX  VA	2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2023 2020	1 0 0 2 3 0	0 0 0 2 1 0 1	00 0 0 0 10 0	0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0	0	$ \begin{array}{c cccc} 0 & & & & \\ \hline 0 & & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & &$	1
	<u>TX</u>	2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2023 2020 2021	1 0 0 2 3 0	0 0 0 2 1 0 1	00 0 0 10 0	0 0 0 0 0 0			0 0 0 0 0 2 0 3 0 1 1	1
	TX  TX  VA  VA	2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2023 2020 2021 2022	1 0 0 2 3 0	0 0 0 2 1 0 1	00 0 0 10 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0		$ \begin{array}{c cccc} 0 & & & & & \\ \hline 0 & & & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & & \\ 0 & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 &$	1
	TX  TX  VA	2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2023 2020 2021	1 0 0 2 3 0	0 0 0 2 1 0 1	00 0 0 10 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0		0 0 0 0 0 2 0 3 0 1 1	1
	TX  TX  VA  VA	2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2022	1 0 0 2 3 0	0 0 0 2 1 0 1	00 0 0 10 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0		$ \begin{array}{c cccc} 0 & & & & & \\ \hline 0 & & & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & & \\ 0 & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 &$	1
	TX  TX  VA  VA	2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2022	1 0 0 2 3 0 1 1	0 0 2 1 1 0	00 0 0 10 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0		$ \begin{array}{c cccc} 0 & & & & & \\ 0 & & & & & \\ 0 & & & & \\ 0 & & & & \\ 0 & & & & \\ 0 & & & & \\ 0 & & & & \\ 0 & & & & \\ 1 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 1 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 1 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 1 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 1 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 1 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 1 & & \\ 0 & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & & \\ 0 & & \\ 0 & & \\ 0 & & \\ 0$	1
	TX  TX  VA  VA  UT	2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2022	1 0 0 2 3 0 1 1	1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	00 0 0 10 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0		0 0 0 0 0 2 0 3 0 1 0 1 0 1	
	TX  TX  VA  VA  UT	2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2022	1 0 0 2 3 0 1 1	1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 10 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0			0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1	
	TX  TX  VA  VA  UT  UT	2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2022	1	1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	00 0 0 10 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0			0 2 3 3 3 4 1 1 0 1 0 1 1 0 1 0 1 1 0 1 0 1 1 0 1 0 1 1 0 1	
	TX  TX  VA  VA  UT  UT	2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2022	1	1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	00 0 0 10 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0			0 2 3 3 3 4 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 0 1 0 0 1 0	
	TX TX VA VA UT UT WA WA	2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2023 2021 2022 2023 20120 2021 2022 2023 2021 2022 2023	1	1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	000 0 000 0 000 0 000 0 000 0 000 0 000	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0		0 2 3 3 3 4 1 1 0 1 1 1 0 1 1 1 0 1	
	TX  TX  VA  VA  UT  UT  WA	2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2023 2021 2022 2023 20120 2021 2022	1 0 0 2 3 0 0 1 1 1 0 0 0 1 1 1 0 0 0 1 1 1 0 0 0 1	1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	00 0 0 10 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0			0 2 3 3 3 3 4 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 0 1 1 0 0 1 0	
	TX TX VA VA UT UT WA WA Total	2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2023 2021 2022 2023 20120 2021 2022 2023 2021 2022 2023 2021 2022 2023 2021	1 1 0 0 2 3 0 0 1 1 1 0 0 1 1 0 0 8	O   O   O   O   O   O   O   O   O   O	0 0 0 10 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0			0 2 3 3 3 4 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1	
	TX TX VA VA UT UT WA WA	2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2023 2020 2021 2022 2023 2021 2022 2023 20120 2021 2022 2023 2022 2023 2020	1 0 0 2 3 0 0 1 1 1 0 0 0 1 1 1 0 0 0 1 1 1 0 0 0 1	1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	00 0 0 10 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0			0 2 3 3 3 3 4 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 1 0 1 1 0 0 1 0	

# Table No. 4 Status of Company-Owned Outlets For For Years 202021 to 20222023

State	Year	Outlets at Start of Year	Outlets Opened	Outlets Reacquired From Franchisees	Outlets Closed	Outlets Sold to Franchisee	Outlets at End of Year
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0
All States	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0
Total	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0

Table No. 5
Projected Openings as of December 31, 2022

State	Franchise Agreements Signed but Outlet Not Open	Projected New Franchised Outlets in the Next Fiscal Year	Projected New Company-Owned Outlets in the Next Fiscal Year
Texas	<u>0</u>	2	<u>0</u>
<u>All States</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>
Kentucky	θ	4	θ
North Carolina	θ	4	0
South Carolina	θ	4	0
Total	0	<del>3</del> 2	0

Exhibit F lists the names of all of our operating Area Representatives and their addresses and telephone numbers as of December 31, 20222023. Exhibit F lists the Area Representatives who have signed Area Representative Agreements for development areas which were not yet operational as of December 31, 20222023, and also lists the name, city and state, and business telephone number (or, if unknown, the last known home telephone number) of every Area Representative who had an outlet terminated, cancelled, not renewed, or otherwise voluntarily or involuntarily ceased to do business under an Area Representative Agreement during the most recently completed fiscal year, or who has not communicated with us within 10 weeks of the issuance date of this disclosure document. If you buy this franchise, your contact information may be disclosed to other buyers when you leave the franchise system.

During the last three fiscal years, no current or former Area Representative franchisees have signed confidentiality clauses that restrict them from discussing with you their experience as an Area Representative franchisee in our franchise system.

We have no advisory councils staffed by Area Representatives or no other independent Area Representative organizations that have asked to be included in this Disclosure Document.

# **ITEM 21**

# FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Attached to this Disclosure Document as **Exhibit D** are our audited financials for the years ending December 31, 2023, 2022, 2021 and 20202021.

# **ITEM 22**

# **CONTRACTS**

Area Representative Agreement and the following exhibits (Exhibit B)

Exhibit 1	Development Area
Exhibit 2	Minimum Development Obligations
Exhibit 3	Ownership Structure
Exhibit 4	Owner's Guaranty and Assumption of Obligations
Exhibit 5	State-Specific Addenda
Exhibit 6	Area Representative Questionnaire

Confidentiality Agreement (Exhibit E)

# **ITEM 23**

# **RECEIPTS**

**Exhibit H** includes Receipts acknowledging that you received this Disclosure Document. Please return one Receipt to us and retain the other for your records. If you are missing these Receipts, please contact us at this address or telephone number:

Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. Attention: Amy Neary, CEO 1434 Kelly Johnson Blvd. Colorado Springs, CO Telephone: 719-375-1413

# EXHIBIT A

# STATE ADMINISTRATORS/AGENTS FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS

# STATE ADMINISTRATORS/AGENTS FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS

Following is information about our agents for service of process, as well as state agencies and administrators whom you may wish to contact with questions about Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc.

Our agent for service of process in the State of Wyoming is:

Capital Administrations LLC 1712 Pioneer Ave. Ste. 115 Cheyenne, WY 82001

We intend to register the franchises described in this Disclosure Document in some or all of the following states in accordance with applicable state law. If and when we pursue franchise registration (or otherwise comply with the franchise investment laws) in these states, we will designate the designated state offices or officials as our agents for service of process in those states:

State	State Agency	Agent for Service of Process
CALIFORNIA	Department of Financial Protection and Innovation Suite 750 320 West 4 <sup>th</sup> Street Los Angeles, CA 90013 (866) 275-2677	Department of Financial Protection and Innovation Suite 750 320 West 4th Street Los Angeles, CA 90013
CONNECTICUT	Connecticut Department of Banking Securities and Business Investments Division 260 Constitution Plaza Hartford, CT 06103-1800 (860) 240-8230	The Banking Commissioner, The Department of Banking, Securities and Business Investment Division 260 Constitution Plaza Hartford, CT 06103-1800 (860) 240-8299
HAWAII	Business Registration Division Department of Commerce and Consumer Affairs 335 Merchant Street, Room 203 Honolulu, HI 96812 (808) 586-2727	Commissioner of Securities of the Department of Commerce and Consumer Affairs 335 Merchant Street, Room 203 Honolulu, HI 96812
ILLINOIS	Office of Attorney General Franchise Division 500 South Second Street Springfield, IL 62706 (217) 782-4465	Illinois Attorney General Franchise Division 500 South Second Street Springfield, IL 62706

INDIANA	Indiana Secretary of State Securities Division Room E-1 11 302 West Washington Street Indianapolis, IN 46204 (317) 232-6681	Indiana Secretary of State State Securities Division Room E-1 11 302 West Washington Street Indianapolis, IN 46204
MARYLAND	Office of the Attorney General Division of Securities 200 St. Paul Place Baltimore, MD 21202-2020 (410) 576-6360	Maryland Securities Commissioner 200 St. Paul Place Baltimore, MD 21202-2020
MICHIGAN	Michigan Department of Attorney General Consumer Protection Division Franchise Section G. Mennen Williams Building 1st Fl. 525 W. Ottawa St. Lansing, MI 48933 (517) 373-7622	Michigan Department of Commerce, Corporations and Securities Bureau Antitrust and Franchise Unit 670 Law Building Lansing, MI 48913
MINNESOTA	Minnesota Department of Commerce 85 7 <sup>th</sup> Place East, Suite 280 St. Paul, MN 55101-2198 (651) 539-1600	Minnesota Commissioner of Commerce 85 7 <sup>th</sup> Place East Suite 280 St. Paul, MN 55101-2198
NEW YORK	NYS Department of Law Investor Protection Bureau 28 Liberty St. 21st FL New York, NY 10005 (212) 416-8285	Secretary of State State of New York 99 Washington Avenue Albany, New York 12231
NORTH DAKOTA	Office of Securities Commissioner Fifth Floor 600 East Boulevard Bismarck, ND 58505-0510 (701) 328-4712	North Dakota Securities Commissioner Fifth Floor 600 East Boulevard Bismarck, ND 58505-0510
RHODE ISLAND	Department of Business Regulation Division of Securities 1511 Pontiac Avenue Cranston, RI 02920 (401) 462-9527	Director of Rhode Island Department of Business Regulation Floor Division of Securities 1511 Pontiac Avenue Cranston, RI 02920
SOUTH DAKOTA	Division of Insurance Securities Regulation 1Division of Securities	Division of Insurance Securities Regulation Division of Securities

VIRGINIA	124 South Euclid Suite 104 Pierre, SD 57501 (605) 773-4823 State Corporation Commission Division of Securities and Retail Franchising 1300 East Main Street, 9th Floor Richmond, VA 23219 (804) 371-9051	124 South Euclid Suite 104 Pierre, SD 57502 (605) 773-4823 Clerk of State Corporation Commission 1300 East Main Street, 1st Floor Richmond, VA 23219 And United Corporate Services, Inc. 700 East Main Street, Suite 1700 Richmond, VA 23218 Director of Washington Financial		
WASHINGTON	Department of Financial Institutions Securities Division P.O. Box 9033 Olympia, Washington 98507 (360) 902-8760	Director of Washington Financial Institutions Securities Division 150 Israel Road Tumwater, Washington 98501 (360) 902-8760		
WISCONSIN	Wisconsin Securities Commissioner Securities and Franchise Registration 345 W. Washington Avenue Madison, WI 53703 (608) 266-8559	Commissioner of Securities of Wisconsin Securities and Franchise Registration 345 W. Washington Avenue Madison, WI 53703 (608) 266-8559		

# EXHIBIT B

# AREA REPRESENTATIVE AGREEMENT

# Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. AREA REPRESENTATIVE AGREEMENT

Date of Agreement

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

1.	GRANT OF RIGHTS.	1
2.	AREA REPRESENTATIVE'S DEVELOPMENT OBLIGATION.	1
2.1	Minimum Development Obligation and Development Schedule.	1
2.2	Area Representative Sales Office and Opening.	1 4
	1 8	
3.	EXCLUSIVITY.	4
3.1	Tomitonial Diahta	1
3.1	Territorial Rights Rights Maintained by Company.	
3.2	Rights Maintained by Company.	
4.	TERM AND RENEWAL.	5
4.1	Initial Term and Renewals	
4.2	Conditions to Renew.:	5
5.	ADDITIONAL OBLIGATIONS OF COMPANY AND AREA REPRESENTATIVE	6
5.1	Area Representative Training	6
5.2	Area Representative Manual.	
5.3	General Guidance and Site Approval.	
5.4	Franchise Registration and Disclosure.	
5.5	Investigation and Qualification of Prospective Franchisees.	7
5.6	Training and Support.	
5.7	Inspection of Unit Franchises and Operations.	
5.8	Marketing and Promotion.	
5.9	Operation of a Unit Franchise.	
5.10		
6.	OPERATING STANDARDS.	10
6.1	Standard of Service.	10
6.2	Compliance with Laws and Good Business Practices.	
6.3	Accuracy of Information.	
6.4	Notification of Litigation.	
6.5	Insurance.	
6.6	Proof of Insurance Coverage	
6.7	Advertising Requirement and Cooperatives	
6.8	Approval of Advertising.	
6.9	Websites.	
6.10		
6.11	Reports and Annual Business Plan.	13

6.12	Computer Systems	13
6.13	Management of Business	
7.	DEVELOPMENT FEE.	14
, -		
8.	PAYMENTS TO AREA REPRESENTATIVE.	14
8.1	Initial Fee Commission and Conditions of Payment.	14
8.2	Commissions on Royalty Fees.	14
8.3	Other Products	15
8.4	Commissions After Termination.	
8.5	Application of Payments. our affiliates.	
8.6	Setoffs.	
9.	MARKS.	15
0.1		
9.1	Ownership and Goodwill of Marks	15
9.2	Limitations on Area Representative's Use of Marks.	
9.3	Notification of Infringements and Claims.	
9.4	Discontinuance of Use of Marks.	
9.5	Indemnification for Use of Marks.	10
10.	CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION.	16
11.	ASSIGNABILITY.	17
11.1	Assignability by Company.	17
11.2	Assignments by Area Representative.	17
11.3	Conditions for Approval of Assignment or Transfer.	18
11.4	Assignment to Entity Principally Controlled by You.	
11.5	Death or Disability.	
11.6	Company's Right of First Refusal.	20
	Ownership Structure.	
12.	NON-COMPETITION.	21
12.1	In Term.	21
12.2	Post-Term	
13.	TERMINATION.	21
13.1	Termination by You.	
13.1	Termination by Company.	22
13.3	Rights and Obligations Upon Termination or Expiration.	23
13.4	Termination Fee	
13.1		2/

14. N	MEDIATION AND LITIGATION	25
	GENERAL CONDITIONS AND PROVISIONS.	
15.1	Relationship of Area Representative to Company.	25
15.2	Indemnification.	25
15.3	Waiver and Delay	
15.4	Survival of Covenants	
15.5	Successors and Assigns.	
15.6	Joint and Several Liability.	26
15.7	Governing Law.	26
15.8	Consent to Jurisdiction.	
15.9	Waiver of Punitive Damages and Jury Trial.	
15.10		
15.11	Entire Agreement.	
15.12		
15.13	Gender	
	Severability	
	Fees and Expenses.	
	Notices.	
	Time of Essence.	
	Lien and Security Interest.	
16. S	SUBMISSION OF AGREEMENT.	29
17. <i>A</i>	ACKNOWLEDGMENTS.	29
EXHIE	BIT 1 DEVELOPMENT AREA	
EXHIE		
EXHIF	BIT 6 AREA REPRESENTATIVE OUESTIONNAIRE	

## PRIME I.V. HYDRATION & WELLNESS, INC.

#### AREA REPRESENTATIVE AGREEMENT

	THIS A	AREA REPRES	ENTATIVE AG	REEMENT (the "Ag	reement"	) is made a	nd entere	d into this	
day of_		, 201_	, (the "Ef	fective Date"), by an	d between	n Prime I.V	7. Hydra	ition & W	ellness
Inc.,	a	Wyoming	corporation	("Company",	"we",	"us"	or	"our"),	and
				corporation/limited	compar	ny/partnersl	nip (Cir	cle One)	("Area
Represe	entative	"), with reference	e to the followin	g facts:					

- A. We and our affiliates have designed and developed valuable and proprietary formats and systems for the development and operation of businesses operating single unit franchises ("Unit Franchise(s)" or "Franchise(s)"). Unit Franchises will operate and/or manage centers as Prime IV Hydration & Wellness® (as allowed by applicable law) that provide customized nutrient IV hydration therapy and cryotherapy along with hormone and peptide therapy, to the general public through licensed professionals (referred to as "Center(s)".
- B. We have developed and use, promote and license certain trademarks, service marks and other commercial symbols in operating our Unit Franchises, including "Prime IV Hydration & Wellness®", and we may create, use and license other trademarks, service marks and commercial symbols for use in operating our franchises (collectively, the "Marks").
  - C. We offer prospects persons or entities the right to own and operate a Unit Franchise offering customized nutrient IV hydration therapy and cryotherapy, along with hormone and peptide therapy, to the general public using our business formats, methods, systems, procedures, signs, designs and layouts, standards, specifications and Marks, all of which we may improve, further develop and otherwise modify from time to time (collectively, the "System").
  - D. We seek an Area Representative who will open and operate a Unit Franchise, and solicit and assist the owners of Unit Franchises (referred to as a "Franchisee(s)") in opening and operating numerous Unit Franchises within a specified geographic area described in Exhibit 1 (the "Development Area") in accordance with a defined schedule ("Development Schedule").
  - E. Area Representative desires to establish a business (an "Area Representative Business") under which it will solicit, qualify, train and assist Franchisees to build and operate Unit Franchises within the Development Area, and we desire to grant to Area Representative the right to operate the Area Representative Business in accordance with the terms and upon the conditions contained in this Agreement.

# WHEREFORE, IT IS AGREED

# 1. GRANT OF RIGHTS.

Subject to the terms of this Agreement, we hereby grant to Area Representative, and Area Representative hereby accepts, the rights during the Term to solicit, screen, qualify for final approval by us, train and assist Franchisees to open and operate, Unit Franchises in the Development Area.

# 2. AREA REPRESENTATIVE'S DEVELOPMENT OBLIGATION.

2.1 Minimum Development Obligation and Development Schedule.

Area Representative shall solicit, screen, qualify, train and assist Franchisees to construct, equip, open and operate, within the Development Area, the total number of Unit Franchises set forth in Exhibit 2 (the "Minimum Development Obligation"), in the manner and within each of the time periods specified therein (the "Development Schedule"). You must do so in accordance with the following:

- You shall market the Unit Franchises within the Development Area in accordance with all applicable laws (including without limitation all franchise laws pursuant to any Federal Trade Commission regulation and any registration states' laws). You may not use any advertising material which has not been either provided by us or approved by us in writing prior to its publication. Neither you nor any of your employees or representatives shall solicit prospective Franchisees until we have registered our current Franchise Disclosure Document ("FDD") in applicable jurisdictions and have provided you with the requisite documents or at any time when we notify you that its registration is not then in effect or its documents are not then in compliance with applicable laws. If your activities pursuant to this Agreement require the preparation, amendment, registration, or filing of information or any disclosure or other documents, all requisite franchise disclosure documents, ancillary documents, and registration applications shall be prepared and filed by us or our designee, and registration secured, before you may solicit prospective Franchisees. At your cost, you shall: (1) promptly provide all information we reasonably require to prepare all requisite disclosure documents and ancillary documents for the offering of franchises throughout your Development Area; and (2) execute all documents we require for the purpose of registering us and you to offer franchises throughout the Development Area. You agree to review all information pertaining to you which has been prepared for you to comply with legal requirements for selling franchises in the Development Area and verify its accuracy if we so request. You acknowledge that we and our affiliates and designees shall not be liable to you for any errors, omissions, or delays which occur in the preparation of such materials. You shall be responsible for advertising, recruiting, screening, and interviewing prospective Franchisees within the Development Area. You shall provide prospective Franchisees with written information regarding a Unit Franchise approved by us or communicate information regarding Unit Franchises via the telephone. face-to-face meetings, or visits with other Unit Franchises within the Development Area. You shall submit each qualified prospective Franchisee to us for approval. You further agree that all prospective Franchisees submitted to us by you shall be individuals who are of good character, have adequate financial resources, and meet our criteria for Franchisees.
- (b) Throughout the Term, you shall use your commercially reasonable efforts to develop the Development Area.
- (c) Subject to the possible suspension of the Minimum Development Obligation as set forth in Section 2.1(g)(iii) of this Agreement, you shall be responsible for satisfying the Minimum Development Obligation in connection with the Development Schedule that is set forth in Exhibit 2.

For purposes of this Agreement, "Minimum Development Obligation" shall mean: your requirements to achieve that number of Sales by the deadlines set forth in the Development Schedule (Exhibit 2) both with regard to (1) the minimum number of completed Sales that must be achieved each year of this Agreement, by the annual anniversary dates measured from the Effective Date of this Agreement; and (2) the cumulative minimum number of Unit Franchises that must be opened and operating within your Development Area by the annual anniversary dates measured from the Effective Date of this Agreement. "Cumulative" means the net sum of (a) Franchisees in your Development Area that became Sales in a previous year, (b) plus the Sales in your Development Area that took place in the applicable current year, (c) minus the number of Franchisees in your Development Area that were closed (due to non renewal of Franchise Agreement, abandonment, etc.) in the applicable current year. The number of Sales and deadlines shall be negotiated in good faith and mutually agreed upon by the parties.

For purposes of this Agreement, "Sale" or Sales" means: that moment when: (1) the Initial Franchise Fee has been collected, (2) a copy of the Franchise Agreement has been executed; and (3) we receive confirmation that the franchisee has successfully completed all of its training obligations (if such training is required). Only newly constructed Unit Franchises qualify as a completed Sale.

- (d) For each proposed Franchisee, you shall submit to us a report which shall include a completed written application by such proposed Franchisee together with such additional information and comments, as specified by us and on forms provided by us.
- (e) We may approve or disapprove each Franchisee candidate proposed by you, which such approval shall not be unreasonably withheld. Our good faith disapproval of any such candidate shall not excuse you from failing to meet the Minimum Development Obligation.
- (f) If you are not in compliance with the Minimum Development Obligation, it is understood and agreed that we retain the right (either directly or through our designees) but not the obligation, throughout the Term, to market, negotiate and sell franchises for Franchisees within the Development Area.

# (g) Relief from sales responsibilities:

- (i) We may from time to time, as mutually agreed upon by the parties, relieve you from the duty to sell Unit Franchises in the Development Area. If we do so, we (or our designee) will exercise commercially reasonable efforts to sell such Unit Franchises within the Development Area. However, neither we nor our designees make any promise or warranty that it will sell any number of Unit Franchises within the Development Area during this relief period, including any number lesser or greater than the Minimum Development Obligation.
- (ii) With regard to the "commercially-reasonable efforts "obligation in Section 2.1(g)(i) above, it is understood that we (either directly or through our designee) will be responsible for all sales duties (prospective Franchisee calls, presentations, follow-up and closings), and your franchise sales duties will be limited to reasonable support of, and cooperation with, us and (as applicable) our designees.
- (iii) For so long as we relieve you of the franchise sales responsibilities in your Development Area and you perform the required support and cooperation duties, you shall be fully relieved of the Minimum Development Obligation. However, if we later decide to relinquish and re-delegate back to you such franchise sales responsibilities in your Development Area, then you will be required, for the remainder of the Term, to satisfy the remainder of the Minimum Development Obligation. We will proportionately reduce the non-achieved portion of the Minimum Development Obligation for the time period that we handled sales from the total of your Minimum Development Obligation.
- (iv) During any relief period, we shall pay to you a reduced commission of 25% of the Initial Franchisee Fee we collect after payment of all applicable costs and commissions.
- (h) If the opening of any Unit Franchise within the Development Area is delayed on account of an act of God, war, riot, natural disaster or fire which is beyond your reasonable control or if we are unable to provide you a registered Franchise Disclosure Document (as applicable, a "Delaying Event"), then the date by which you must have the required number of Unit Franchises open and operating will be extended for the time which we consider, in our business judgment following consultation with you, necessary to remedy the effects of the Delaying Event. If a Unit Franchise within the Development Area is destroyed or damaged such that the Unit Franchise cannot continue to operate, such destroyed or damaged Unit Franchise shall continue to count toward satisfaction of the Minimum Development Obligation (during the period until such Unit Franchise reopens at the same location or at a substitute location acceptable to us) but only if you or such Franchisee, as applicable, shall repair and restore such Unit Franchise to our Then-Current standards and specifications within one hundred and twenty (120) days after the occurrence of such destruction or damage, subject to a further extension of time as a result of any Delaying Events.
- (i) You shall not cause or allow any proposed Franchisee or any other person or entity to operate or acquire any Unit Franchise in the Development Area, except pursuant to a Franchise Agreement executed in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.

- (j) Each Unit Franchise opened within the Development Area, whether owned by you or by an Franchisee procured by you, shall be the subject of a separate Franchise Agreement between the Franchisee and us on our then-current form at the time executed.
- (k) Promptly following the Effective Date, and each year thereafter, you shall develop an annual business plan in the form designated by us which among other items shall specify an amount, acceptable to us, that you shall spend during the ensuing year on franchise recruitment advertising and franchise recruitment marketing costs which shall in no event be less than \$500 per month or \$6,000 per year per Development Area owned by you. You shall submit to us on a quarterly basis copies of receipts confirming advertising and franchise recruitment marketing expenditures for the previous quarter. If you fail to do so, we shall have the right to deduct the unspent amount from your payments for commission on Royalty Fees and to spend such funds on your behalf for franchise solicitation advertising, provided that we have notified you of such failure and provide you thirty (30) days to cure. We reserve the right at any time to increase the amount of franchise recruitment advertising and franchise recruitment marketing costs that you must expend, but we shall not increase such costs greater than twenty-five percent (25%) per year.
- (1) You shall not: (i) make any representation or promise to any prospective Franchisee which is inconsistent with or in addition to the representations or promises expressly authorized by us, or made in any applicable FDD provided to prospective Franchisees, or which is not in compliance with any applicable law; (ii) attempt or purport to bind us (or any affiliate of us) to any obligation or duty to any person, or entity, including any prospective Franchisee; (iii) attempt or purport to modify or amend any Franchise Agreement; or (iv) except as expressly permitted hereunder and by applicable law and with full disclosure thereof to us and with our prior written approval, receive, directly or indirectly, any fee or other consideration from any person, including without limitation, prospective or existing Franchisees or vendors to Unit Franchises.
- 2.2 Area Representative Sales Office and Opening. Area Representative shall establish and operate a franchise sales office ("Area Representative Sales Office" or "Sales Office") within the Development Area. We will not approve or disapprove the location of the Sales Office. You must open your Area Representative Business within 45 days after you receive your initial training from us, or 90 days after signing your Area Representative Agreement, whichever occurs first.

# 3. EXCLUSIVITY.

- 3.1 Territorial Rights. Except as provided in Section 3.2, as long as this Agreement is in effect, and you are in compliance with this Agreement, and meet the Minimum Development Obligation set forth in this Agreement, then neither we nor our affiliates will operate, establish or grant in your Development Area another Area Representative Business offering Unit Franchises, or any Unit Franchises not required to be developed under this Agreement.
- 3.2 Rights Maintained by Company. We (and any affiliates that we might have from time to time) shall at all times have the right to engage in any activities we deem appropriate that are not expressly prohibited by this Agreement, whenever and wherever we desire, including, but not limited to:

- (a) we expressly reserve (for us and any of our designees, which may include Area Representatives) the exclusive, unrestricted right to produce, sell, distribute and market at or through locations or channels that we establish through Chain and Institutional Relationships (defined below), whether inside or outside of your Development Area. "Chain and Institutional Relationships" are business relationships with chain-branded, institutional, or comparable large-scale business partners through which we directly contract, may directly contract or have previously contracted, to establish on-premises locations at specialized properties or across multiple locations or geographic markets, such as at or within hotels, gyms, airports, stadiums, or other venues;
- (b) we expressly reserve the right to grant Unit Franchise and/or Area Representative Business rights to others as follows: (i) in our sole and absolute discretion with regard to the Marks, outside of your Development Area, (ii) in our sole and absolute discretion with regard to products or services unrelated to the Marks, outside of your Development Area;
- (c) if we, through a merger or any other form of acquisition acquire the ownership rights to or the rights, as franchisor or licensor, to collect franchise fees or licensing fees from any business(es) that are located within your Development Area, and so long as such business(es) would not become converted to operate under the Marks; then such acquired business(es) shall not be deemed to violate the protected rights granted to you under the ARA, and you shall not be entitled to receive any revenue, royalty or other rights associated with such acquired business(es). However, if we convert such business(es) to operate under the Marks, then, for so long as such business(es) operate under the Marks, you must provide support services to such business(es) and you will receive from us fifty percent (50%) of any royalties that we actually collect from such converted business(es). Any such converted business(es) shall count toward your Minimum Development Obligation; and (d) the right to be acquired, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, by a business and/or person providing products or services similar or dissimilar to those provided by or at Unit Franchises.

# 4. TERM AND RENEWAL.

4.1 Initial Term and Renewals. The term of this Agreement (the "Term") shall be for a period of ten (10) years commencing on the Effective Date, unless sooner terminated in accordance with the provisions of Section 13. Area Representative shall have the right to extend the Term for an additional period of ten (10) years on the conditions set forth in Section 4.2.

# 4.2 Conditions to Renew. As conditions to renew, you must:

- a. Provide us with written notice ("Renewal Notice") of your intent to renew the Rights granted pursuant to this Agreement not less than twelve (12) months, nor more than eighteen (18) months prior to the end of the Term.
- b. Pay a Renewal Fee equal to the greater of: a) 10% of the Royalties we actually receive and pay to you during the 12 consecutive months immediately prior to the date of the Renewal Notice; or b) 25% of the original Development Fee set forth in Section 7.
- c. Execute the Then Current form of Area Representative Agreement, except the fee amounts and the fee splits stated within this Agreement will not change to your detriment (e.g. royalty percentage), and all other documents or instruments required by us in connection therewith, including a new mutually agreed upon Development Schedule based on then existing population, demographics and other market conditions. Notwithstanding that such the current form of the renewal Area Representative Agreement may contain terms and conditions different from those contained in this Agreement.
- d. Be in material compliance with this Agreement (including strict compliance with this Agreement's Minimum Development Obligation), the requirements as described in the Manuals, and all other agreements then in effect between us or our affiliates and any of our other policies.

- e. Be current with all financial obligations owed to us and any third party, including your landlord and other vendors of products or services to your Area Representative Business.
- f. Prior to the expiration of the Term, (and not applicable if we were to grant a written waiver of your requirement to own a Unit Franchise) upgrade, remodel and refurbish your Unit Franchise, both exterior and interior, to comply with our then current image, equipment, technology and other standards and specifications as described in any of our Manuals, unless your Unit Franchise's Franchise Agreement was renewed or the Unit Franchise has been upgraded as approved by us within one (1) year prior to the last day of this Agreement's Term.
- g. Execute a mutual general release with us whereby all parties expressly reserve any and all rights to indemnification pursuant to Sections 15.2 hereof.
- h. Submit to us in a form and at a time designated by us prior to renewal, a business plan for the contemplated renewal term and attend a renewal meeting at our Headquarters.
- i. Consistent with Section 5, you and/or your general manager must successfully complete such "refresher" training at our current training center, or at other locations designated by us. The scope and content of such "refresher" training shall be determined by us. You shall be solely responsible for all travel expenses and related expenses in connection with such "refresher" course training.

# 5. ADDITIONAL OBLIGATIONS OF COMPANY AND AREA REPRESENTATIVE.

5.1 Area Representative Training. This training program may include classroom training and/or hands-on training and will be conducted at our corporate headquarters in Colorado Springs, CO, and/or at any other location(s) we designate. However, we may, at our option, conduct some or all of the training online. Within 45 days of signing your Agreement, and before opening for business, your Owners and any others that will be directly involved in the operation of the Area Representative Business, including a general manager, must attend and complete the initial training to our satisfaction and participate in all other activities we require before soliciting Franchisees in the Development Area. Although we provide this training at no additional cost to Area Representative, Area Representative must pay all travel and living expenses which it and its attendees incur.

If we determine that Area Representative cannot complete initial training to our satisfaction, we may, at our option, either (1) require Area Representative to attend additional training at Area Representative's expense (for which we may charge reasonable fees), or (2) terminate this Agreement.

Area Representative shall participate in periodic webinars and sales calls scheduled by us for Area Representative Businesses, and attend a national business meeting or convention of up to three days each year. We may also require Area Representative to attend up to two (2) additional or refresher training courses each year at our corporate offices, or another location we designate. We may charge reasonable fees for these courses, conventions, webinars, sales calls, and programs. Area Representative is responsible for all travel and living expenses.

We may require that you attend our annual conference. You must pay a fee of \$1,200 per attendee to attend our annual conference ("Conference Fee"). The fee is due three months before the event. If you cannot attend and we excuse your absence, you must send a designated manager or general manager in your place. In addition to payment of the Conference Fee, you are responsible for wages, travel, lodging, and other fees and costs for you, your Designated Manager, or other personnel to attend such conferences.

# 5.2 Area Representative Manual.

(a) We shall loan to Area Representative one (1) copy of our Manual for Area Representative Businesses ("Manual for ARs"). Area Representative shall conduct all business activities in strict accordance with our standard operational methods and procedures as prescribed from time to time in the Manual for ARs. As used in the Agreement, the term "Manuals" shall be deemed to include the Manual for ARs delivered to Area

Representative, all amendments to the Manual for ARs, and all supplemental bulletins, notices, exhibits, and memoranda which prescribe standard methods or techniques of operation, and which we may from time to time deliver to Area Representative.

- (b) We shall have the right to modify or supplement the Manuals. Such modifications and supplements shall be effective and binding on Area Representative fifteen (15) days after notice thereof is mailed or otherwise delivered to Area Representative. Area Representative acknowledges and agrees that modifications of and supplements to the Manuals may obligate Area Representative to invest additional capital or incur higher operating costs.
- (c) The Manuals are our property and may not be duplicated, copied, disclosed or disseminated in whole or in part in any manner except with our express prior written consent. Area Representative shall maintain the confidentiality of the Manuals. Upon the termination of this Agreement, Area Representative shall return to us all copies of the Manuals in its possession or control.

# 5.3 General Guidance and Site Approval.

- (a) General. We will provide guidance to Area Representative in the Manuals and other bulletins or other written materials, by electronic media, and/or by telephone consultation. If Area Representative requests and we agree to provide additional or special guidance, assistance or training, Area Representative must pay our then applicable charges, including our personnel's per diem charges and any travel and living expenses.
- (b) Site Approval. You must ensure that any Unit Franchisee's in your Development Area obtains our approval for their site. We may disapprove any location that we believe may be detrimental to the Prime IV Hydration & Wellness® Marks or the goodwill of the Prime IV Hydration & Wellness® brand.
- 5.4 Franchise Registration and Disclosure. Neither Area Representative nor any representative of Area Representative shall solicit prospective Franchisees of Unit Franchises until we have registered our current Franchise Disclosure Document in applicable jurisdictions in the Development Area and have provided Area Representative with the requisite documents, or at any time when we notify Area Representative that our registration is not then in effect or our documents are not then in compliance with applicable law. If Area Representative's activities pursuant to this Agreement require the preparation, amendment, registration, or filing of information or any disclosure or other documents, then all requisite disclosure documents, ancillary documents, and registration applications shall be prepared and filed by us or our designee, and registration secured, before Area Representative may solicit prospective Franchisees for Unit Franchises. Costs of such registration applicable to Area Representative shall be borne by Area Representative. In particular, Area Representative shall:
- (a) prepare and forward to us verified financial statements of Area Representative in such form and for such periods as shall be designated by us, including audited financial statements, if necessary and appropriate to comply with applicable legal disclosure, filing or other legal requirements;
- (b) promptly provide all information reasonably required by us to prepare all requisite disclosure documents and ancillary documents for the offering of franchises throughout the Development Area; and
- (c) execute all documents required by us for the purpose of registering Area Representative and us to offer franchises throughout the Development Area.

Area Representative agrees to review all information pertaining to Area Representative prepared to comply with legal requirements for selling franchises in the Development Area and verify its accuracy if so requested by us. Area Representative acknowledges that we and our affiliates and designees shall not be liable to Area Representative for any errors, omissions or delays which occur in the preparation of such materials.

5.5 Investigation and Qualification of Prospective Franchisees.

- (a) Each Unit Franchise opened by a Franchisee pursuant to this Agreement shall be the subject of a separate Franchise Agreement with us, upon our then current form. Area Representative shall have no right to modify or offer to modify any Franchise Agreement or other contract.
- (b) Area Representative shall be responsible for disclosing (or re-disclosing, when there are updates or supplements) to prospects our most current form of the Franchise Disclosure Document.
- (c) If we shall approve a Franchisee and a prospective franchise location, Area Representative shall transmit to such Franchisee for execution copies of our then-current Franchise Agreement pertaining to the approved site and providing for a protected territory surrounding said Unit Franchise, as determined by us.
- (d) Area Representative shall investigate the qualifications of each prospective Franchisee and the suitability of each prospective franchise location in the Development Area in accordance with our standards, policies and procedures relating to qualification of Franchisees then in effect, and shall obtain all information required of prospective Franchisees by us.
- (e) After Area Representative is satisfied that a prospective Franchisee meets the standards established by us, Area Representative may recommend to us the approval of such prospective Franchisee. Area Representative shall then furnish to us all information relating to the prospective Franchisee which shall be required by us in the form and manner customarily required by us.
- (f) We may thereafter conduct or obtain such credit reports and background checks on prospective franchisees as we deem necessary or convenient. We may then approve or disapprove a prospective franchisee for any reason and may seek further information with respect to the prospective Franchisee. Area Representative shall cooperate with us in any further investigation of the prospective Franchisee. If we shall reject a prospective Franchisee, we shall provide Area Representative with a written explanation of the reasons therefor.
- (g) Area Representative shall deliver to us a copy of all correspondence with Franchisees which is material to the franchise relationship, concurrently with its being sent or received by Area Representative.
  - 5.6 Training and Support.
    - (a) Initial and Ongoing Assistance to Franchisees.

Unless we designate otherwise, you shall provide Franchisees with such initial and ongoing assistance, supervision, training and other services as we delegate to you as specified in the Manuals or other written directives to you, including the following responsibilities:

- (i) You shall provide initial and ongoing training to Franchisees within the Development Area pursuant to Section 5.6(b) below.
- (ii) You shall comply with all aspects of our Opening Process as set forth in the Manuals and as prescribed by us from time to time.
- (iii) You shall perform field support and coordination responsibilities for Franchisees within the Development Area and shall act as a liaison to facilitate communication between Franchisees and us.
- (iv) You shall at all times employ a sufficient number of qualified staff, and shall maintain adequate office facilities to: (i) satisfy the Minimum Development Obligation and (ii) supervise, assist, train and provide services to Franchisees in the Development Area, as required by this Agreement and the Manuals.

- (v) All Owners owning at least a thirty percent (30%) equity stake in you shall at your expense, attend such conferences and meetings as required by us from time to time, including, without limitation, each franchisee convention.
- (vi) You shall assist us to collect from Franchisees within your Development Area the following: Royalty, National Marketing Fee, or any other fees due to us or any affiliate of us.
- (vii) You shall assist us in the enforcement and compliance by each Franchisee within your Development Area as to the proper maintenance and submission of records and reports as set forth in the Franchise Agreement and the Manuals. You shall assist us to inspect and review each Franchisees' Unit Franchise located within your Development Area to achieve the Franchisees' compliance with our specifications and standards, systems, operation manuals and the terms of their Franchise Agreement.
- (viii) You shall, in our determination, conduct or assist us with operational review of any Franchisees within your Development Area, as well as provide us with ongoing information, as requested from time to time by us, subject to your ability to obtain such information concerning any Unit Franchise within your Development Area.
- (ix) You shall comply with the Manuals, Specifications and Standards, and our Systems provided from time to time by us describing your responsibilities pertaining to the sales, transfer or renewal of an Franchisee's Franchise Agreement for franchises within the Development Area.
- (x) You shall conduct networking meetings, on-site visits, and provide ongoing communication to the Franchisees within your Development Area.
- (xi) You shall provide coordination to Franchisees who do any of the following within your Development Area: (i) open a new Unit Franchise; (ii) remodel a Unit Franchise; (iii) relocate a Unit Franchise; (iv) convert a competitor into a Unit Franchise; and/or (v) conduct an upgrade to a Unit Franchise within your Development Area.
- (xii) You shall provide the support and assistance to Franchisees in the Development Area as set forth in the Manuals, the Standards and Specifications, the Systems, this Agreement, or as otherwise communicated by us to you in writing from time to time.
- (xiii) We may from time to time, as mutually agreed upon by the parties, relieve you from the duty to provide the initial and on-going support and coordination to Franchisees in the Development Area stated within this Section 5.6. You hereby agree that we do not have to pay you any portion of fees (including any fees stated in Section 8 of this Agreement) that we actually Collect from Franchisees in the Development Area during the relief period.

# (b) Training Programs Provided to Franchisees.

- (i) You shall provide training programs for Franchisees within the Development Area in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Agreement, the Franchise Agreement, the Manuals, our Standards and Specifications, the Systems, and you shall distribute to the Franchisee the training and other materials made available by us to you.
- (ii) You must ensure that you have at least one (1) certified trainer within six (6) months of opening your required Unit Franchise. Your certified trainer must provide training to all franchisees in your Development Area. Until you have a certified trainer (or if do not have a certified trainer available) you must use a corporate trainer to train franchisees in your Development Area. Whenever you utilize a corporate trainer, you will be responsible for paying a \$1,000 per day fee (plus all living and travel expenses) to cover the cost of the corporate trainer. In the event that your certified trainer leaves, you must replace your certified trainer within ten (10) days.

- (iii) You shall provide Franchisees in the Development Area with additional training as may be required by us from time to time and you shall be solely responsible for all expenses associated with such additional training.
- (iv) You shall promote and facilitate cooperation between us and any Franchisee as required by the Manuals, including but not limited to the following:
- A. Ensuring that Franchisees stay advised of activities conducted by us in support to the System;
- B. Pursuant to the Manuals or as communicated to you by us in writing, scheduling and conducting meetings of Franchisees in the Development Area to distribute, review and explain materials provided by us to its franchisees and to provide a forum for Franchisees to share information and ideas; and
- C. Ensuring that we are advised of any and all major issues or problems raised at any franchisee meetings or otherwise in the Development Area.
- D. You shall notify us immediately of any Unit Franchise located within the Development Area that is operated by a person or contains individuals who have not successfully completed all training programs as required from time to time.
- E. All training provided by you to Franchisees must be conducted by personnel that have successfully completed our applicable training.
- 5.7 Inspection of Unit Franchises and Operations. Area Representative shall conduct inspections of all of the Unit Franchises in the Development Area, and of its operations and the review of the operations of all Unit Franchises in the Development Area, in accordance with the standards from time to time established by us, upon such schedules and according to such procedures as shall be agreed upon by us and Area Representative, acting in good faith, but, in any event, at least once during each calendar quarter. Area Representative shall provide reports to us with respect to the findings of such inspections, in such form and at such time as we shall require. We reserve the right to conduct periodic reviews or inspections of your Area Representative Business operations to ensure that you are in compliance with this Agreement, the Manuals, standards, and any of our other written directives to you.
- 5.8 Marketing and Promotion. Area Representative shall participate in all promotion and marketing activities required by us of our Area Representatives, as required in the Franchise Agreements, or otherwise. In addition:
- (a) You shall assist Franchisees to establish, support and remain members in good standing of the National Advertising Fund and any applicable Co-ops within the Development Area.
- (b) You shall monitor the Franchisees' advertising within the Development Area for compliance with our standards and specifications, systems, operation manuals, or as otherwise specified in writing by us from time to time.
- (c) You shall promote and support all national media advertising campaigns initiated by us and otherwise provide such assistance and support to Franchisees regarding the advertising and marketing of their Unit Franchises.
- 5.9 Operation of a Unit Franchise. You must own, operate and maintain at least one franchised Unit Franchise within your Development Area throughout the term of this Agreement. You must open your required Unit Franchise within 180 days of signing your Area Representative Agreement. Concurrently with executing of this Agreement, you must sign a Franchise Agreement for your required Unit Franchise. The following requirements will apply to such Unit Franchise: (a) the business must be located within your Development Area,

unless we agree otherwise; and (b) you shall be required to remit the Royalty Fee, as that term is defined in your Franchise Agreement, and any other fees due to us or our affiliates pursuant to the terms of said agreement, and receive the reimbursement pursuant to the terms of this Agreement. The Initial Franchise Fee for the Unit Franchise you own and operate in the Development Area will be covered by the Initial Area Representative Fee paid to us pursuant to this Agreement. However, if you open a second or subsequent Unit Franchise you will be required to pay the Initial Franchise Fee for each of those Unit Franchises pursuant to the terms of our then-current Franchise Agreement.

5.10 Report of Material Franchisee Violations. If you receive notice, or are informed, of any material violation or breach by any Franchisee within your Development Area of the manuals, standards and specifications, systems, or applicable Franchise Agreement, you must promptly notify us in writing of the same.

# 6. OPERATING STANDARDS.

- 6.1 Standard of Service. Area Representative shall at all times give prompt, courteous and efficient service to Unit Franchises in the Development Area. Area Representative shall, in all dealings with Franchisees, prospective Franchisees and the public, adhere to the highest standards of honesty, integrity, fair dealings and ethical conduct.
- 6.2 Compliance with Laws and Good Business Practices. Area Representative shall secure and maintain in force all required licenses, permits and certificates relating to Area Representative's activities under this Agreement and operate in full compliance with all applicable laws, ordinances and regulations. Area Representative acknowledges being advised that many jurisdictions have enacted laws concerning the advertising, sale, renewal and termination of, and continuing relationship between parties to a franchise agreement, including, without limitation, laws concerning disclosure requirements. Area Representative agrees promptly to become aware of and to comply with all such laws and legal requirements in force in the Development Area and to utilize only disclosure documents that we have approved for use in the applicable jurisdiction.
- 6.3 Accuracy of Information. Before it solicits any prospective franchisee, Area Representative shall each time take reasonable steps to confirm that the information contained in any written materials, agreements and other documents related to the offer or sale of franchises is true, correct and not misleading at the time of such offer or sale and that the offer or sale of such franchise will not at that time be contrary to or in violation of any applicable state law related to the registration of the franchise offering. We shall provide Area Representative with any changes to our disclosure documents and other agreements on a timely basis and, upon request, provide Area Representative with confirmation that the information contained in any written materials, agreements or documents being used by Area Representative is true, correct and not misleading, except for information specifically relating to disclosures regarding Area Representative. If Area Representative notifies us of an error in any information in our documents, we shall have a reasonable period of time to attempt to correct any deficiencies, misrepresentations or omissions in such information.
- 6.4 Notification of Litigation. Area Representative shall notify us in writing within five (5) days after the commencement of any action, suit, arbitration, proceeding, or investigation, or the issuance of any order, writ, injunction, award and decree, by any court agency or other governmental instrumentality, which names Area Representative or any of its Owners or otherwise concerns the operation or financial condition of Area Representative, the Area Representative Business or any Franchisee.
- 6.5 Insurance. Area Representative shall at all times during the term of this Agreement maintain in force, at Area Representative's sole expense, insurance written on an occurrence basis for the Area Representative Business of the types, in the amounts and with such terms and conditions as we may from time to time prescribe in the Manuals or otherwise. All of the required insurance policies shall name us and affiliates designated by use as additional insured, contain a waiver of the insurance company's right of subrogation against us and the designated affiliates, and provide that we will receive thirty (30) days' prior written notice of termination, expiration, cancellation or modification of any such policy. You are responsible for any and all claims, losses or damages,

including to third persons, originating from, in connection with, or caused by your failure to name us as an additional insured on each insurance policy. You agree to defend, indemnify and hold us harmless of, from, and with respect to any such claims, loss or damage arising out of your failure to name us as additional insured, which indemnity shall survive the termination or expiration and non-renewal of this Agreement.

Notwithstanding the existence of such insurance, you are and will be responsible for all loss or damage and contractual liability to third persons originating from or in connection with the operation of the Area Representative franchise, and for all claims or demands for damages to property or for injury, illness or death of persons directly or indirectly resulting therefrom; and you agree to defend, indemnify and hold us harmless of, from, and with respect to any such claims, loss or damage, which indemnity shall survive the termination or expiration and non-renewal of this Agreement. In addition to the requirements of the foregoing paragraphs of this Paragraph 6.5, you must maintain any and all insurance coverage in such amounts and under such terms and conditions as may be required in connection with your lease or purchase of any premises used to operate your Area Representative franchise.

Your obligation to maintain insurance coverage as described in this Agreement will not be reduced in any manner by reason of any separate insurance we maintain on our own behalf, nor will our maintenance of that insurance relieve you of any obligations under this Agreement.

If you fail to pay the premiums for insurance required to operate your franchise, we may obtain insurance for you and you will be required to reimburse us within ten (10) days of receipt of a demand for reimbursement from us. We will have the right to debit your account the amounts owed to us for such premiums if you fail to pay us within ten (10) days of our request for reimbursement.

- 6.6 Proof of Insurance Coverage. Area Representative will provide proof of insurance to us before beginning operations of its Area Representative Business. This proof will show that the insurer has been authorized to inform us in the event any policies lapse or are cancelled or modified. We have the right to change the types, amount and terms of insurance that Area Representative is required to maintain by giving Area Representative prior reasonable notice. Noncompliance with these insurance provisions shall be deemed a material breach of this Agreement, and in the event of any lapse in insurance coverage, we shall have the right, in addition to all other remedies, to demand that Area Representative cease operations of its Area Representative Business until coverage is reinstated or, in the alternative, to pay any delinquencies in premium payments and charge the same back to Area Representative.
- 6.7 Advertising Requirement and Cooperatives. You must meet the minimum advertising requirement we establish for your Area Representative Business ("Minimum Advertisement Requirement"). We will establish the Minimum Advertising Requirement at the time you sign this Agreement. However, your Minimum Advertising Requirement will be no event be less than \$500 per month, or \$6,000 per year per Development Area owned by you. You may be required to provide receipts to show you are meeting this requirement. We reserve the right to increase the Minimum Advertisement Requirement for your Area Representative Business if we determine that it is necessary for you to meet your Minimum Development Obligation.

If one is created, you will be required to join and participate in an Advertising Cooperative ("Co-op"), which is an association of Area Representatives who are located within a Designated Market Area ("DMA"). A DMA is a geographic area around a city in which the radio and television stations based in that city account for a greater proportion of the listening/viewing public than those based in the neighboring cities. One function of the Co-op is to establish a local advertising pool, of which the funds must be used for advertising only and for the mutual benefit of each Co-op member. We have the right to specify the manner in which any Co-ops are organized and governed, and require any and all Co-ops to be legal entities of the state where they are located. Co-ops must operate according to written bylaws which have been approved by us. Co-ops must provide us a copy of their organizational documents and bylaws prior to commencing any marketing or other activities. Currently, there are no Co-ops, however, if established, each Area Representative must contribute to a Co-op according to the Co-op's rules and regulations, and bylaws, as determined by its members. We do not determine the amount of any Co-op fees. Amounts contributed to Co-ops may be considered as spent toward your Minimum Advertising Requirement under this Agreement, if appropriately documented and spent according to our defined criteria for advertising.

You must also spend a minimum of \$299 per month on social media advertising through a vendor or supplier we designate or approve. We reserve the right to increase this fee up to \$399 per month in the future upon thirty (30) days written notice. The amount you spend on social media advertising will not count towards your minimum advertising requirement of \$500 per month.

- 6.8 Approval of Advertising. Prior to their use by Area Representative, samples of all advertising and promotional materials not prepared or previously approved by us shall be submitted to us for approval, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld. Area Representative shall not use any advertising or promotional materials that we have not approved or have disapproved. Area Representative acknowledges and understands that certain states require the filing of franchise sales advertising materials with the appropriate state agency prior to dissemination. Area Representative agrees fully and timely to comply with such filing requirements at Area Representative's own expense unless such advertising has been previously filed with the state by us. We may charge Area Representative for the costs incurred by us in printing large quantities of advertising and marketing materials supplied by us to Area Representative at Area Representative's request.
- 6.9 Websites. As used in this Agreement, the term "Website" means an interactive electronic document contained in a network of computers linked by communications software that refers to Unit Franchises, Area Representatives, the System, or the Marks. The term "Website" includes, but is not limited to, Internet and World Wide Web pages. In connection with any Website, Area Representative agrees to the following: Area Representative shall not operate or establish a Website separate from our Website. All franchise leads should be directed to www.PrimeIVHydration.com. We shall have the right, but not the obligation, to designate one or more web page(s) to describe Area Representative. Such web pages(s) will most likely be located on our Website.
- 6.10 Accounting, Bookkeeping and Records. Area Representative shall maintain at its business premises in the Development Area all original invoices, receipts, checks, contracts, licenses, acknowledgement of receipt forms, and bookkeeping and business records we require from time to time. Area Representative shall furnish to us, within one hundred twenty (120) days after the end of Area Representative's fiscal year, a balance sheet and profit and loss statement (audited by a CPA, if requested by us) for Area Representative's Business for such year (or a monthly or quarterly statement if required by us, in which case such statements also shall reflect year-to-date information). In addition, upon our request, within ten (10) days after such returns are filed, exact copies of federal and state income, sales and any other tax returns and such other forms, records, books and other information as we periodically require regarding Area Representative's Business, shall be furnished to us. Area Representative shall maintain all records and reports of the business conducted pursuant to this Agreement for at least two (2) years after the date of termination or expiration of this Agreement.

# 6.11 Reports and Annual Business Plan.

- (a) Reports. Area Representative shall, as often as required by us, deliver to us a written report of its Area Representative Business activities in such form and detail as we may from time to time specify, including information about efforts to solicit prospective Franchisees, the status of pending transactions and the status of Unit Franchises. Such reports must include the following information: 1) number of contacts made (through all marketing methods), 2) number of appointments, 3) number of presentations, and 4) number of sales by the Monday after the week ending on the previous Friday evening. Your reporting obligations may be changed upon thirty (30) days written notice, and will be set forth in our Manual for ARs or other written directives.
- (b) Annual Business Plan. On or before the one-hundred and twentieth (120th) day following each calendar year (or fiscal year, if you are on a non-calendar fiscal year) during the Term, you shall submit an annual business plan in the form designated by us. If you have a business plan on file with us, an update of such business plan, in the form designated by us will satisfy this requirement
- 6.12 Computer Systems. You are not required to purchase any particular computer system, operating software or hardware to operate your Area Representative Business, however, you will be required to use a computer and printer and have access to a broadband Internet connection in order to operate your Area

Representative Business. However, the Company has the right to require you use certain required software for your franchise operations (the "Company Software"), which you will be required to install onto the Computer System and use in the operation of your Area Representative Business. You are required to pay all monthly fees associated with such software, to the Company, or its designated vendors, as applicable. You must pay our technology fee on a monthly basis. We may increase this fee to up to \$499/month in the future upon thirty (30) days' prior notice. You understand that this fee will be automatically debited from your bank account on a monthly basis, or deducted from any amounts we owe you. We reserve the right to use any technology fees we collect to cover costs related to technical maintenance and/or development of our proprietary software, our website and social media pages, your microsite/web and social media pages, file storage, and all information technology associated costs. In addition, we may, at any time and from time to time, contract with one or more software providers, business service providers, or other third parties (individually, a "Service Provider") to develop, license, or otherwise provide to or for the use and benefit of you and other Company franchises certain software, software applications, and software maintenance and support services related to the Computer System that you must or may use in accordance with our instructions with respect to your Computer System. You understand that you must pay all technology and computer fees associated with your Unit Franchise. The Company has the right to require you use certain required software for your franchise operations (the "Company Software"), which you will be required to install onto the Computer System and use in the operation of your Area Representative Business. You are required to pay all monthly fees associated with such software, to the Company, or its designated vendors, as applicable.

6.13 Management of Business. You must personally participate in the direct operation of your Area Representative Business. If you do not personally participate in the direct operation of your Area Representative Business on a full-time basis, then you are obligated to have a fully trained Manager operate the franchise. We believe that only a person with an equity interest can adequately ensure that our standards of quality and competence are maintained. We require that you be directly involved in the day-to-day operations and utilize your best efforts to promote and enhance the performance of the Area Representative Business.

Any Manager you employ at the launching of your franchise operations must complete the initial management-training course required by the Company. All subsequent Managers must be trained fully according to our standards by either the franchise owner or the Company. However, the Company may charge a fee for this additional training.

# 7. DEVELOPMENT FEE.

Area Representative shall pay to us a non-refundable "Development Fee" of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ Dollars (\$ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_), payable upon execution of this Agreement by wire transfer or other mutually agreed upon payment method. Unless we agree otherwise, one (1) Unit Franchise is included as part of your Development Fee. You are not obligated to pay us a Franchise Fee for this Unit Franchise.

# 8. PAYMENTS TO AREA REPRESENTATIVE.

8.1 Initial Fee Commission and Conditions of Payment. During the term of this Agreement, Area Representative shall be paid a commission, as set forth in this Section, paid from the initial franchise fees paid by Franchisees and/or Area Representative for the purchase of Unit Franchises to be located within the Development Area (the "Initial Fee Commission"), subject to fulfillment of the following conditions: (a) the Franchisee (or Area Representative) executes a Franchise Agreement with us and an initial franchise fee has been paid to and actually received by us (we shall not be deemed to have received any fees paid into escrow, if applicable, until such fees actually have been remitted to us); and (b) Area Representative has complied with all of its other obligations under this Agreement with respect to such sale and has verified the same to us in writing in a form prescribed by us. The Initial Fee Commission shall be fifty percent (50%) of the initial franchise fee for each Unit Franchise that is sold pursuant to this Agreement minus any referral fees or broker sales commissions, if any, and will be payable to Area Representative within twenty (20) days after the conditions of this Section 8.1 have been fulfilled. In addition, Area Representative shall be entitled to a commission of 50% of any transfer and/or renewal fees Company collects from Unit Franchises within the Development Area. For any prospective franchisee who signs a Franchise

Agreement that was not procured via Area Representative's sales efforts, you understand that a 20% referral fee may be deducted prior to calculating your Initial Fee Commission.

If we and you mutually agree for us to relieve you of your franchise sales responsibilities and if we (or our designees) undertake said responsibility in originating and closing the sales lead which results in a sale of a Unit Franchise located in the Development Area, then we shall pay to you a commission equal to twenty-five percent (25%) of the initial franchise fee we actually collect after payment of any referral fees or sales commissions. If we decide to offer initial Franchisees a limited time promotional discount of the initial franchise fee, then you hereby agree to your share of any such reduced fee shall also be reduced proportionately.

- 8.2 Commissions on Royalty Fees. We shall pay to Area Representative, on the 10<sup>th</sup> day of the month 3% of the royalty fees (which excludes advertising and marketing fees) actually received by us from each Unit Franchisee located in the Development Area during the applicable period pursuant to their Franchise Agreement ("Royalty Fees"). You must attend the training for your required Unit Franchise before you will receive any Royalty Fees on any Unit Franchises within your Development Area. For existing Unit Franchises in your Development Area, you will not receive any Royalty Fees until your required Unit Franchise is open for business. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if Area Representative has failed to conduct the periodic inspections described in Section 5.9 and failed to perform in any material respect, with respect to one (1) or more Franchisees located in the Development Area, the other services described in Section 5 to be provided to Franchisees located in the Development Area during any applicable month, then Area Representative shall not be entitled to receive commissions on Royalty Fees with respect to such Franchisees for the period during which reports or services were not provided.
- 8.3 Other Products. From time to time we may introduce other Products and Services for sale by Unit Franchises. We may require you to attend additional training in connection with newly introduced Products and Services.
- 8.4 Commissions After Termination. All payments under this Section 8 shall immediately and permanently cease after the expiration or termination of this Agreement, although Area Representative shall receive all amounts which have accrued to Area Representative as of the effective date of expiration or termination.
- 8.5 Application of Payments. Our payments to Area Representative shall be based on amounts actually collected from Franchisees, not on payments accrued, due or owning. In the event of termination of a Franchise Agreement for a Unit Franchise within the Development Area, we shall apply any payments received from a Franchisee to pay past due indebtedness of that Franchisee for Royalty Fees, advertising contributions, purchases from us or our affiliates, interest or any other indebtedness on that Franchisee to us or our affiliates. To the extent that such payments are applied to a Franchisee's overdue Royalty Fee payments, Area Representative shall be entitled to its pro rata share of such payments, less its pro rata share of the costs of collection paid to third parties.
- 8.6 Setoffs. Area Representative shall not be allowed to set off amounts owed to use for fees or other amounts due under this Agreement against any monies owed to Area Representative by us, which right to set off is hereby expressly waived by Area Representative. We shall be allowed to set off against amounts owed to Area Representative for commissions, Royalty Fees or other amounts due under this Agreement any monies owed to us by Area Representative.

# 9. MARKS.

9.1 Ownership and Goodwill of Marks. Area Representative's right to use the Marks is derived only from this Agreement and is limited to Area Representative's operation of its Area Representative Business. Area Representative's unauthorized use of the Marks is a breach of this Agreement and infringes our rights in the Marks. Area Representative acknowledges and agrees that Area Representative's use of the Marks and any goodwill established by that use are for our exclusive benefit and that this Agreement does not confer any goodwill or other interests in the Marks upon Area Representative (other than the right to operate an Area Representative Business

under this Agreement). All provisions of this Agreement relating to the Marks apply to any additional and substitute trademarks and service marks we authorize Area Representative to use.

- 9.2 Limitations on Area Representative's Use of Marks. Area Representative may not use any Mark: (1) as part of any corporate or legal business name; (2) with any prefix, suffix or other modifying words, terms, designs, symbols other than logos we have licensed to Area Representative; (3) in selling any unauthorized services or products; (4) as part of any domain name, electronic address or search engine, without our consent; or (5) in any other manner we have not expressly authorized in writing. Area Representative may not use any Mark in advertising the transfer, sale or other disposition of Area Representative's business under this Agreement or an ownership interest in Area Representative (if a corporation, partnership, limited liability company or another business entity holds the franchise at any time during this Agreement's term) without our prior written consent.
- 9.3 Notification of Infringements and Claims. Area Representative agrees to notify us immediately of any apparent infringement of or challenge to Area Representative's use of any Mark, or of any person's claim of any rights in any Mark, and not to communicate with any person other than us and our attorneys and Area Representative's attorneys regarding any infringement, challenge or claim. We may take action we deem appropriate (including no action) and control exclusively any litigation, U.S. Patent and Trademark Office proceeding or other administrative proceeding arising from any infringement, challenge or claim or otherwise concerning any Mark. Area Representative agrees to sign any documents and take any actions that, in the opinion of our attorneys, are necessary or advisable to protect and maintain our interests in any litigation or Patent and Trademark Office or other proceeding or otherwise to protect and maintain our interests in the Marks.
- 9.4 Discontinuance of Use of Marks. If we believe at any time that it is advisable for us and/or Area Representative to modify or discontinue using any Mark and/or use one or more additional or substitute trademarks or service marks, Area Representative agrees to comply with our directions within a reasonable time after receiving noticed. We need not reimburse Area Representative for Area Representative's expenses in complying with these directions, for any loss of revenue due to any modified or discontinued Mark, or for Area Representative's expenses of promoting a modified or substitute trademark or service mark.
- 9.5 Indemnification for Use of Marks. We agree to indemnify and reimburse Area Representative against and for all damages for which Area Representative is held liable in any trademark infringement proceeding arising out of Area Representative's authorized use of any Mark pursuant to and in compliance with this Agreement, and for all costs Area Representative reasonably incurs in the defense of any such claim in which Area Representative is named as a party, so long as Area Representative has timely notified us of the claim, and have otherwise complied with this Agreement. At our option, we may defend and control the defense of any proceeding relating to any Mark.

#### 10. CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION.

We possess (and may continue to develop and acquire) certain confidential information relating to the development and operation of Unit Franchises and Area Representative Businesses (the "Confidential Information"), which includes (without limitation):

- (1) site selection criteria;
- (2) methods, formats, specifications, standards, systems, procedures, sales and marketing techniques, knowledge and experience used in developing and operating Unit Franchises and Area Representative Businesses;
- (3) marketing research and promotional marketing and advertising programs for Unit Franchises and Area Representative Businesses;

- (4) knowledge of specifications relating to suppliers, or methods use to order services or products that Unit Franchises and Area Representative Businesses use;
- (5) knowledge of the operating results and financial performance of Unit Franchises and Area Representative Businesses;
- (6) customer communication and retention programs, along with data used or generated in connection with those programs; graphic designs and related intellectual property;
- (7) information generated by or used or developed in the operation of Unit Franchises and Area Representative Businesses, including customer names, addresses, telephone numbers and related information; and
- (8) any other information designated confidential or proprietary by us.

Area Representative acknowledges and agrees that by entering into this Agreement, Area Representative will not acquire any interest in Confidential Information, other than the right to use certain Confidential Information in accordance with this Agreement, and that Area Representative's use of any Confidential Information in any other business would constitute an unfair method of competition with us and our franchisees. Area Representative further acknowledges and agrees that the Confidential Information is proprietary, includes our trade secrets, and is disclosed to Area Representative only on the condition that Area Representative agrees, and it does agree, that Area Representative:

- (1) will not use any Confidential Information in any other business or capacity;
- (2) will keep the Confidential Information absolutely confidential during and after this Agreement's term;
- (3) will not make unauthorized copies of any Confidential Information disclosure via electronic medium or in written or other tangible form;
- (4) will adopt and implement all reasonable procedures that we periodically prescribe to prevent unauthorized use or disclosure of Confidential Information, including, without limitation: (i) restricting its disclosure to Area Representative's personnel and Franchisees needing to know such Confidential Information in order to develop and operate the Unit Franchises; and (ii) requiring those having access to Confidential Information to sign confidentiality and non-disclosure agreements. We have the right to regulate the form of agreement that Area Representative uses and to be a third party beneficiary of that agreement with independent enforcement rights; and
- (5) will not sell, trade or otherwise profit in any way from the Confidential Information, except using methods approved by us.

All ideas, concepts, techniques or materials relating to a Unit Franchise or Area Representative Business, whether or not protectable intellectual property and whether created by or for Area Representative or its employees, must be promptly disclosed to us and will be deemed to be our sole and exclusive property and works made-for-hire for us. To the extent any item does not qualify as a "work made-for-hire" for us, by this paragraph, Area Representative assigns ownership of that item, and all related rights to that item, to us and agrees to sign whatever assignment or other documents we request to evidence our ownership or to help us obtain intellectual property rights in the item.

"Confidential Information" does not include information, knowledge or know-how which is or becomes generally known in business consulting industry or which Area Representative knew from previous business experience before we provided it to Area Representative (directly or indirectly) or before Area Representative attended our initial training program. If we include any matter in Confidential Information, anyone who claims that it is not Confidential Information must prove that the exclusion in this paragraph is fulfilled.

#### 11. ASSIGNABILITY.

#### 11.1 Assignability by Company.

- (a) We shall have the right, but not the obligation, to cause a subsidiary or affiliate of ours to perform any or all of our obligations and exercise any or all of our rights under this Agreement and under any Franchise Agreement, and to require Area Representative to perform any or all of its obligations hereunder, in favor or such subsidiary or affiliate, by delivery of written notice thereof to Area Representative.
- (b) We shall have the right to assign this Agreement, or any of our rights and privileges under this Agreement to any other person, firm or corporation, other than a subsidiary or affiliate of ours, without Area Representative's prior consent, and we shall not be liable for any obligations accruing under this Agreement after the effective date of such assignment; provided the assignee shall expressly assume and agree to perform our obligations under this Agreement and is reasonably capable of performing them.

#### 11.2 Assignments by Area Representative.

- (a) We have entered into this Agreement in reliance upon and in consideration of the singular personal skills, character, aptitude, business ability, financial capacity and qualifications of Area Representative and the trust and confidence reposed in Area Representative or, in the case of a business entity Area Representative, its owners (individually, an "Owner"). Therefore, neither Area Representative's interest in this Agreement nor any of its rights or privileges hereunder shall be assigned or transferred, voluntarily or involuntarily, in whole or in part, by operation of law or otherwise, in any manner, without our prior written approval.
- (b) Any assignment or transfer without our approval is a breach of this Agreement and has no effect. In this Agreement, the term "transfer" includes any voluntary, involuntary, direct or indirect assignment, sale, gift or other disposition and includes the following events:
- (1) transfer of record or beneficial ownership of capital stock in Area Representative (if Area Representative is a corporation), a partnership or membership interest (if Area Representative is a partnership or limited liability company), or any other ownership interest or right to receive all or a portion of Area Representative's profits or losses;
- (2) a merger, consolidation or exchange of shares or other ownership interests, or issuance of additional ownership interest or securities representing or potentially representing shares or other ownership interests, or a redemption of shares or other ownership interests;
- (3) any sale or exchange of voting interests or securities convertible to voting interests, or any agreement granting the right to exercise or control the exercise of the voting rights of any owner or to control Area Representative's operations or affairs;
- (4) transfer of an interest in Area Representative, this Agreement, or Area Representative Business or its assets (or any right to receive all or a portion of Area Representative's or the Regional Development Business' profits or losses or any capital appreciation relating to the Regional Development Business) in a divorce, insolvency or entity dissolution proceeding, or otherwise by operation of law;
- (5) if Area Representative or an Owner (if Area Representative is a business entity) dies, transfer of an interest in Area Representative, this Agreement, or the Regional Development Business or its assets (or any right to receive all or a portion of Area Representative's or the Regional Development Business'

profits or losses or any capital appreciation relating to the Regional Development business) by will, declaration or transfer in trust, or under the law of intestate succession; or

- (6) pledge of this Agreement (to someone other than us) or of an ownership interest in Area Representative (if Area Representative is a business entity) as security, foreclosure upon the development area franchises, or Area Representative's transfer, surrender or loss of the area development franchise possession, control or management.
- 11.3 Conditions for Approval of Assignment or Transfer. We may impose any reasonable condition(s) to the granting of our consent to such assignments. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the imposition by us of any or all of the following conditions to our consent to any such assignment shall be deemed to be reasonable:
- (a) that the assignee (or the principal officers, shareholders, directors or general partners of the assignee in the case of a business entity assignee) demonstrates that it has the skill, qualifications and economic resources necessary, in our judgment, reasonably exercised, to own and operate the Area Representative Business;
  - (b) that Area Representative has paid all amounts owed to us;
- (c) that the assignee shall expressly assume in writing for our benefit all of the obligations of Area Representative under this Agreement and any other agreements proposed to be assigned to such assignee;
- (d) that neither the assignee nor its owners or affiliates operates, has an ownership interest in or performs services for a Competitive Business (defined in Section 12.2);
  - (e) that the assignee shall have completed (or agreed to complete) our training program;
- (f) that the assignee signs our then current form of Area Representative Agreement, the provisions of which may differ materially from any and all of those contained in this Agreement, and the term of which shall be the remaining term of this Agreement;
- (g) that as of the date of any such assignment, the assignor shall have strictly complied with all of its obligations to us, whether under this Agreement or any other agreement, arrangement or understanding with us;
- (h) that the assignee is not then in default of any of the obligation to us under any agreement between such assignee and us;
- (i) that the assignor shall pay to us a transfer fee of Ten Thousand Dollars (\$10,000) per transfer, except for transfers pursuant to Section 11.4 below;
- (j) that the assignor and the assignor's spouse (if any) shall sign a general release, in a form satisfactory to us, of any and all claims against us and our affiliates and our and their respective shareholders, officers, directors, employees, representatives, agents, successors and assigns; and
- (k) that assignor will not directly or indirectly at any time or in any manner identify himself, herself or itself or any business as a current or former Franchise or as one of our Franchisees or Area Representatives, use any Mark, any colorable imitation of a Mark, or other indicia of a Unit Franchise or Area Representative Business in any manner or for any purpose, or utilize for any purpose any trade name, trademark, service mark or other commercial symbol that suggests or indicates a connection or association with us.

Area Representative shall not in any event have the right to pledge, encumber, charge, hypothecate or otherwise give any third party a security interest in this Agreement in any manner whatsoever without our express

prior written permission, which permission may be withheld for any reason whatsoever in our sole subjective judgment.

- 11.4 Assignment to Entity Principally Controlled by You. The Area Representative franchise business and its assets and liabilities may be assigned to a newly-formed corporation or other legal entity that conducts no business other than the operation of the franchise and in which you and any of your principals own and control in the aggregate not less than ninety percent (90%) of the equity and voting power of all outstanding capital stock or ownership interest, provided as follows:
  - (a) that the proposed transferee complies with the provisions of this Agreement; and
  - (b) that you are empowered to act for said corporation or other legal entity; and
- (c) that you shall submit to us documentation that we may reasonably request to effectuate the transfer, including the approving and acknowledging execution of this Agreement; and
- (d) that you shall submit to us a true and complete list of the shareholders, members or partners, showing number of shares or interests owned, and a list of the officers and directors if a corporation or managers if a limited liability company, or managing partners if a partnership. We shall be promptly notified of any changes in said lists; and
- (e) that all certificates of shares or interests issued by transferee at any time shall be endorsed thereon the appropriate legend to conform with state law, referring to this Agreement by date and name of parties hereto and stating "Transfer to This Certificate is Limited by the Terms and Conditions of a Regional Development Agreement dated ;" and
  - (f) that a copy of this Agreement shall be given to every shareholder, member or partner; and
- (g) that a copy of the organizational documents and any corporate resolutions and a Certificate of Good Standing will be furnished to us at our reasonable request, and prompt notification in writing of any amendments thereto will be provided to us; and
- (h) that the number of shares or interests issued or outstanding in the transferee will not be increased or decreased without prior written notice to us, which notice will in its terms guarantee compliance with this Agreement. In addition, new shareholders, members of partners must be approved by use and agree to be bound by this entire Agreement. Shareholders, members or partners may make a separate agreement among them providing for purchase by the survivors of the shares of any shareholders or interests of any members or partners upon death, or other agreements affecting ownership or voting rights, so long as voting control and a majority representation of the board of directors or members or partners remains with those individuals who initially applied for and were approved as Franchisees under this Agreement. Shareholders, members or partners must notify us in writing of any such agreement which affects control of the transferee.

#### 11.5 Death or Disability.

- (a) Upon the death or disability of Area Representative or an Owner, the executor, administrator, conservator, guardian or other personal representative must assign, sell, or transfer Area Representative's interest in this Agreement, the Area Representative Business and its assets, or the Owner's ownership interest in Area Representative, to a third party approved by us. That transfer (including, without limitation, transfer by bequest or inheritance) must occur, subject to our rights, within a reasonable time, not to exceed nine (9) months from the date of death or disability, and is subject to all of the terms and conditions in this Section 11. A failure to transfer such interest within this time period is a breach of this Agreement. The term "disability" means a mental or physical disability, impairment or condition that is reasonably expected to prevent or actually does prevent Area Representative from supervising the Development Area management and operation for ninety (90) or more consecutive days.
- (b) If, upon the death or disability of Area Representative or an Owner, a trained manager who we approve is not managing the day-to-day operations, then the executor, administrator, conservator, guardian or other personal representative must, within a reasonable time not to exceed thirty (30) days from the date of death or disability, appoint a manager that we must approve to operate the Area Representative Business. The manager must, at Area Representative's or the Owner's estate's expense, satisfactorily complete the training we designate with the specified time period.
- 11.6 Company's Right of First Refusal. If Area Representative at any time determines to sell or transfer an interest in this Agreement or the Area Representative Business, or if Owner determines to sell or transfer a controlling ownership interest in Area Representative, then Area Representative or the Owner, as applicable (the "Seller") must obtain from a responsible and fully disclosed buyer, and send us a true and complete copy of a bona fide, executed written offer relating exclusively to an interest in Area Representative or this Agreement and the Area Representative Business. The offer must include details of the payment terms of the proposed sale and the sources and terms of any financing for the proposed purchase price. To be a valid, bona fide offer, the proposed purchase price must be in a fixed dollar amount and without any contingent payments of purchase price (such as earn-out payments).

We may, by delivering written notice to the Seller within sixty (60) days after we receive both an exact copy of the offer and all other information requested, elect to purchase the interest for the price and on the terms and conditions contained in the offer, provided that: 1) we may substitute cash for any form or payment proposed in the offer; (2) our credit will be deemed equal to the credit of any proposed buyer; (3) the closing will be not less than sixty (60) days after notifying the Seller of our election to purchase or, if later, the closing date proposed in the offer; and (4) we must receive, and the Seller agrees to make, all customary representations and warranties, given by the seller of the assets of a business or ownership interests in a legal entity, as applicable, including, without limitation, representations and warranties regarding ownership and condition of, and title to, assets and (if applicable) ownership interests and validity of contracts and the liabilities, contingent or otherwise, relating to the assets or ownership interests being purchased. If we exercise our right of first refusal, the Seller agrees that, for two (2) years beginning on the closing date, the Seller and members of its immediate family will be bound by the non-competition covenant contained in Section 12.2 below.

If we do not exercise our right of first refusal, the Seller may complete the sale to the proposed buyer on the original offer's terms, subject to our approval of the transfer as provided above. If the Seller does not complete the sale to the proposed buyer within sixty (60) days after we notify the Seller that we do not intend to exercise our right of first refusal, or if there is a material change in the terms of the sale (which the Seller must let us know promptly), we will have an additional right of first refusal during the sixty (60) day period following either the expiration of the sixty (60) day period or receipt of notice of the material change(s) in the sale's terms, either on the terms originally offered or the modified terms, at our option.

11.7 Ownership Structure. Area Representative represents and warrants that all persons holding direct or indirect, legal or beneficial ownership interests in Area Representative (collectively, the "Owners") are listed in Exhibit 3 and that its ownership structure is as set forth on Exhibit 3. In addition, if you use a Manager to assist

you in operating your Area Representative Business, the Manager must also be listed in Exhibit 3. In consideration of, and as an inducement to, the execution of this Agreement, each Owner of the Area Representative and their respective spouses shall personally and unconditionally sign our form Guaranty and Acceptance of Obligations (Exhibit 4), guarantying to us and our successors and assigns that the Area Representative will punctually pay and perform each and every undertaking, agreement and covenant set forth in the Agreement; and agreeing to be personally bound by, and personally liable for the breach of, each and every provision in the Agreement. Area Representative shall not change its ownership structure without complying with all of the terms and conditions of this Section 11. Within ten (10) days of any change in Area Representative's ownership structure or management structure, Area Representative shall submit a revised Exhibit 3 to us showing the new ownership and/or management structure, and any new Owners shall sign our form Owner's Guaranty and assumption of Obligations (Exhibit 4).

#### 12. NON-COMPETITION.

- 12.1 In Term. During the term of this Agreement, neither Area Representative, any of the Principals, nor any member of Area Representative's or a Principal's immediate family will have any direct or indirect interest (e.g., through a spouse) as a disclosed or beneficial owner, investor, partner, director, officer, controlling shareholder, employee, consultant, representative or agent, or in any other capacity, in a Competitive Business (defined below), whether located within or outside the Development Area, unless we shall first consent thereto in writing.
- 12.2 Post-Term. For a eighteen (18) month period following the assignment, expiration or termination of this Agreement, for any reason, neither Area Representative, any Owner, nor any member of Area Representative's or an Owner's immediate family will have any direct or indirect interest (e.g., through a spouse) as a disclosed or beneficial owner, investor, partner, director, officer, employee, consultant, representative or agent, or in any other capacity, in any Competitive Business located or operating: (a) within the Development Area; (b) within the development area of any of our other Area Representatives, (c) within twenty-five (25) miles of any Unit Franchise or Area Representative franchise or in operation or development on the date of assignment, expiration or termination; or (d) within any unsold development areas. The term "Competitive Business" means any business which derives more than Fifty-Thousand Dollars (\$50,000) of revenue per year from the performance of providing support services to hydration therapy, cryotherapy, along with hormone and peptide therapy, or other related services to the general public, or any business which grants franchises or licenses to others to operate such a business, other than a Unit Franchise operated under a franchise agreement with us.

#### 13. TERMINATION.

#### 13.1 Termination by You.

You may terminate this Agreement due to a material default by us our obligations hereunder, which default is not cured by us within sixty (60) days after our receipt of prompt written notice by you to us detailing the alleged default with specificity. Failure to give such notice promptly and within thirty (30) days of having actual or constructive knowledge of the alleged default shall constitute a waiver by you of any such alleged default. If you terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 10.1, you shall comply with all of this Agreement's post termination covenants, terms and conditions. So long as we have performed our obligations as stated within this Agreement, you hereby agree and irrevocably waive any rights you may possess under this Agreement or any applicable law to terminate or rescind this Agreement.

#### 13.2 Termination by Company.

- (a) With Notice and Opportunity to Cure.
- (i) Except for any default under Section 13.2(a)(ii), Section 13.2(b) or by applicable law, you shall have thirty (30) days after our written notice of default with which to remedy any default under this

Agreement, and to provide evidence of such remedy to us. If any such default is not cured within that time period, or such longer time period as applicable law may require or as we may specify in the notice of default, this Agreement and all rights granted by it shall thereupon automatically terminate without further notice or opportunity to cure.

(ii) If you do not strictly comply with the Minimum Development Obligation at any time during the term of this Agreement (except during such time when we shall have relieved you of your sales responsibilities in accordance with Section 2.1(g)), then it shall be your sole responsibility to incorporate within your annual business plan (required under Section 6.11(b)) an action plan for curing your default of the Minimum Development Obligation. Your failure to fully cure a default of the Minimum Development Obligation within six (6) months of such default shall cause an immediate termination of this Agreement, without any further opportunity to cure.

#### (b) Without Opportunity to Cure.

Subject to any controlling applicable laws to the contrary, you shall be deemed to be in material default and we may, at our option, terminate this Agreement and all rights granted hereunder, without affording you any opportunity to cure the default, effective immediately upon delivery or attempted delivery to you of notice by us of the occurrence of any of the following events:

- (i) You fail to open your required Unit Franchise within 180 days after signing this Agreement, unless you receive our prior written approval to extend the deadline for opening.
- (ii) You are adjudicated bankrupt or judicially determined to be insolvent (subject to any contrary provisions of any applicable state or federal laws), or fail to meet your financial obligations as they become due, or make a disposition for the benefit of your creditors.
- (iii) You or any of your Owners allows a judgment against you or them in an amount of more than \$50,000 arising out of your duties under this Agreement that remains unsatisfied for a period of more than thirty (30) days (unless an appeal bond has been filed).
- (iv) Your assets are seized, taken over or foreclosed by a government official in the exercise of its duties, or seized, taken over, or foreclosed by a creditor or lien holder provided that a final judgment against the you remains unsatisfied for thirty (30) days (unless an appeal bond has been filed).
- (v) A levy of execution or attachment has been made upon the franchise rights granted by this Agreement or upon any property used in your business, and it is not discharged within eleven (11) days of your receipt of notice of such levy or attachment.
- (vi) If any judgment is entered against us or our subsidiaries or affiliated corporations, arising out of or relating to your operation of your business and if you are obligated to indemnify us pursuant to Section 15.2 and such judgment is not satisfied or stayed pending appeal by us or by our subsidiaries or affiliated companies.
- (vii) You abandon your business. Abandonment in this context means any action or omission that demonstrates your intention to permanently relinquish and renounce your rights and duties under this Agreement.
- (viii) You receive three (3) or more written notices of default from us, within any period of twelve (12) consecutive months, concerning any material breach by you, whether or not such breaches shall have been cured, such repeated course of conduct shall itself be grounds for termination of this Agreement without further notice or opportunity to cure.

- (ix) You (or any of your owners) participate in in-term competition contrary to Section 12.1.
- (x) You or any of your Owners, officers or directors is convicted of or pleads guilty or nolo contendere to a felony or any other crime or offense that is likely, in our reasonable business judgment, to adversely affect our reputation, the franchise system, the Marks or the goodwill associated therewith, or our interest therein.
- (xi) You purport, threaten, or take any action to make an assignment or transfer without our prior written consent or otherwise that will violate Section 11 of this Agreement.
- (xii) You materially misuse or make any unauthorized use of the Marks or otherwise materially impair the goodwill associated therewith or our rights therein, or take any action that reflects materially and unfavorably upon the operation and reputation of the Company or the Company's network generally.
- (xiii) Your unauthorized use, disclosure, or duplication of the Confidential Information, excluding independent acts of employees or others if you shall have exercised commercially-reasonable efforts to prevent such disclosures or use.
- (xiv) You make any material misrepresentations in connection with the application for, execution of, or performance under this Agreement.
  - 13.3 Rights and Obligations Upon Termination or Expiration.
- (a) Except to the extent that you have rights (if any) granted under a Franchise Agreement that has not been terminated or expired, upon expiration or termination of this Agreement, you shall immediately take such action as we may require to accomplish the following:
- (i) Cease to assist in the sale of Prime IV Hydration & Wellness® franchises, cease to use the system and Marks in any form, cease to hold yourself out as an Area Representative of us and you shall not use or identify in any business name, any of the words "Prime IV Hydration & Wellness®" or any combination of such Marks or words, in any combination, form or fashion.
- (ii) Pay all sums due to us, including but not limited to all obligations, trade accounts, promissory notes, financing agreements and equipment leases owing to us.
- (iii) Submit such reports as we require, including but not limited to profit and loss statements for the two (2) year period preceding the date of termination or expiration.
- (iv) Return to us or to our designee the Manuals, Confidential Information, proprietary hardware, software, computer disks and all other trade secrets, trade dress, and other information and instructions delivered to you and all copies thereof.
- (v) Surrender to us such stationery, printed matter, signs and advertising materials containing the name "Prime IV Hydration & Wellness®" or similar names and/or Marks.
- (vi) Transfer, assign, disconnect and forward the business telephone number, fax number, business Internet e-mail address and any other identifying information, listings or commercial holding out for your business to us or our designee. You shall not be required to transfer and assign to us any home or personal telephone number, fax number or e-mail address.
- (vii) Transfer your "white" and "yellow" page telephone listings, references and advertisements and all trade and similar name registrations and business licenses and to cancel any interest which you may have in the same.

- (viii) Promptly take any action necessary to cancel any assumed name or equivalent registration that contains the mark "Prime IV Hydration & Wellness®" or any of our other Marks, and submit to us proof of compliance with this obligation.
- (b) Upon termination or expiration of this Agreement, all monies earned or payable to us on account of Franchisees within the Development Area shall belong solely to us and you hereby forfeit any and all rights to the same upon the termination or expiration of the Agreement. Such monies shall not include unpaid obligations of us to you, which monies will be paid by us to you after we have first deducted any monies owed by you to us.
- (c) In the event of termination or expiration of this Agreement, you hereby authorize and appoint us or our designee to act as special agent or attorney-in-fact for you to transfer any listed telephone and fax numbers, transfer "white" pages and "yellow" pages listings, e-mail address, Internet presence and any other identifying information, listings or commercial holding out relating to your business and to enforce the conditional assignment of same to you or to our designee.
- (d) In the event of termination or expiration of this Agreement, you hereby authorize us to notify Franchisees, your customers, vendors, suppliers, landlord, banks, local advertisers and any other appropriate third-party that this Agreement has been terminated.
- (e) In the event of a termination or expiration of this Agreement, you hereby authorize and acknowledge that we will disclose your name, your address, your phone number, and other applicable information pursuant to any applicable law in all future Franchise Disclosure Documents.
- 13.4 Termination Fee. In the event Area Representative terminates this Agreement or ceases to do business, or Company terminates this Agreement pursuant to Paragraph 13.1 of this Agreement, the Area Representative shall pay Company a termination fee equal to one-half of our highest then-current development fee for Area Representative franchises, plus our attorneys' fees and costs incurred in connection with the early termination.
- 13.5 General Provisions. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Section 13, in the event any valid applicable law of a competent Governmental Authority having jurisdiction over this Agreement and the parties hereto shall limit our rights of termination hereunder or shall require longer notice or cure periods than those set forth above, this Agreement shall be deemed amended to conform to the minimum notice or cure periods or restrictions upon termination required by such laws and regulations. The parties shall not, however, be precluded from contesting the validity, enforceability or application of such laws or regulations in any action, hearing or dispute relating to this Agreement or the termination thereof. Our rights as stated in this Section 13 shall be without prejudice to any other rights or remedies provided by law or under this Agreement which include, but are not limited to, injunctive relief, damages or specific performance. Our failure to terminate this Agreement upon the occurrence of one or more of the above events shall not constitute a waiver or otherwise affect our right to terminate this Agreement because of these or any other occurrence of one or more of the events set forth above.

#### 14. <u>MEDIATION AND LITIGATION</u>.

14.1 Mediation. We and you acknowledge that during the term of this Agreement certain disputes may arise that we and you are unable to resolve, but that may be resolvable through mediation. To facilitate such resolution, you and we agree to submit any claim, controversy or dispute between us or any of our affiliates (and our and their respective owners, officers, directors, agents, representatives and/or employees) and you (and your owners, agents, representatives and/or employees) arising out of or related to (a) this Agreement or any other agreement between us and you, (b) our relationship with you, or (c) the validity of this Agreement or any other agreement between us and you, to mediation before bringing such claim, controversy or dispute in a court or before any other tribunal.

- (i) The mediation shall be conducted by a mediator agreed upon by you and us and, failing such agreement within not more than fifteen 15 days after either party has notified the other of its desire to seek mediation, by the American Arbitration Association or any successor organization ("AAA") in accordance with its rules governing mediation. Mediation shall be held at the offices of the AAA nearest to our principal place of business or in Colorado Springs, Colorado, at our option. The costs and expenses of mediation, including the compensation and expenses of the mediator (but excluding attorneys' fees incurred by either party), shall be borne by the parties equally.
- (ii) If the parties are unable to resolve the claim, controversy or dispute within ninety (90) days after the mediator has been chosen, then, unless such time period is extended by written agreement of the parties, either party may bring a legal proceeding pursuant to Section 14.2 below, and you agree that statements made by either you or us in any such mediation proceeding will not be admissible for any purpose in any subsequent legal proceeding.
- (iii) Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 14.1, your and our agreement to mediate shall not apply to controversies, disputes or claims related to or based on the marks or the confidential information. Moreover, regardless of your and our agreement to mediate, you and we each have the right in a proper case to seek temporary restraining orders and temporary or preliminary injunctive relief.
- 14.2 Litigation. With respect to any controversies, disputes or claims which are not finally resolved through mediation as provided in Section 14.1 above, the parties irrevocably submit themselves to the jurisdiction of the state courts of El Paso County, Colorado and the U.S. District Court for the District of Colorado and hereby waive all questions of personal jurisdiction for the purpose of carrying out this provision. You and we agree that service of process may be made upon them in any proceeding relating to or arising out of this agreement or the relationship created by this agreement by any means allowed by Colorado or federal law. You and we further agree that venue for any proceeding relating to or arising out of this agreement shall be El Paso County, Colorado.

#### 15. GENERAL CONDITIONS AND PROVISIONS.

- 15.1 Relationship of Area Representative to Company. It is expressly agreed that the parties intend by this Agreement to establish between us and Area Representative the relationship of franchisor and franchisee. Except as expressly provided herein, it is further agreed that Area Representative has no authority to create or assume in our name or on our behalf, any obligation, express or implied, or to act or purport to act as agent or representative on our behalf for any purpose whatsoever. In no event shall either party be deemed to be fiduciaries of the other. Neither we nor Area Representative is the employer, employee, agent, partner or co-venturer of or with the other, each being independent contractors. Area Representative agrees that it will not hold himself out as the agent, employee, partner or co-venturer of ours, or as having any of the aforesaid authority. All Employees hired by or working for Area Representative shall be the employees of Area Representative and shall not, for any purpose, be deemed employees of us or subject to our control.
- 15.2 Indemnification. To the fullest extent permitted by law, Area Representative agrees to indemnify, defend and hold harmless us, our affiliates, and our and their respective shareholders, directors, officers, employees, agents, representatives, successors and assigns (the "Indemnified Parties") from and against, and to reimburse any one or more of the Indemnified Parties for any and all claims, obligations and damages directly or indirectly arising out of: (1) the Area Representative Business conducted by Area Representative pursuant to this Agreement, (2) Area Representative's breach of this Agreement, or (3) Area Representative's non-compliance or alleged non-compliance with any law, ordinance, rule or regulation. For purposes of this indemnification, "claims" include all obligations, damages (actual, consequential, punitive or otherwise) and costs that any Indemnified Party reasonably incurs in defending any claim against it, including, without limitation, reasonable accountants', arbitrators', attorneys' and expert witness' fees, costs of investigation and proof of facts, court costs, travel and living expenses and other expenses of litigation, arbitration or alternative dispute resolution, regardless of whether litigation or alternative dispute resolution is commenced. Each Indemnified Party may defend and control the defense of any claim against it which is subject to this indemnification at Area Representative's expense, and Area

Representative may not settle any claim or take any other remedial, corrective or other actions relating to any claim without our consent. This indemnity will continue in full force and effect subsequent to and notwithstanding this Agreement's expiration or termination. An Indemnified Party need not seek recovery from an insurer or other third party, or otherwise mitigate its losses and expenses, in order to maintain and recover fully a claim against Area Representative. Area Representative agrees that a failure to pursue a recovery or mitigate a loss will not reduce or alter the amounts that an Indemnified Party may recover from Area Representative.

- 15.3 Waiver and Delay. Except as otherwise expressly provided to the contrary, no waiver by us of any breach or series of breaches or defaults in performance by the Area Representative, and no failure, refusal or neglect of or by us to exercise any right, power or option given to us under this Agreement or under any other agreement between us and Area Representative, whether entered into before, after or contemporaneously with the execution of this Agreement (and whether or not related to this Agreement) or to insist upon strict compliance with or performance of the Area Representative's obligations under this Agreement or any other agreement between us and Area Representative, whether entered into before, after or contemporaneously with the execution of this Agreement (and whether or not related to this Agreement), shall constitute a novation, or a waiver of the provisions of this Agreement with respect to any subsequent breach thereof or a waiver of our right at any time thereafter to require exact and strict compliance with the provisions thereof.
- 15.4 Survival of Covenants. The covenants contained in this Agreement which, by their terms, require performance by the parties after the expiration or termination of this Agreement or ancillary agreements, shall be enforceable notwithstanding said expiration or other termination of this Agreement for any reason whatsoever.
- 15.5 Successors and Assigns. This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the legal representatives, successors and assigns of us and Area Representative.
- 15.6 Joint and Several Liability. If either party consists of more than one person or entity, or a combination thereof, the obligations and liabilities of each such person or entity to the other under this Agreement are joint and several.
- 15.7 Governing Law. Except to the extent governed by the United States Trademark Act of 1946 (Lanham Act, 15 U.S.C. §§ 1051 et seq.), this Agreement and the Area Representative franchise will be governed by the internal laws of the State of Colorado (without reference to its choice of law and conflict of law rules), except that the provisions of Colorado law relating to the offer and sale of business opportunities or franchises or governing the relationship of a franchisor and its franchisees will not apply unless their jurisdictional requirements are met independently without reference to this Paragraph. You agree that we may institute any action against you arising out of or relating to this Agreement (which is not required to be mediated hereunder or as to which mediation is waived) in any state or federal court of general jurisdiction in El Paso County, Colorado, and you irrevocably submit to the jurisdiction of such courts and waive any objection you may have to either the jurisdiction or venue of such court.
- 15.8 Consent to Jurisdiction. Subject to Section 14 and the provisions below, Area Representative and its owners agree that all actions arising under this Agreement or otherwise as a result of the relationship between Area Representative and us must be commenced in the State of Colorado, and in the state or federal court of general jurisdiction closest to where our principal business address then is located, and Area Representative (and its Owners) irrevocably submits to the jurisdiction of those courts and waives any objection Area Representative (or its owners) might have with either the jurisdiction of or venue in those courts. Nonetheless, Area Representative and any of its Owners agree that we may enforce this Agreement and any arbitration orders and awards in the courts of the state or states in which Area Representative or its Owners are domiciled.
- 15.9 Waiver of Punitive Damages and Jury Trial. Except for Area Representative's obligation to indemnify us under Section 15.2 above and except where authorized by federal statute, we and Area Representative and its Owners waive to the fullest extent permitted by law any right to or claim for any punitive or exemplary damages against the other and agree that, in the event of a dispute between us and Area Representative, the party making a claim will be limited to equitable relief and to recovery of any actual damages it sustains. We and Area

Representative irrevocably waive trial by jury in any action, proceeding or counterclaim, whether at law or in equity, brought by either party.

- 15.10 Limitation of Claims. Any and all claims arising out of or relating to this Agreement or our relationship with Area Representative, except for claims for indemnification under Section 15.2 above, will be barred unless a judicial proceeding is commenced within one (1) year from the date on which the party asserting the claim knew or should have known of the facts giving rise to the claims.
- 15.11 Entire Agreement. This Agreement and the Exhibits incorporated in the Agreement contain all of the terms and conditions agreed upon by the parties to this Agreement with reference to the subject matter of this Agreement. No other agreements, and all prior agreements, understanding and representations are merged in this Agreement and superseded by this Agreement. Each party represents to the other that there are no contemporaneous agreements or understandings between the parties relating to the subject matter of this Agreement that are not contained in this Agreement. This Agreement cannot be modified or changed except by written instrument signed by all of the parties to this Agreement, provided that we may modify or amend the Manuals at any time without notice to, or approval of, Area Representative or any other person. Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing in any agreement is intended to disclaim the express representations made in the Franchise Disclosure Document, its exhibits and amendments.
- 15.12 Title for Convenience. Article and Section titles used in this Agreement are for convenience only and shall not be deemed to affect the meaning or construction of any of the terms, provisions, covenants or conditions of this Agreement.
- 15.13 Gender. All terms used in any one number or gender shall extend to mean and include any other number and gender as the facts, context or sense of this Agreement or any section or paragraph hereof may require.
- 15.14 Severability. Except as expressly provided to the contrary in this Agreement, each Section, paragraph, term and provision of this Agreement is severable, and if, for any reason, any part thereof, to be invalid or contrary to or in conflict with any applicable present or future law and regulation in a final, unappealable ruling issued by any court, agency or tribunal with competent jurisdiction, that ruling will not impair the operation, or otherwise affect, any other portions of this Agreement, which will continue to have full force and effect and bind the parties. If any covenant which restricts competitive activity is deemed unenforceable by virtue of its scope in terms of area, business activity prohibited, and/or length of time, but would be enforceable if modified, we and Area Representative agree that the covenant will be enforced to the fullest extent permissible under the laws and public policies applied in the jurisdiction whose law determines the covenant's validity. If any applicable and binding law or rule of any jurisdiction requires more notice than this Agreement requires of this Agreement's termination or of our refusal to enter into a successor agreement, or if, under any applicable and binding law or rule of any jurisdiction, any provision of this Agreement is invalid or unenforceable or unlawful, the notice and/or other action required by the law or rule will be substituted for the comparable provisions of this Agreement, and we may modify the invalid or unenforceable provisions to the extent required to be valid and enforceable or delete the unlawful provision in its entirety. Area Representative agrees to be bound by any promise or covenant imposing the maximum duty the law permits which is subsumed within any provision of this Agreement, as though it were separately articulated in and made a part of this Agreement.
- 15.15 Fees and Expenses. Should any party to this Agreement commence any action or proceeding for the purpose of enforcing, or preventing the breach of, any provision of this Agreement, whether by arbitration, judicial or quasi-judicial action or otherwise, or for damages for any alleged breach of any provision of this Agreement, or for a declaration of such party's rights or obligations under this Agreement, then the prevailing party shall be reimbursed by the losing party for all costs and expenses incurred in connection therewith, including, but not limited to, reasonable attorneys' fees for the services rendered to such prevailing party.
- 15.16 Notices. Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, all written notices and reports permitted or required to be delivered by the parties pursuant to this Agreement shall be deemed so delivered at the time delivered by hand, one (1) business day after transmission by mail, via registered or certified mail, return receipt

requested; or one (1) business day after placement with Federal Express, or other reputable air courier service, requesting delivery on the most expedited basis available, postage prepaid and addressed as follows:

If to company:	Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. ATTN: Amy Neary, CEO 1434 Kelly Johnson Blvd. Colorado Springs, CO 80920
With a copy to:	
If to Area Representative:	
With a copy to:	
17	

Or to such other addresses any such party may designate by ten (10) days' advance written notice to the other party.

- 15.17 Time of Essence. Time shall be of the essence for all purposes of this Agreement.
- 15.18 Lien and Security Interest. To secure your performance under this Agreement and indebtedness for all sums due us or our affiliates, we shall have a lien upon, and you hereby grant us a security interest in, the following collateral and any and all additions, accessions, and substitutions to or for it and the proceeds from all of the same: (a) all inventory now owned or after-acquired by you and the Area Representative Business, including but not limited to all inventory and supplies transferred to or acquired by you in connection with this Agreement; (b) all accounts of you and/or the Area Representative Business now existing or subsequently arising, together with all interest in you and/or the Area Representative Business, now existing or subsequently arising, together with all chattel paper, documents, and instruments relating to such accounts; (c) all contract rights of you and/or the Area Representative Business, now existing or subsequently arising; and (d) all general intangibles of you and/or the Area Representative Business, now owned or existing, or after-acquired or subsequently arising. You agree to execute such financing statements, instruments, and other documents, in a form satisfactory to us, that we deem necessary so that we may establish and maintain a valid security interest in and to these assets.

#### 16. SUBMISSION OF AGREEMENT.

This Agreement shall not be binding upon us unless and until it shall have been submitted to and signed by our Chief Executive, and the date of said signing as set forth on the first page of this Agreement shall be the effective date of this Agreement.

#### 17. ACKNOWLEDGMENTS.

To induce us to sign this Agreement and grant Area Representative the rights hereunder, Area Representative acknowledges:

- (a) That Area Representative has independently investigated the Area Representative Business franchise opportunity and recognizes that, like any other business, the nature of the Area Representative Business may, and probably will, evolve and change over time.
  - (b) That an investment in an Area Representative Business involves business risks.
- (c) That Area Representative's business abilities and efforts are vital Area Representative's success.
- (d) That performing Area Representative's obligations will require a high level of customer service and strict adherence to the System.
- (e) That Area Representative has not received or relied upon, and we expressly disclaim making any representation, warranty or guaranty, express or implied, as to the revenues, profits or success of an Area Representative Business.
- (f) That any information Area Representative has acquired from Franchisees or other area representatives regarding their sales, profits or cash flows is not information obtained from us, and we make no representation about that information's accuracy.
- (g) That Area Representative has no knowledge of any representations made about the Area Representative franchise opportunity by us, our subsidiaries or affiliates or any of their respective officers, directors, shareholders or agents that are contrary to the statements made in our Franchise Disclosure Document or to the terms and conditions of this Agreement.
- (h) That in all of their dealing with Area Representative, our officers, directors, employees and agents act only in a representative, and not in an individual capacity and that business dealings between Area Representative and them as a result of this Agreement are only between Area Representative and us.
- (i) That Area Representative has represented to us, to induce us to enter into this Agreement, that all statements Area Representative has made and all materials Area Representative has given to us in acquiring the franchise are accurate and complete and that Area Representative has made no misrepresentations or material omissions in obtaining the franchise.
- (j) That Area Representative has read this Agreement and our Franchise Disclosure Document and understands and accepts that the terms and covenants in this Agreement are reasonably necessary for us to maintain our high standards of quality and service, as well as the uniformity of those standards at each Area Representative Business and Unit Franchise, and to protect and preserve the goodwill of the Marks.

**IN WITNESS WHEREOF**, the parties to this Agreement have caused this Agreement to be executed as of the first date set forth above.

#### **COMPANY:**

Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. a Wyoming corporation		
By:		
Print Name:		
Its:		
AREA REPRESENTATIVE:		
D.		
By:		
Print Name:		
Its:		

# EXHIBIT 1 DEVELOPMENT AREA

The Development Area referred to in Recital D of this Agreement shall be the following geographic area:_

#### **EXHIBIT 2**

#### **MINIMUM DEVELOPMENT OBLIGATION**

#### **DEVELOPMENT SCHEDULE**

Your Minimum Development Obligation for the Development Area shall be as follows:

At the dates set forth below, you must have completed a Sale of a Unit Franchise within the Development Area as defined within the Agreement for the following number of Unit Franchises indicated (the "Minimum Development Schedule"):

Development Period	Date Development Period Begins	Date Development Period Ends	Minimum Sales during Development Period	Cumulative Unit Franchises at End of Development Period
Year 1	Effective Date			
Year 2				
Year 3				
Year 4				
Year 5				
Year 6				
Year 7				
Year 8				
Year 9				
Year 10				
Year 11				
Year 12				
Year 13				
Year 14				
Year 15				

#### EXHIBIT 3 TO AREA REPRESENTATIVE AGREEMENT

#### **OWNERSHIP INTERESTS**

	(a)	Individual Proprietorship.	Your owner(s) (is)	(are) as follows:
				- -
				_
				-
formed on	<b>(b)</b>	Corporation, Limited Liabil	ity Company, or	<u>Partnership</u> . You were incorporated or You have not conducted business under
any name other	than yo	ur corporate, limited liability con and officers as of the effective d	npany, or partner	ship name. The following is a list of your
2.	Name o	of Each Director/Officer		Position(s) Held
	e Area R		n owner of one	ach person who is one of your owners (as of your owners, and fully describes the
	Owner'	's Name		Percentage/Description of Interest
			_	
			_	
			<del>-</del> -	
			_	

	4.	Name and Address of Person to Receive Notice for Owners.
	(a)	Name:
	(b)	Postal Address:
	(c)	E-mail Address:
5. Representative		tification of Area Representative Manager (if Different than Owners). Your Area ger as of the Effective Date is:
		anager is an entity, the principals of the Manager are as follows:
		must notify us if the Manager changes. If Manager is an entity, you must notify us if any of
the principals of		anager changes. You understand that we must approve such changes.
AREA REPRE	SENT	ATIVE:
a		
By:		Date:
Name:		
Its:		
PRIME I.V. HY a Wyoming corp		TION & WELLNESS, INC.,
By:		Date:
Name:		
Its:		

#### **EXHIBIT 4**

#### OWNER'S GUARANTY AND ASSUMPTION OF OBLIGATIONS

In consideration of, and as an inducen	nent to, the execution of the foregoing Area Representative
Agreement dated,	20 ("Agreement") by Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc.,
a Wyoming Corporation("us"), and	("Area Representative"), each of the
undersigned owners of the Area Representative ("G	Owner") and their respective spouses ("you", for purposes of this
Guaranty only), hereby personally and uncondition	nally (1) guarantees to us and our successors and assigns that the
Area Representative will punctually pay and perform	rm each and every undertaking, agreement and covenant set forth
in the Agreement; and (2) agrees to be personally	bound by, and personally liable for the breach of, each and every
provision in the Agreement, including without lin	nitation, monetary obligations, the obligations to take or refrain
from taking certain actions and arbitration of dispu	tes.

Each of you waives (1) protest and notice of default, demand for payment or nonperformance of any obligations guaranteed by this Guaranty; (2) any right you may have to require that an action be brought against Area Representative or any other person as a condition of your liability; (3) all right to payment or reimbursement from, or subrogation against, the Area Representative which you may have arising out of your guaranty of the Area Representative's obligations; and (4) any and all other notices and legal or equitable defenses to which you may be entitled in your capacity as guarantor.

Each of you consents and agrees that (1) your direct and immediate liability under this Guaranty shall be joint and several; (2) you will make any payment or render any performance required under the Agreement on demand if Area Representative fails or refuses to do so when required; (3) your liability will not be contingent or conditioned on our pursuit of any remedies against Area Representative or any other person; (4) your liability will not be diminished, relieved or otherwise affected by any extension of time, credit or other indulgence which we may from time to time grant to Area Representative or to any other person, including without limitation, the acceptance of any partial payment or performance, or the compromise or release of any claims; and (5) this Guaranty will continue and be irrevocable during the term of the Agreement and afterward for so long as the Area Representative has any obligations under the Agreement.

If we are required to enforce this Guaranty in a judicial or arbitration proceeding, and prevail in such proceeding, we will be entitled to reimbursement of our costs and expenses, including, but not limited to, reasonable accountants', attorneys' assistants', arbitrators' and expert witness fees, costs of investigation and proof of facts, court costs, other litigation expenses and travel and living expenses, whether incurred prior to, in preparation for or in contemplation of the filing of any such proceeding. If we are required to engage legal counsel in connection with any failure by you to comply with this Guaranty, you agree to reimburse us for any of the above-listed costs and expenses incurred by us.

This Guaranty is now executed as of the Agreement Date.

OWNER:	OWNER'S SPOUSE:
OWNER:	OWNER'S SPOUSE:
OWNER:	OWNER'S SPOUSE:

#### **EXHIBIT 5**

#### **STATE-SPECIFIC ADDENDA**

#### TO AREA REPRESENTATIVE AGREEMENT

#### CALIFORNIA ADDENDUM TO AREA REPRESENTATIVE AGREEMENT

- 1. California Business and Professions Code Sections 20000 through 20043 provide rights to the franchisee concerning termination or non-renewal of a franchise. If the Area Representative Agreement contains a provision that is inconsistent with the law, the law will control.
- 2. The Area Representative Agreement provides for termination upon bankruptcy. This provision may not be enforceable under federal bankruptcy law (11 U.S.C.A. Sec. 101 et seq.).
- 3. The Area Representative Agreement contains a covenant not to compete which extends beyond the termination of the franchise. This provision may not be enforceable under California law.
- 4. The Area Representative Agreement requires arbitration. The arbitration will occur in El Paso County, State of Colorado.

Prospective franchisees are encouraged to consult private legal counsel to determine the applicability of California and federal laws (such as Business and Professions Code Section 20040.5, Code of Civil Procedure Section 1281, and the Federal Arbitration Act) to any provisions of an Area Representative Agreement restricting venue to a forum outside the State of California.

- 5. The Agreement requires the application of laws of Colorado. This requirement may be unenforceable under California law.
- 6. You must sign a general release if you renew or transfer your franchise. California Corporations Code 31512 voids a waiver of your rights under the Franchise Investment Law (California Corporations Code 31000 through 31516). Business and Professions Code 20010 voids a waiver of your rights under the Franchise Relations Act (Business and Professions Code 20000 through 20043).
- 7. No statement, questionnaire or acknowledgement signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of: (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on behalf of the Franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed, sealed and delivered this California Addendum to the Area Representative Agreement on the same date as the Area Representative Agreement was executed.

### Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. a Wyoming corporation

By:	
Print Name:	
Title:	
AREA REPRESENTATIVE	
Ву:	
TT: 4	

#### CONNECTICUT ADDENDUM TO AREA REPRESENTATIVE AGREEMENT

- 1. If the seller fails to deliver the products, equipment or supplies or fails to render the services necessary to begin substantial operation of the business within forty-five days of the delivery date stated in your contract, you may notify the seller in writing and demand that the contract be cancelled.
- 2. Provide all legal notices to the following:

Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. Attention: Amy Neary, CEO 1434 Kelly Johnson Blvd. Colorado Springs, CO 80920

AGENT FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS: Registered Agents, Inc. 2389 Main St., Ste. 100 Glastonbury, CT 06033

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed, sealed, and delivered this Addendum to the Area Representative Agreement on the same date as the Area Representative Agreement was executed.

# By: \_\_\_\_\_\_ Print Name: \_\_\_\_\_ Title: \_\_\_\_\_ AREA REPRESENTATIVE By: \_\_\_\_\_ Title: \_\_\_\_\_ By:

Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc.

a Wyoming corporation

#### HAWAII ADDENDUM TO AREA REPRESENTATIVE AGREEMENT

- 1. The Area Representative Agreements contain a provision requiring a general release as a condition of renewal and transfer of the franchise. Such release will exclude claims arising under the Hawaii Franchise Investment Law.
- 2. Any provisions of the Area Representative Agreement that relate to non-renewal, termination, and transfer are only applicable if they are not inconsistent with the Hawaii Franchise Investment Law. Otherwise, the Hawaii Franchise Investment Law will control.
- 3. The Area Representative Agreement permits us to terminate the Agreement on the bankruptcy of you and/or your affiliates. This provision may not be enforceable under federal bankruptcy law. (11 U.S.C. § 101, et seq.).
- 4. Each provision of this Addendum will be effective only to the extent, with respect to such provision, that the jurisdictional requirements of the Hawaii Franchise Investment Law are met independently without reference to this Addendum.
- 5. No statement, questionnaire or acknowledgement signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of: (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on behalf of the Franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.
- <u>6.</u> <u>5.</u> The State of Hawaii Business Registration Division requires that the Franchisor defer the Development Fee until its obligations to the Area Representative are met and the business is open.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed, sealed, and delivered this Hawaii Addendum to the Area Representative Agreement on the same date as the Area Representative Agreement was executed.

# Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. a Wyoming corporation

Print Name:	
Title:	
AREA REPRESENTATIVE	
Ву:	
Title:	
Ву:	
Title:	

#### ILLINOIS ADDENDUM TO AREA REPRESENTATIVE AGREEMENT

Illinois law governs the agreements between the parties to this franchise.

Section 4 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act provides that any provisions in a franchise agreement that designates jurisdiction or venue outside the state of Illinois is void. However, a franchise agreement may provide for arbitration outside of Illinois.

Section 41 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act provides that any condition, stipulation or provision purporting to bind any person acquiring any franchise to waive compliance with the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act or any other law of Illinois is void.

Your rights upon termination and non-renewal of a franchise agreement are set forth in sections 19 and 20 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act.

ILLINOIS PROHIBITS THE CORPORATE PRACTICE OF MEDICINE UNLICENSED INDIVIDUALS AND ENTITIES ARE PROHIBITED FROM OWNING. OPERATING AND MAINTAINING AN ESTABLISHMENT FOR THE STUDY, DIAGNOSIS AND TREATMENT OF HUMAN AILMENTS AND INJURIES, WHETHER PHYSICAL OR MENTAL. See Medical Corporation Act, 805 ILCS 15/2, 5 (West 2018) and Medical Practice Act of 1987, 225 ILCS 60/(West 2018).

IF YOU ARE <u>NOT</u> LICENSED/CERTIFIED IN ILLINOIS TO PROVIDE SERVICES OF THE NATURE DESCRIBED IN THIS DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT, YOU MUST NEGOTIATE THE TERMS OF A MANAGEMENT AGREEMENT WITH LICENSED PROFESSIONALS WHO WILL PROVIDE THE SERVICES THAT YOUR FRANCHISED BUSINESSOFFERS. RETAIN AN EXPERIENCED ATTORNEY WHO WILL LOOK OUT FOR YOUR BEST INTERESTS IN THIS BUSINESS VENTURE.

No statement, questionnaire or acknowledgement signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of: (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on behalf of the Franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

Payment of the Development Fee will be deferred until Franchisor has met its initial obligations to Area Representative and the Area Representative has commenced doing business. This financial assurance requirement was imposed by the Office of the Illinois Attorney General due to Franchisor's financial condition.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed, sealed, and delivered this Illinois Addendum to the Area Representative Agreement on the same date as the Area Representative Agreement was executed.

Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. a Wyoming corporation	
By:	
Print Name:	
Title:	
AREA REPRESENTATIVE	
By:	
Title:	

#### INDIANA ADDENDUM TO AREA REPRESENTATIVE AGREEMENT

- 1. Area Representative Agreement contains a provision requiring a general release as a condition of renewal and transfer of the franchise. Such provision is inapplicable under the Indiana Deceptive Franchise Practices Law, IC 23-2-2.7 § 1(5).
- 2. Under the Area Representative Agreement, you will not be required to indemnify us for any liability imposed on us as a result of your reliance on or use of procedures or products which were required by us, if such procedures were utilized by you in the manner required by us.
- 3. The Area Representative Agreement is amended to provide that arbitration between you and us will be conducted at a mutually agreed-on location.
- 4. The Area Representative Agreement is amended to provide that in the event of a conflict of law, the Indiana Franchise Disclosure Law, I.C. 23-2-2.5, and the Indiana Deceptive Franchise Practices Law, I.C. 23-2-2.7, will prevail.
  - 5. Nothing in the Agreement will abrogate or reduce any rights you have under Indiana law.
- 6. Each provision of this Addendum will be effective only to the extent, with respect to such provision, that the jurisdictional requirements of the Indiana Franchise Disclosure Law, Indiana Code §§ 23-2-2.5-1 to 23-2-2.5-51, and the Indiana Deceptive Franchise Practices Act, Indiana Code §§ 23-2-2.7-1 to 23-2-2.7-10, are met independently without reference to this Addendum.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed, sealed, and delivered this Indiana Addendum to the Area Representative Agreement on the same date as the Area Representative Agreement was executed.

# a Wyoming corporation By: \_\_\_\_\_ Print Name: \_\_\_\_\_

Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc.

Title:	
AREA REPRESENTATIVI	E
By:	
Title:	
By:	
Title:	

#### MARYLAND ADDENDUM TO AREA REPRESENTATIVE AGREEMENT

The Area Representative Agreement is amended as follows:

- 1. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth in the Agreement, the following provisions will supersede and apply to all residents in the State of Maryland and franchises offered operated and sold in the State of Maryland. The Area Representative Agreement is amended as follows:
- 2. All representations requiring prospective Area Representatives to assent to a release, estoppel or waiver of liability are not intended to nor shall they act as a release, estoppel or waiver of any liability incurred under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.
- 3. The general release required as a condition of renewal, sale, and/or assignment/transfer shall not apply to any liability under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.
- 4. The provision in the Area Representative Agreement which provides for termination upon bankruptcy of the franchisee may not be enforceable under federal bankruptcy law (11 U.S.C. Section 101 et seq.).
- 5. Any provision in the Agreement which operates to waive your right to file a lawsuit alleging a cause of action arising under the Maryland Franchise Law in any court of competent jurisdiction in the State of Maryland is void if that the provision violates this law. Claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Law may be brought in any court of competent jurisdiction in Maryland, within 3 years after the grant of the franchise.
- 6. This franchise agreement provides that disputes are resolved through arbitration. A Maryland franchise regulation states that it is an unfair or deceptive practice to require a franchisee to waive its right to file a lawsuit in Maryland claiming a violation of the Maryland Franchise Law. In light of the Federal Arbitration Act, there is some dispute as to whether this forum selection requirement is legally enforceable.
- 7. No statement, questionnaire or acknowledgement signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of: (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on behalf of the Franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.
- 8. 7. Based upon the franchisor's financial condition, the Maryland Securities Commissioner has required a financial assurance. Therefore, all initial fees and payments owed by franchisees shall be deferred until the franchisor completes its pre-opening obligations under the franchise agreement.

# Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. a Wyoming Corporation

Dy:
Print Name:
Title:
AREA REPRESENTATIVE
By:
Title:
By:
Title:

#### MINNESOTA ADDENDUM TO AREA REPRESENTATIVE AGREEMENT

- 1. The Area Representative Agreement is amended to add the following:
- "We will protect your right to use the Marks and/or indemnify you from any loss, costs or expenses arising out of any claim, suit or demand regarding the use of the Marks."
- 2. The Area Representative Agreement contains a provision requiring a general release as a condition of renewal and transfer of the franchise. Such release will exclude claims arising under the Minnesota Franchise Law.
  - 3. The Area Representative Agreement is amended to add the following:

With respect to franchises governed by Minnesota law, we will comply with Minn. Stat. Sec. 80C. 14, Subds., 3, 4 and 5, which require, except in certain specified cases, that a franchisee be given 90 days' notice of termination (with 60 days to cure) and 180 days' notice for nonrenewal of the Area Representative Agreement.

4. The Area Representative Agreement is amended as follows:

Pursuant to Minn. Stat. § 80C.17, Subd. 5, the parties agree that no civil action pertaining to a violation of a franchise rule or statute can be commenced more than three years after the cause of action accrues.

5. The Area Representative Agreement is amended to add the following:

Minn. Stat. Sec. 80C.2 1 and Minn. Rule 2860.4400J prohibit us from requiring litigation or arbitration to be conducted outside Minnesota. In addition, nothing in the Disclosure Document or Area Representative Agreement can abrogate or reduce any of your rights as provided for in Minnesota Statutes, Chapter 80C, or your rights to any procedure, forum or remedies provided for by the laws of the jurisdiction.

6. The Area Representative Agreement is amended to add the following:

Minn. Rule Part 2860.4400J prohibits us from requiring you to waive your rights to a jury trial or waive your rights to any procedure, forum, or remedies provided for by the laws of the jurisdiction, or consenting to liquidated damages, termination penalties or judgment notes.

7. Each provision of this Agreement will be effective only to the extent, with respect to such provision, that the jurisdictional requirements of the Minnesota Franchises Law or the Rules and Regulations promulgated thereunder by the Minnesota Commissioner of Commerce are met independently without reference to this Addendum to the Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed, sealed, and delivered this Minnesota Addendum to the Area Representative Agreement on the same day as the Area Representative Agreement was executed.

Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc.
a Wyoming Corporation
By:
Print Name:
Title:
AREA REPRESENTATIVE
By:
Title:

#### NEW YORK ADDENDUM TO AREA REPRESENTATIVE AGREEMENT

1. The Area Representative Agreement is amended to add the following:

However, we will not make any such transfer or assignment except to a person who, in our good faith judgment, is willing and able to assume our obligations under this Agreement, and all rights enjoyed by you and any causes of action arising in its favor from the provisions of Article 33 of the General Business Law of the State of New York and the regulations issued thereunder will remain in force, it being the intent of this proviso that the non-waiver provisions of General Business Law Sections 687.4 and 687.5 be satisfied.

2. The Area Representative Agreement is amended to add the following:

However, all rights enjoyed by you and any causes of action arising in its favor from the provisions of Article 33 of the General Business Law of the State of New York and the regulations issued thereunder will remain in force, it being the intent of this proviso that the non-waiver provisions of General Business Law Sections 687.4 and 687.5 be satisfied.

3. The Area Representative Agreement is amended to add the following:

However, you will not be required to hold harmless or indemnify us for any claim arising out of a breach of this Agreement by us or any other civil wrong of us.

4. The Area Representative Agreement is amended to add the following:

No amendment or modification of any provision of this Agreement, however, will impose any new or different requirement which unreasonably increases your obligations or places an excessive economic burden on your operations.

5. Each provision of this Addendum will be effective only to the extent, with respect to such provision, that the jurisdictional requirements of the General Business Law of the State of New York are met independently without reference to this Addendum.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed, sealed, and delivered this New York Addendum to the Area Representative Agreement on the same date as the Area Representative Agreement was executed.

a Wyoming corporation	
By:	
Print Name:	
Title:	
AREA REPRESENTATIVE	
By:	
By: Title:	

Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc.

#### NORTH CAROLINA ADDENDUM TO AREA REPRESENTATIVE AGREEMENT

- 1. If the seller fails to deliver the product(s), equipment or supplies necessary to begin substantial operation of the business within 45 days of the delivery date stated in your contract, you may notify the seller in writing and demand that the contract be cancelled.
- Provide all legal notices to the following: Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. Attention: Amy Neary, CEO 1434 Kelly Johnson Blvd. Colorado Springs, CO 80920

AGENT FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS: Registered Agents, Inc. 4030 Wake Forest Rd., Ste. 349 Raleigh, NC 27609

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed, sealed, and delivered this Addendum to the Area Representative Agreement on the same date as the Area Representative Agreement was executed.

## Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. a Wyoming corporation

ъу		
Print Name	2:	
Title:		
	PRESENTATIVE	
By:		_

#### NORTH DAKOTA ADDENDUM TO AREA REPRESENTATIVE AGREEMENT

- 1. The Area Representative Agreement contains a provision requiring a general release as a condition of renewal or transfer of the franchise. Such release is subject to and will exclude claims arising under the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law.
- 2. The Area Representative Agreement will be amended to state that arbitration involving a franchise purchased in North Dakota must be held in a location mutually agreed on prior to the arbitration, or if the parties cannot agree on a location, at a location to be determined by the arbitrator.
- 3. The Area Representative Agreement is amended to add that covenants not to compete on termination or expiration of an Area Representative Agreement are generally not enforceable in the State of North Dakota except in limited circumstances provided by North Dakota law.
- 4. The Area Representative Agreement is amended to add that any claim or right arising under the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law may be brought in the appropriate state or federal court in North Dakota, subject to the arbitration provision of the Agreement.
- 5. The Area Representative Agreement is amended to state that, in the event of a conflict of law, to the extent required by the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law, North Dakota law will prevail.
- 6. The Area Representative Agreement requires the franchisee to waive a trial by jury, as well as exemplary and punitive damages. These requirements are not enforceable in North Dakota pursuant to Section 51-19-09 of the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law, and are therefore not part of the Area Representative Agreement.
- 7. The Area Representative Agreement requirement that the franchise consent to a limitation of claims period of one year is not consistent with North Dakota law. The limitation of claims period under the Area Representative Agreement shall therefore be governed by North Dakota law.
- 8. The Area Representative Agreement stipulates that the franchisee shall pay all costs and expenses incurred by the franchisor in enforcing the Area Representative Agreement. The Commissioner has determined that to be unfair, unjust, and inequitable within the intent of Section 51-19-09 of the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law. The provision shall be changed to read that the prevailing party in any enforcement action is entitled to recover all costs and expenses, including attorneys' fees.
- 9. Each provision of this Addendum will be effective only to the extent, with respect to such provision, that the jurisdictional requirements of the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law, N.D. Cent. Code §§ 51-19-01 through 51-19-17, are met independently without reference to this Addendum.
- 10. The Area Representative Agreement and Disclosure Document require you to consent to termination or liquidated damages. The Commission has determined this to be unfair, unjust, and inequitable with the intent of Section 51-19-09 of the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law. Any such provision is hereby deleted in its entirety.
- 11. The North Dakota Securities Department requires that we defer collection of the Development Fee due under the Area Representative Agreement until the we have completed our initial obligations under the Area Representative Agreement or other documents and you commence doing business.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed, sealed, and delivered this North Dakota Addendum to the Area Representative Agreement on the same day as the Area Representative Agreement was executed.

P	rime I.V. Hydration &	Wellness,	Inc.
a	Wyoming corporation		

By:	T.				
Print 1	Name: _				
Title:_					
AREA	REPR	ESENT	<b>FATIVE</b>	E	
			ΓATIVE		

#### RHODE ISLAND ADDENDUM TO AREA REPRESENTATIVE AGREEMENT

- 1. The Area Representative Agreement contains a provision requiring a general release as a condition of renewal and transfer of the franchise. Such release will exclude claims arising under the Rhode Island Franchise Investment Act.
- 2. This Agreement requires that it be governed by Colorado law. To the extent that such law conflicts with Rhode Island Franchise Investment Act, it is void under Sec. 19-28.1-14.
- 3. The Area Representative Agreement is amended by the addition of the following, which will be considered an integral part of this Agreement:
- "§ 19-28.1-14 of the Rhode Island Franchise Investment Act provides that "A provision in an Area Representative Agreement restricting jurisdiction or venue to a forum outside this state or requiring the application of the laws of another state is void with respect to a claim otherwise enforceable under this Act."
- 4. Each provision of this Addendum will be effective only to the extent, with respect to such provision, that the jurisdictional requirements of Rhode Island Franchise Investment Act, §§ 19- 28-1.1 through 19-28.1-34, are met independently without reference to this Addendum.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed, sealed, and delivered this Rhode Island Addendum to the Area Representative Agreement on the same date as the Area Representative Agreement was executed.

# Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. a Wyoming corporation

Print Name:
Title:
AREA REPRESENTATIVE
By:
Title:
By:
Title:

### SOUTH CAROLINA ADDENDUM TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

- 1. If the seller fails to deliver the product(s), equipment or supplies necessary to begin substantial operation of the business within 45 days of the delivery date stated in your contract, you may notify the seller in writing and demand that the contract be cancelled.
- 2. Provide all legal notices to the following:

Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. Attention: Amy Neary, CEO 1434 Kelly Johnson Blvd. Colorado Springs, CO 80920

AGENT FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS: Registered Agents, Inc. 6650 Rivers Ave., Ste. 100 Charleston, SC 29406

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed, sealed, and delivered this Addendum to the Area Representative Agreement on the same date as the Area Representative Agreement was executed.

# Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. a Wyoming corporation By:

Print Name	::		
Title:			
AREA RE			
By:			
Title			

### SOUTH DAKOTA ADDENDUM TO AREA REPRESENTATIVE AGREEMENT

The following provision supersedes any inconsistent provisions in the Disclosure Document and Area Representative Agreement and apply to all franchises offered and sold in the State of South Dakota.

Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. a Wyoming corporation
By:
Print Name:
Title:
FRANCHISEE  By:
Title:
By:
Title:

#### VIRGINIA ADDENDUM TO AREA REPRESENTATIVE AGREEMENT

No addendum is required in Virginia at this time.

Pursuant to Section 13.1-564 of the Virginia Retail Franchising Act, it is unlawful for a franchise to cancel a franchise without reasonable cause. If any grounds for default or terminated stated in the franchise agreement does not constitute "reasonable cause," as that term may be defined in the Virginia Retail Franchising Act or the laws of Virginia, that provision may not be enforceable.

Pursuant to Section 13.1-564 of the Virginia Retail Franchising Act, it is unlawful for a franchise to use undue influence to induce a franchisee to surrender any rights given to him under the franchise. If any provision of the franchise agreement involved the use of undue influence by the franchisor to induce the franchisee to surrender any rights given to him under the franchise, that provision may not be enforceable.

No statement, questionnaire or acknowledgement signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of: (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on behalf of the Franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed, sealed, and delivered this Virginia Addendum to the Area Representative Agreement on the same date as the Area Representative Agreement was executed.

# Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. a Wyoming corporation

Print Name:			
Title:			
AREA REPRESENTATIVE			
Зу:			
Title:			
Ву:			
Title:			

#### WASHINGTON ADDENDUM TO AREA REPRESENTATIVE AGREEMENT

- 1. In the event of a conflict of laws, the provisions of the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, Chapter 19.100 RCW will prevail.
- 2. RCW 19.100.180 may supersede the franchise agreement in your relationship with the franchisor including the areas of termination and renewal of your franchise. There may also be court decisions which may supersede the franchise agreement in your relationship with the franchisor including the areas of termination and renewal of your franchise." In the event of a conflict of laws, the provisions of the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, Chapter 19.100 RCW will prevail.
- 3. In any arbitration or mediation involving a franchise purchased in Washington, the arbitration or mediation site will be either in the state of Washington, or in a place mutually agreed upon at the time of the arbitration or mediation, or as determined by the arbitrator or mediator at the time of arbitration or mediation. In addition, if litigation is not precluded by the franchise agreement, a franchisee may bring an action or proceeding arising out of or in connection with the sale of franchises, or a violation of the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, in Washington.
- 4. A release or waiver of rights executed by a franchisee may not include rights under the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act or any rule or order thereunder except when executed pursuant to a negotiated settlement after the agreement is in effect and where the parties are represented by independent counsel. Provisions such as those which unreasonably restrict or limit the statute of limitations period for claims under the Act, or rights or remedies under the Act such as a right to a jury trial, may not be enforceable.
- 5. Transfer fees are collectable to the extent that they reflect the franchisor's reasonable estimated or actual costs in effecting a transfer.
- 5. 6. Pursuant to RCW 49.62.020, a noncompetition covenant is void and unenforceable against an employee, including an employee of a franchisee, unless the employee's earnings from the party seeking enforcement, when annualized, exceed \$100,000 per year (an amount that will be adjusted annually for inflation). In addition, a noncompetition covenant is void and unenforceable against an independent contractor of a franchisee under RCW 49.62.030 unless the independent contractor's earnings from the party seeking enforcement, when annualized, exceed \$250,000 per year (an amount that will be adjusted annually for inflation). As a result, any provisions contained in the franchise agreement or elsewhere that conflict with these limitations are void and unenforceable in Washington.
- 6. RCW 49.62.060 prohibits a franchisor from restricting, restraining, or prohibiting a franchisee from (i) soliciting or hiring any employee of a franchisee of the same franchisor or (ii) soliciting or hiring any employee of the franchisor. As a result, any such provisions contained in the franchise agreement or elsewhere are void and unenforceable in Washington.
- 7. <u>Transfer fees are collectable to the extent that they reflect the franchisor's reasonable estimated</u> or actual costs in effecting a transfer.
- 8. No statement, questionnaire or acknowledgement signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of: (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on behalf of the Franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed, sealed, and delivered this Washington Addendum to the Area Representative Agreement on the same date as the Area Representative Agreement was executed.

By:
Print Name:
Title:
AREA REPRESENTATIVE
By:
By: Title:
By:

Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc.

a Wyoming Corporation

#### **EXHIBIT 6**

### AREA REPRESENTATIVE COMPLIANCE QUESTIONNAIRE

Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. (the "Franchisor") and you are preparing to enter into an Area Representative Agreement. The purpose of this Questionnaire is to determine whether any statements or promises were made to you that the Franchisor has not authorized and that may be untrue, inaccurate or misleading. Please understand that your responses to these questions are important to us and that we will rely on them. Please review each of the following questions and statements carefully and provide honest and complete responses to each. By signing this Questionnaire, you are representing that you have responded truthfully to the following questions.

1.	I had my first face-to-face meeting with a representative of the Franchisor on
2.	I received and personally reviewed the Franchisor's Franchise Disclosure Document ("FDD") that was provided to me.
	Yes No
3.	Did you sign a receipt or acknowledge through electronic means a receipt for the FDD indicating the dat you received it?
	Yes No
4.	Do you understand all of the information in the FDD and any state-specific Addendum to the FDD?
	Yes No
	If no, what parts of the FDD and/or Addendum do you not understand? (Attach additional pages if necessary.)
5.	Have you received and personally reviewed the Area Representative Agreement and each Addendum an related agreement attached to it?
	Yes No
6.	Do you understand all of the information in the Area Representative Agreement, each Addendum an related agreement provided to you?
	Yes No

If no, what parts of the Area Representative Agreement, Addendum, and/or related agreeme you not understand? (Attach additional pages, if necessary.)			
Have you entered into any binding agreement with the Franchisor for the purchase of this Area Representative Business before being provided a copy of the FDD for fourteen (14) calendar days?			
Yes No			
Have you paid any money to the Franchisor for the purchase of this Area Representative Business before being provided a copy of the FDD for fourteen (14) calendar days?			
Yes No			
Have you discussed the benefits and risks of establishing and operating an Area Representative Business with your counsel or advisor?			
Yes No			
If no, do you wish to have more time to do so?			
Yes No			
Do you understand that the success or failure of your Area Representative Business depends in large part on your skills and abilities, competition from other businesses, interest rates, inflation labor and supply costs, lease terms and other economic and business factors?			
Yes No			
Except as disclosed in Item 19 of its Franchise Disclosure Document, the Franchisor does not make information available to prospective Area Representatives concerning actual, average, projected or forecasted sales, profits or earnings for an Area Representative Business. The Franchisor does not furnish, or authorize its salespersons to furnish, any oral or written information concerning the actual, average, projected, forecasted sales, costs, income or profits of an Area Representative Business. Franchisor specifically instructs its sales personnel, agents, employees and other officers that they are not permitted to make any claims or statements as to the earnings, sales, or profits, or prospects, or chances of success, nor are they authorized to represent or estimate dollar figures as to an Area Representative's Business' operations. Actual results vary and are dependent on a variety of internal and external factors, some of which neither Area Representative, nor Franchisor can estimate. To ensure that Franchisor's policies have been followed, please answer the following questions:			
Has any employee, or other person speaking for the Franchisor, made any statement or promise to you regarding the total revenues an Area Representative Business will generate that is contrary to the information in the FDD?			
Yes No			

12.	Has any employee, or other person speaking for the Franchisor, made any statement or promise of the amount of money or profit you may earn in operating an Area Representative Business that is contrary to the information in the FDD?			
	Yes No			
13.	. Has any employee, or other person spea in operating an Area Representative Bus	king for the Franchisor, promised you that you will be successful iness?		
	Yes No			
14.	agreement of about advertising, marketing	aking for the Franchisor, made any statement, promise or verbal ng, training, support service or other assistance that the Franchisor different from, the information in the FDD?		
	Yes No			
15.		e of questions 11-14, please provide a full explanation of each s, if necessary, and refer to them below.) If you have answered eave the following lines blank.		
16.		reement and Addendum (if any) on and endum is effective until signed and dated by the Franchisor.		
		spective franchisees to assent to a release, estoppel or waiver of any act as a release, estoppel or waiver of any liability incurred on and Disclosure Law.		
		estionnaire does not waive any liability the franchisor may have estment Protection Act, RCW 19.100, and the rules adopted		

I certify that my answers to the foregoing questions are true, correct and complete. These acknowledgments are not intended to act, nor shall they act, as a release, estoppel or waiver of any liability incurred under any applicable state's franchise registration or disclosure law.

AREA REPRESENTATIVE ("you")			
By:			
Title:			
Date Received:			
Date Signed:			

### **EXHIBIT C**

### TABLE OF CONTENTS OF AREA REPRESENTATIVE MANUAL

### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

### MANUAL FOR AREA REPRESENTATIVE BUSINESSES

<u>Subject</u>	Pages Devoted to Subject (Approx.)
Introduction	16
Regional Responsibilities	16
Franchise Marketing	13
Franchise Administration	16
Business Development & Training	5
Franchise Relations	8
Accounting	5
Technology	3
Troubleshooting Guide	3
Appendix	28

**Total Pages (Approximate): 113 pages** 

### EXHIBIT D

### FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

# PRIME IV HYDR AND WELLNES

FINANCIAL STATE

DECEMBER 31, 2022 AND DEC

# PRIME IV HYDRATION AT TABLE OF CONT

Independent Auditor's Report
Financial Statements
Balance Sheet
Income Statement
Statement of Cash Flows
Statement of Stockholders' Equity
Notes to the Einensial Statements



### INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of Prime IV Hydration and Wellness, Inc.

### Opinion

We have audited the financial statements of Prime IV Hy corporation), which comprise the balance sheet as of Decemb income, stockholder's equity, and cash flows for the year then statements.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above p financial position of Prime IV Hydration and Wellness, Inc. a its operations and its cash flows for the year then ended generally accepted in the United States of America.

# Basis for Opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with auditing standards America (GAAS). Our responsibilities under those standar Responsibilities for the Audit of the financial statements sec independent of Prime IV Hydration and Wellness, Inc. and to accordance with the relevant ethical requirements relating to evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to prov-

### Responsibility of Management for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair pre accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in design, implementation, and maintenance of internal cont presentation of financial statements that are free from mater error. In preparing the financial statements, management conditions or events. Considered in the aggregate, that raises s and Wellness, Inc.'s ability to continue as a going concern for t

# Auditor's Responsibility

Our objective is to obtain reasonable commence about whether

In performing an audit in accordance with GAAS, we:

- Exercise professional judgement and maintain professi
- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement fraud or error, and design and perform audit proc procedures include examining, on a test basis, evidence the financial statements.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, opinion on the effectiveness of Prime IV Hydratic Accordingly, no such opinion is expressed.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies accounting estimated made by management as well a financial statements.
- Conclude whether, in our judgement, there are conditithat raise substantial doubt about Prime IV Hydration a going concern by a reasonable period of time.

We are required to communicate with those charged with gove planned scope and timing of the audit, significant audit fin matters that we identified during the audit.

# Gilbert & Stewart

Gilbert & Stewart

Certified Public Accountants

Provo, UT

April 4, 2024

### \_\_\_\_

### PRIME IV HYDRATION AND W

# BALANCE SHEET DECEMBER 31, 2023 AND DECEM

#### ASSETS

### Current Assets

Cash and equivalents

Accounts receivable (Net of Allowance)

Notes receivable (related party)

Inventories

Prepaid expenses

Prepaid commissions - current

Total current assets

### Property & Equipment

Equipment

Vehicles

Leasehold improvements

Accumulated depreciation

Net property & equipment

#### Other Assets

Prepaid Commissions - Net of current

Deposit.

Note Receivable

Right of Use Assets

Total other assets

#### Total Assets

### LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDE

#### Current Liabilities

Accounts payable

Accrued expenses

Notes payable

Lease liability - current portion

Deferred revenue -current portion

**Total Current Liabilities** 

# INCOME STATEM FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2

Sales

Franchise fees recognized over time

Total revenues

Cost of goods sold

Gross Profit

General and Administrative Expenses

Income from Operations

Other Income (Expense)

Interest income

Loan Forgiveness

Loss on sale of assets

Total other income expense

Net loss

STATEMENT OF CAST FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 20

Cash Flows from Operating Activities: Net Income (Loss)

Adjustments to Reconcile Net Income (Loss) to Net Cash Provided by Operating Activities:

Depreciation and Amortization

Loss on Disposal of Assets

Loan Forgiveness

(Increase) decrease in accounts receivable

(Increase) decrease in note receivable (related pa

(Increase) decrease in inventories

(Increase) decrease in prepaid commissions

(Increase) decrease in prepaid expenses

(Inrease) decrease in right of use asset

Increase (Decrease) in accounts payable

Increase (Decrease) in accrued liabilities

Increase (Decrease)in lease liabiliy

Increase (Decrease) in deferred revenue

Total Adjustments

Net Cash Provided (Used) by Operating Activiti

Cash Flows Used In Investing Activities:

Cash payment for the issuance of a note receivable

Cash Payments for the Purchase of Property

Net Cash Provided (Used) by investing Activitie

# STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN STO FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 20

	Common Stock		A	
	Shares	An	nount	
Balance January 1, 2022	S -	\$	<del>(4</del> )	
Shareholder Distributions	150			
Paid in capital	V-2		: <del>-</del>	
Net Income as restated	<u>1. (58)</u>	151		150
Balance December 31, 2022	\$ -	\$	<b>.</b>	5
Shareholder Distributions	5223		20	
Paid in Capital	-		7 <del>.2</del> 0	
Net Income		<u> </u>	-	<u> </u>
Balance December 31, 2022	<b>S</b> -	\$	Me	S

# PRIME IV HYDRATION AND NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL DECEMBER 31, 2023 AND DEC

# NOTE 1 - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNT

# Organization

Prime IV Hydration and Wellness, Inc. (the Company) commenced on August 19, 2019. It was formed for the hydration therapy and cryotherapy support services. rebranded and began selling franchise agreements through

As of December 31, 2023, the Company has sold 22 reunits in the United States.

The financial statements of the Company have been preprinciples.

# Basis of Presentation

The Company has an accounting year end of December 33

# Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements, in conformity wit requires management to make estimates and assumptions and liabilities and the amounts of revenues and expenses could differ from those estimates.

# Cash

Cash and cash equivalents include all short-term highly of 3 months or less. The Company maintains its cash in exceed federally insured limits, those funds that exceed considered a concentration of credit risk. The carrying a institutions is \$2,057,767 and the bank balance is \$2,3 FDIC insurance.

# Accounts Receivable

# PRIME IV HYDRATION AND NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL DECEMBER 31, 2023 AND DEC

# NOTE 1 - SUMMARY (CONTINUED)

# Property and Equipment

Property and equipment are recorded at cost. Expenditure are capitalized and minor replacements, maintenance, incurred. When property and equipment are retired accumulated depreciation are removed from the accounts in the results of operations for the respective year. Desuseful lives of the related assets using the straight-line Currently the Company has one category of property a estimated useful life for equipment is 3-5 years.

# Revenue Recognition

The Company's revenue comes from primarily initial refees. The Company receives payment and pays commiss Accounting Standards Board (FASB) has issued a new implementation date was for years beginning after December 1. The FASB voted to delay the implementation date to year new standard establishes a five-step model whereby in franchise sales to be recorded as performance obligation would be recorded in the period the Company recognizes would be recognized over the length of each contract. Company recognizes

The Company has adopted the practical expedients that all revenues to be recognized initially and not over the life of ASU 2021-02 which will treat certain preopening items a 2022 the Company finalized 101 franchise agreements in \$951,163 met the criteria of the ASU 2021-02 standard a The remaining \$3,804,652 will be recognized over the life

The Company is in its fourth year of selling franchises,

# PRIME IV HYDRATION AND NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL DECEMBER 31, 2023 AND DEC

# NOTE 1 - SUMMARY (CONTINUED)

The Company commenced on August 19, 2019, therefor IRS examination will be 2020, 2021and 2022 tax year.

# Changes in accounting policy

The Company adopted FASB ASC 842. Under this stand and liabilities on the balance sheet for most leases and proadopted FASB ASC 842, with a date of initial application

The Company has elected to not record right of use asset with a lease term of 12 months of less, but greater than 1 r

The Company accounts for leases in accordance with FA several noncancellable operating leases for office space, I is a lease, or contains a lease, at inception of a contract a changed. The Company determines if an arrangement con whether the Company obtains substantially all of the eco direct the use of the asset. The Company recognizes commencement date of the lease.

Beginning January 1, 2021, operating lease ROU assets as operating lease liabilities have been presented in the balan

Lease liabilities. A lease liability is measured based on the Variable payments are included in the future lease payment on an index or rate and are measured using the index payments, including variable payments made based on a the following occur: (1) the lease is modified (and the modeontract), (2) certain contingencies related to variable lease reassessment of any of the following: the lease term, pure of being owed under a residual value guarantee. The discontinuation of the payments are sidual value guarantee.

# PRIME IV HYDRATION AND NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FIN DECEMBER 31, 2023, A

# NOTE 1 - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNT

The implicit rates of the Company's leases are not readily uses its incremental borrowing rate based on the information each lease. The Company's incremental borrowing rate have to pay on a collateralized basis to borrow an amount terms and in a similar economic environment and geographic incremental borrowing rates by starting with the interest observable market rates and adjusting those rates to refleated the payment terms of the leases.

ROU assets. A ROU asset is measured at the commend measured liability plus any lease payments made to the I minus any lease incentives received, plus any initial direct subsequently measured throughout the lease term at the present value of the remaining lease payments), plus una any prepaid accrued lease payments, less the unamorti Lease cost for lease payments is recognized on a straig lease ROU assets are amortized on a straight-line basis remaining useful life of the asset.

Accounting policy election for short-term leases. The Conof assets, to not recognize ROU assets and lease liabilit term of 12 months or less, but greater than 1 month at le option to purchase the underlying asset that the Compa Company recognizes lease cost associated with its short-t lease term.

# Advertising

Advertising costs are expensed as incurred.

# NOTE 2 - PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT

# PRIME IV HYDRATION AND NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL DECEMBER 31, 2023 AND DECEMBER 31, 2023 AN

### NOTE 3 – PREPAID COMMISSIONS

The Company issued 98 franchise and regional deve commissions will be expensed as the associated franchise prepaid commissions is as follows:

Balance			
1/1/2023	Additions		
\$2,247,259	\$ 1,647,166		

### NOTE 4 - DEFERRED REVENUE

The Company issued 98 franchise and regional developm revenues from those agreements will be recognized over balance of deferred revenues is as follows:

Balance		Reven
1/1/2023	Additions	Recogn
\$7,186,604	\$ 4,755,815	\$1,810

### NOTE 5 – SHORT TERM NOTE PAYABLE

During 2021 the Company acquired a Payroll Protection pandemic that has affected the world economy. The locused to pay payroll and related costs during the pandem loan states that if the Company meets certain requirement has met those requirements. This loan was forgiven during

# NOTE 6 - SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

# PRIME IV HYDRATION AND NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL DECEMBER 31, 2022 AND DEC

### NOTE 7 – LEASES

The Company entered into an operating lease agreement lease is for office space, the lease has an initial term of certain to exercise these renewal options, therefore to determining the lease term, and associated payments under lease payments used to determine the lease liabilities. The lease liability. At December 31, 2023 the balances for the \$184,519 and \$192,698, respectively. The Company det be 3.00%. The remaining lease term is 34 months.

Year	Operating leases	
2024	S	66,994
2025		69,674
2026	33	56,030
Total lease payments		192,698
		<del>-</del>
less present value adjustment		(8,178)
Present value of lease liability		184,520

### NOTE 8 - 2022 RESTATEMENT

During 2023 it was discovered that the lease terms were in lease. This required the Company to restate the 2022 endiliability and rent expense. The restatement is as follows:

	2022 balances as			
	origin	Adju		
Right of Use Assets	\$	131,784	\$ 1	
Lease Liability		(145,288)	367	
General and admin evnences		50 605		

# PRIME IV HYDR AND WELLNES

FINANCIAL STATES

DECEMBER 31, 2022 AND DEC

# PRIME IV HYDRATION AT TABLE OF CONTI

Inde	pendent Auditor's Report
Fina	ncial Statements
ă.	Balance Sheet
8	Income Statement
	Statement of Cash Flows
	Statement of Stockholders' Equity
	Notes to the Financial Statements



RANDEL A HEATON, CPA LYNN A. GILBERT, CPA JAMES A. GILBERT, CPA BEN H PROBST, CPA RONALD J. STEWART, CPA

SIDNEY S. GILBERT, CPA JAMES E. STEWART, CPA

#### INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of Prime IV Hydration and Wellness, Inc.

#### Opinion

We have audited the financial statements of Prime IV Hydration and Wellness, Inc. (a Wyoming corporation), which comprise the balance sheet as of December 31, 2022, and the related statements of income, stockholder's equity, and cash flows for the year then ended, and the related notes to the financial statements.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Prime IV Hydration and Wellness, Inc. as of December 31, 2022, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

#### **Basis for Opinion**

We conducted our audit in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America (GAAS). Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the financial statements section of our report. We are required to be independent of Prime IV Hydration and Wellness, Inc. and to meet our other ethical responsibilities, in accordance with the relevant ethical requirements relating to our audits. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

#### Responsibility of Management for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of these financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America; and for the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error. In preparing the financial statements, management is required to evaluate whether there are conditions or events. Considered in the aggregate, that raises substantial doubt about Prime IV Hydration and Wellness, Inc.'s ability to continue as a going concern for the year ended December 31, 2022.

#### Other Matters

The company implemented FASB ASC 842 leasing standards. This required a restatement of the 2021 statements to reflect the implementation of this standard. See note 1 of the footnotes to the financial statements.

### Auditor's Responsibility

Our objective is to obtain reasonable assurance about whether from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, an our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in account wi misstatement when it exists. The risk of not detecting a mat higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve misrepresentations, or override of internal control. Misstateme or in the aggregate, that could reasonably be expected to influe on the basis of these financial statements.

In performing an audit in accordance with GAAS, we:

- Exercise professional judgement and maintain professional
- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement fraud or error, and design and perform audit proc procedures include examining, on a test basis, evidence the financial statements.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, opinion on the effectiveness of Prime IV Hydratic Accordingly, no such opinion is expressed.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies u accounting estimated made by management as well a financial statements.
- Conclude whether, in our judgement, there are conditi that raise substantial doubt about Prime IV Hydration a going concern by a reasonable period of time.

We are required to communicate with those charged with gove planned scope and timing of the audit, significant audit fin matters that we identified during the audit.

# Gilbert & Stewart

Gilbert & Stewart

BALANCE SHE DECEMBER 31, 2022 AND DE

#### ASSETS

#### Current Assets

Cash and equivalents

Accounts receivable (Net of Allowance)

Notes receivable (related party)

Inventories

Prepaid commissions - current

Total current assets

### Property & Equipment

Equipment

Vehicles

Leasehold improvements

Accumulated depreciation

Net property & equipment

### Other Assets

Prepaid Commissions - Net of current

Deposit

Note Receivable

Right of Use Assets

Total other assets

#### Total Assets

### LIABILITIES AND STOCKHO

### **Current Liabilities**

Accounts payable

Accrued expenses

Notes payable

Lease liability - current portion

Deferred revenue -current portion

Total Current Liabilities

### PRIME IV HYDRATION AND WELLNESS, INC.

### INCOME STATEMENT

### FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2022 AND DECEMBER 31, 2021

	Year Ended 12/31/2022	Year Ended 12/31/2021
Sales Franchise fees recognized over time	\$2,064,089 1,428,508	\$661,086 559,975
Total revenues	3,492,597	1,221,061
Cost of goods sold	567,301	172,839
Gross Profit	2,925,296	1,048,222
General and Administrative Expenses	3,538,878	1,775,001
Income from Operations	(613,582)	(726,779)
Other Income (Expense)		
Interest income	2	16
Loss on abandoment of assets	(15,770)	
Total other income expense	(15,768)	16
Net loss	(\$629,350)	(\$726,747)

### PRIME IV HYDRATION AND WELLNESS, INC.

### STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

### FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2022 AND DECEMBER 31, 2021

	Year Ended 12/31/2022	Year Ended 12/31/2021
Cash Flows from Operating Activities:		
Net Income (Loss)	(\$629,350)	(\$726,763)
Adjustments to Reconcile Net Income (Loss) to		
Net Cash Provided by Operating Activities:		
Depreciation and Amortization	7,297	1,459
(Increase) decrease in accounts receivable	(83,741)	(365,600)
(Increase) decrease in note receivable (related party)	(71,905)	0
(Increase) decrease in inventories	(114,097)	(211,935)
(Increase) decrease in prepaid commissions	(1,153,674)	(615,118)
(Increase) decrease in deposits	-	(3,000)
(Inrease) decrease in right of use asset	29,912	(161,696)
Increase (Decrease) in accounts payable	(385)	19,839
Increase (Decrease) in accrued liabilities	53,897	6,428
Increase (Decrease)in lease liabiliy	(37,733)	183,021
Increase (Decrease) in deposits	115.	-
Increase (Decrease) in deferred revenue	3,714,812	2,195,705
Total Adjustments	2,344,383	1,049,103
Net Cash Provided (Used) by Operating Activities	1,715,033	322,340
Cash Flows Used In Investing Activities:		
Cash payment for the issuance of a note receivable	(245,070)	=
Cash Payments for the Purchase of Property	(125,751)	(19,515)
Net Cash Provided (Used) by Financing Activities	(370,821)	(19,515)
Cash Flows from Financing Activities		
Net borrowings on note payable	10 <b>=</b> 0	-
Additional Paid in Capital	100	
Shareholder Distributions	(920,784)	(226,616)
Net Cash Provided (Used) by Financing Activities	(920,784)	(226,616)
Net Increase (Decrease) in Cash and Cash Equivalents	423,428	76,209
Cash and Equivalents - Beginning of Year	311,604	235,395
Cash and Equivalents - End of Year	\$735,032	\$311,604

See accountant's report and notes to financial statements.

### PRIME IV HYDRATION AND WELLNESS, INC.

# STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2022 AND DECEMBER 31, 2021

	Common Stock		Additional			
	Shares	An	nount	Paid-In Capital	Retained Earnings	Total
Balance January 1, 2021	\$ -	\$	-	292,501	\$ (734,533)	\$ (442,032)
Shareholder Distributions	-		2	-	(226,616)	(226,616)
Paid in capital	-		=	-	-	-
Net Income					(726,747)	(726,747)
Balance December 31, 2021	\$ -	\$		\$ 292,501	\$ (1,687,896)	\$ (1,395,395)
Shareholder Distributions	-		-	<b>=</b> 6	(920,784)	(920,784)
Paid in Capital	<del>75</del> 0		n	-	=	-
Net Income			-		(629,350)	(629,350)
Balance December 31, 2022	\$ -	\$	-	\$292,501	(\$3,238,030)	(\$2,945,529)

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL DECEMBER 31, 2022 AND DEC

### NOTE 1 - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNT

### Organization

Prime IV Hydration and Wellness, Inc. (the Company) is commenced on August 19, 2019. It was formed for the hydration therapy and cryotherapy support services. rebranded and began selling franchise agreements through

As of December 31, 2022, the Company has sold 21 re units in the United States.

The financial statements of the Company have been preprinciples.

### Basis of Presentation

The Company has an accounting year end of December 31

# Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements, in conformity with requires management to make estimates and assumptions and liabilities and the amounts of revenues and expenses could differ from those estimates.

### Cash

Cash and cash equivalents include all short-term highly of 3 months or less. The Company maintains its cash in exceed federally insured limits, those funds that exce considered a concentration of credit risk. The carrying a institutions is \$735,032 and the bank balance is \$746,31 insurance.

### Accounts Receivable

## PRIME IV HYDRATION AND

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL DECEMBER 31, 2022 AND DEC

## NOTE 1 - SUMMARY (CONTINUED)

## Property and Equipment

Property and equipment are recorded at cost. Expenditure are capitalized and minor replacements, maintenance, incurred. When property and equipment are retired accumulated depreciation are removed from the accounts in the results of operations for the respective year. Desuseful lives of the related assets using the straight-line Currently the Company has one category of property a estimated useful life for equipment is 3-5 years.

## Revenue Recognition

The Company's revenue comes from primarily initial refees. The Company receives payment and pays commiss Accounting Standards Board (FASB) has issued a new implementation date was for years beginning after December FASB voted to delay the implementation date to year new standard establishes a five-step model whereby in franchise sales to be recorded as performance obligation would be recorded in the period the Company recognizes would be recognized over the length of each contract. Company

The Company has adopted the practical expedients preopening revenues to be recognized initially and not or elects to use ASU 2021-02 which will treat certain probligation. During 2022 the Company finalized 97 \$5,125,355. Of that amount \$1,025,071 met the criteria recognized in the current year. The remaining \$4,100,2 contract.

#### PRIME IV HYDRATION AND WELLNESS, INC.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS DECEMBER 31, 2022 AND DECEMBER 31, 2021

#### NOTE 1 - SUMMARY (CONTINUED)

The Company commenced on August 19, 2019, therefore the only years that is currently open for IRS examination will be 2019, 2020, and 2021 tax year.

#### Changes in accounting policy

The Company adopted FASB ASC 842. Under this standard lessees are required to recognize assets and liabilities on the balance sheet for most leases and provide additional disclosures. The Company adopted FASB ASC 842, with a date of initial application of January 1, 2022.

The Company did restate the 2021 comparative financial statements. The restatement resulted in a right of use asset and a lease liability of \$191,359. The cumulative effect on retained earnings for 2022 is the amount of \$21,324.

The Company has elected to not record right of use assets and lease liabilities for short term leases with a lease term of 12 months of less, but greater than 1 month.

The Company accounts for leases in accordance with FASB ASC 842. The Company is a lessee in several noncancellable operating leases for office space, The Company determines if an arrangement is a lease, or contains a lease, at inception of a contract and when terms of an existing contract are changed. The Company determines if an arrangement conveys the right to use an identified asset and whether the Company obtains substantially all of the economic benefits from and has the ability to direct the use of the asset. The Company recognizes a lease liability and ROU asset at the commencement date of the lease.

Beginning January 1, 2021, operating lease ROU assets and related current and long-term portions of operating lease liabilities have been presented in the balance sheet.

Lease liabilities. A lease liability is measured based on the present value of its future lease payments. Variable payments are included in the future lease payments when those variable payments depend on an index or rate and are measured using the index or rate at the commencement date. Lease payments, including variable payments made based on an index rate, are remeasured when any of the following occur: (1) the lease is modified (and the modification is not accounted for as a separate contract), (2) certain contingencies related to variable lease payments are resolved, or (3) there is a reassessment of any of the following: the lease term, purchase options, or amounts that are probable of being owed under a residual value guarantee. The discount rate is the rate implicit in the lease if it is readily determinable; otherwise, the Company uses its incremental borrowing rate.

#### PRIME IV HYDRATION AND WELLNESS, INC.

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS DECEMBER 31, 2022, AND 2021

#### NOTE 1 - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

The implicit rates of the Company's leases are not readily determinable; accordingly, the Company uses its incremental borrowing rate based on the information available at the commencement date for each lease. The Company's incremental borrowing rate for a lease is the rate of interest it would have to pay on a collateralized basis to borrow an amount equal to the lease payments under similar terms and in a similar economic environment and geographic location. The Company determines its incremental borrowing rates by starting with the interest rates on recent borrowings and other observable market rates and adjusting those rates to reflect differences in the amount of collateral and the payment terms of the leases.

ROU assets. A ROU asset is measured at the commencement date at the amount of the initially measured liability plus any lease payments made to the lessor before or after commencement date, minus any lease incentives received, plus any initial direct costs. Unless impaired, the ROU asset is subsequently measured throughout the lease term at the amount of the lease liability (that is the present value of the remaining lease payments), plus unamortized initial direct costs, plus (minus) any prepaid (accrued lease payments, less the unamortized balance of lease incentives received. Lease cost for lease payments is recognized on a straight-line basis over the lease term. Finance lease ROU assets are amortized on a straight-line basis over the shorter of the lease term or the remaining useful life of the asset.

Accounting policy election for short-term leases. The Company has elected for all underlying classes of assets, to not recognize ROU assets and lease liabilities for short-term leases that have a lease term of 12 months or less, but greater than 1 month at lease commencement, and do not include an option to purchase the underlying asset that the Company is reasonably certain to exercise. The Company recognizes lease cost associated with its short-term leases on a straight-line basis over the lease term.

#### Advertising

Advertising costs are expensed as incurred.

#### NOTE 2 – PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT

Property and equipment as of December 31, 2022 consists of the following:

	2022
Equipment	\$ 5,545
Leasehold Improvements	55,697
Vehicles	70,055
Less: accumulated depreciation	(8,334)
Property and equipment (net)	\$ 122,963

The company recognized depreciation expense for 2022 and 2021, in the amount of \$1,459 and \$1,459 respectively.

## PRIME IV HYDRATION AND

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL DECEMBER 31, 2022 AND DEC

## NOTE 3 – PREPAID COMMISSIONS

The Company issued 97 franchise and regional deve commissions will be expensed as the associated franchise prepaid commissions is as follows:

Balance	
1/1/2022	Additions
\$1,099,250	\$ 1,595,156

#### NOTE 4 – DEFERRED REVENUE

The Company issued 97 franchise and regional developmerevenues from those agreements will be recognized over balance of deferred revenues is as follows:

Balance	Reven	
1/1/2022	Additions	Recogn
\$3,489,758	\$ 5,125,355	\$1,428,

### NOTE 5 – SHORT TERM NOTE PAYABLE

During 2021 the Company acquired a Payroll Protection pandemic that has affected the world economy. The loa used to pay payroll and related costs during the pandemic loan states that if the Company meets the certain requirements are those requirements. This loan will reclassified as income in that year.

## PRIME IV HYDRATION AND

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL DECEMBER 31, 2022 AND DEC

## NOTE 7 - LEASES

The Company entered into an operating lease agreemen lease is for office space, the lease has an initial term of certain to exercise these renewal options, therefore the determining the lease term, and associated payments under lease payments used to determine the lease liabilities. The lease liability. At December 31, 2022 the balances for the \$131,784 and \$145,288, respectively. The Company det be 3.00%. The remaining lease term is 48 months.

Year	Operating leases	
2023	\$ 44,736	
2024	46,302	
2025	47,923	
2026	 16,156	
Total lease payments	155,117	
	-	
less present value adjustment	 (9,829)	
Present value of lease liability	 145,288	

#### NOTE 8 – 2021 RESTATEMENT

The Company implemented FASB ASC 842, a new leasing policy. The implementation of this standard required that to reflect the right of use asset and lease liability at December 1,324 adjustment to retained earnings.

# PRIME IV HYDRATION AND WELLNESS, INC.

### FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

DECEMBER 31, 2021 AND DECEMBER 31, 2020

## PRIME IV HYDRATION AND TABLE OF CONTI

Inde	pendent Auditor's Report
Fina	ncial Statements
	Balance Sheet
	Income Statement
	Statement of Cash Flows
	Statement of Stockholders' Equity
	Notes to the Financial Statements



## INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of Prime IV Hydration and Wellness, Inc.

## Opinion

We have audited the financial statements of Prime IV Hy corporation), which comprise the balance sheet as of Decemb income, stockholder's equity, and cash flows for the year then statements.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above p financial position of Prime IV Hydration and Wellness, Inc. as its operations and its cash flows for the year then ended generally accepted in the United States of America.

## **Basis for Opinion**

We conducted our audit in accordance with auditing standards America (GAAS). Our responsibilities under those standar Responsibilities for the Audit of the financial statements sect independent of Prime IV Hydration and Wellness, Inc. and to accordance with the relevant ethical requirements relating t evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to prov

## Responsibility of Management for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair preaccordance with accounting principles generally accepted in design, implementation, and maintenance of internal contpresentation of financial statements that are free from materierror. In preparing the financial statements, management i conditions or events. Considered in the aggregate, that raises st and Wellness, Inc.'s ability to continue as a going concern for t

#### Other Matter

During 2021 the Company retroactively elected retroactive

## Auditor's Responsibility

Our objective is to obtain reasonable assurance about whether from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, an our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in account wi misstatement when it exists. The risk of not detecting a mat higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve misrepresentations, or override of internal control. Misstatement or in the aggregate, that could reasonably be expected to influe on the basis of these financial statements.

In performing an audit in accordance with GAAS, we:

- Exercise professional judgement and maintain professional
- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement fraud or error, and design and perform audit proc procedures include examining, on a test basis, evidence the financial statements.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, opinion on the effectiveness of Prime IV Hydratic Accordingly, no such opinion is expressed.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies u accounting estimated made by management as well a financial statements.
- Conclude whether, in our judgement, there are conditi that raise substantial doubt about Prime IV Hydration a going concern by a reasonable period of time.

We are required to communicate with those charged with gove planned scope and timing of the audit, significant audit fin matters that we identified during the audit.



## PRIME IV HYDRATION AND

BALANCE SHE DECEMBER 31, 2021 AND DE

#### ASSETS

#### Current Assets

Cash and equivalents

Accounts receivable (Net of Allowance)

Notes receivable (related party)

Inventories

Prepaid commissions - current

Total current assets

## Property & Equipment

Equipment

Leasehold improvements

Accumulated depreciation

Net property & equipment

## Other Assets

Prepaid Commissions - Net of current

Deposit

Total other assets

Total Assets

### LIABILITIES AND STOCKHO

#### Current Liabilities

Accounts payable

Accrued expenses

Notes payable

Deferred revenue -current portion

Total Current Liabilities

## Long-Term Liabilities

Deferred revenue - net of current portion

Total Liabilities

and the second second second second

# PRIME IV HYDRATION ANI

## INCOME STATEM FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2

Sales

Franchise fees recognized over time

Total revenues

Cost of goods sold

Gross Profit

General and Administrative Expenses

Income from Operations

Other Income (Expense) Interest income

Net loss

## PRIME IV HYDRATION AND

## STATEMENT OF CAS FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2

Cash Flows from Operating Activities: Net Income (Loss)

Adjustments to Reconcile Net Income (Loss) to Net Cash Provided by Operating Activities:

Depreciation and Amortization

(Increase) Decrease in accounts receivable

(Increase) Decrease in note receivable (related p

(Increase) Decrease in inventories

(Increase) Decrease in prepaid commissions

(Increase) Decrease in deposits

Increase (Decrease) in accounts payable

Increase (Decrease) in accrued liabilities

Increase (Decrease) in notes payable

Increase (Decrease) in deposits

Increase (Decrease) in deferred revenue

Total Adjustments

Net Cash Provided (Used) by Operating Activit

Cash Flows Used In Investing Activities: Cash Payments for the Purchase of Property

Cash Flows from Financing Activities

Net borrowings on note payable

Additional Paid in Capital

Shareholder Distributions

## PRIME IV HYDRATION AND

## STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN STO FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 20

	Com	Common Stock		
	Shares	An	Amount	
Balance January 1, 2020	\$ -	\$	-	\$
Shareholder Distributions	72		2	
Paid in capital	-		<u> </u>	
Net Income		38 <del></del>		<del></del>
Balance December 31, 2020	\$ -	\$		\$
Shareholder Distributions	-		=	
Paid in Capital			35	
Net Income		-jo		<del>Ve</del> s
Balance December 31, 2020	\$ -	\$	- 1	

## PRIME IV HYDRATION AND NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL DECEMBER 31, 2021 AND DECEMBER 31, 2021 AN

## NOTE 1 - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNT

## Organization

Prime IV Hydration and Wellness, Inc. (the Company) commenced on August 19, 2019. It was formed for the hydration therapy and cryotherapy support services. rebranded and began selling franchise agreements through

As of December 31, 2021, the Company has sold 15 region the United States.

The financial statements of the Company have been preprinciples.

## Basis of Presentation

The Company has an accounting year end of December 31

## Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements, in conformity wit requires management to make estimates and assumptions and liabilities and the amounts of revenues and expenses could differ from those estimates.

## Cash

Cash and cash equivalents include all short-term highly to f 3 months or less. The Company maintains its cash in exceed federally insured limits, those funds that exce considered a concentration of credit risk. The carrying a institutions is \$311,604 and the bank balance is \$306,52 insurance.

## Accounts Receivable

## PRIME IV HYDRATION AND

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL DECEMBER 31, 2021 AND DEC

## NOTE 1 - SUMMARY (CONTINUED)

## Property and Equipment

Property and equipment are recorded at cost. Expenditure are capitalized and minor replacements, maintenance, incurred. When property and equipment are retired accumulated depreciation are removed from the accounts in the results of operations for the respective year. Description of the related assets using the straight-line Currently the Company has one category of property a estimated useful life for equipment is 3-5 years.

## Revenue Recognition

The Company's revenue comes from primarily initial refees. The Company receives payment and pays commiss Accounting Standards Board (FASB) has issued a new implementation date was for years beginning after Decethe FASB voted to delay the implementation date to year new standard establishes a five-step model whereby in franchise sales to be recorded as performance obligation would be recorded in the period the Company recognizes would be recognized over the length of each contract. Com-

The Company has adopted the practical expedients preopening revenues to be recognized initially and not or elects to use ASU 2021-02 which will treat certain probligation. During 2021 the Company finalized 33 \$2,755,680. Of that amount \$559,975 met the criteria or recognized in the current year. The remaining \$2,195,7 contract.

The Company is in its second year of selling franchises,

## PRIME IV HYDRATION AND NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL DECEMBER 31, 2021 AND DECEMBER 31, 2021 AN

## NOTE 1 - SUMMARY (CONTINUED)

The Company commenced on August 19, 2019, therefor IRS examination will be 2019,2020, and 2021 tax year.

## Advertising

Advertising costs are expensed as incurred.

## NOTE 2 - PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT

Property and equipment as of December 31, 2021 consists

Equipment

Leasehold Improvements

Less: accumulated depreciation

Property and equipment (net)

The company recognized depreciation expense for 2021 a \$556 respectively.

#### NOTE 3 – PREPAID COMMISSIONS

The Company issued 33 franchise and regional deve commissions will be expensed as the associated franchise prepaid commissions is as follows:

Balance	:		
1/1/2021	1	A	dditions
\$ 484,1	16	\$	836,155

## PRIME IV HYDRATION AND

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FIN DECEMBER 31, 2022, A

## NOTE 1 - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNT

The implicit rates of the Company's leases are not readily uses its incremental borrowing rate based on the informatic each lease. The Company's incremental borrowing rate have to pay on a collateralized basis to borrow an amount terms and in a similar economic environment and geographic incremental borrowing rates by starting with the interest observable market rates and adjusting those rates to refleated the payment terms of the leases.

ROU assets. A ROU asset is measured at the comment measured liability plus any lease payments made to the liminus any lease incentives received, plus any initial direct subsequently measured throughout the lease term at the present value of the remaining lease payments), plus unany prepaid (accrued lease payments, less the unamortal Lease cost for lease payments is recognized on a straigle lease ROU assets are amortized on a straight-line basis remaining useful life of the asset.

Accounting policy election for short-term leases. The Conof assets, to not recognize ROU assets and lease liabilit term of 12 months or less, but greater than 1 month at leoption to purchase the underlying asset that the Compa Company recognizes lease cost associated with its short-t lease term.

## Advertising

Advertising costs are expensed as incurred.

## NOTE 2 – PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT

### PRIME IV HYDRATION AND WELLNESS, INC.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS DECEMBER 31, 2021 AND DECEMBER 31, 2020

#### NOTE 7 - PRIOR PERIOD ADJUSTMENT

During 2020 the Company incurred an expense for management fees in the amount of \$234,827 that was not included on the financial statements. The Prior year financial statements have been restated to reflect that change.

## **EXHIBIT E**

## CONFIDENTIALITY/NON-DISCLOSURE AGREEMENT

### CONFIDENTIALITY/NONDISCLOSURE AGREEMENT

	AGREEMENT,			
referred referred	to	.V. Hydration o as	& Wellness, Inc., a	Wyoming corporation, (hereinafter Company") and
Totoliou	••			, whose address is
				(hereinafter referred to as
"Prospective A	rea Representative'	').		
		WITNE	SSETH THAT:	
proprietary in	formation from the	e Company for	r the sole purpose	to obtain certain confidential and e of inspecting and analyzing said from the Company; and
				information to Prospective Area itions set forth herein;
herein contain		and valuable	consideration, the r	d the mutual covenants and promises receipt and sufficiency of which are as follows:
Company, who	and devices discle ether orally or in wi	osed to or mad riting, as well a ective Area R	le available to Pros as any information, Representative in r	ed herein to mean all information, spective Area Representative by the documentation or devises heretofore esponse to or in reliance on said pany.
	t shall be deemed t	to have been in of the ongoing	n effect from the connegotiations between	ns and obligations of Paragraph 3 of ommencement on the day of the Prospective Area Representative ompany.
	and agrees the Con	fidential Inform	nation is a valuable	Prospective Area Representative trade secret of the Company and that m and loss to the Company.
Representative	Prospective Area	a Representati onfidential Info	ve of Confidenti	MATION. In consideration of the al Information, Prospective Area nce and to undertake the following
		ine whether to p		pose of inspecting and analyzing the e from the Company and solely in its
	(b) Not to disclose	e Confidential I	Information to any t	hird party;
set forth in Ite	's officers, director	s and employee	es who have a need	on to only those of Prospective Area to know to perform the limited tasks and obligations of this Agreement by

- (d) Not to copy Confidential Information or any portions thereof; and
- e) To return Confidential Information and all documents, notes or physical evidence thereof, to the Company upon a determination that Prospective Area Representative no longer has a need therefore, or a request therefore, from the Company, whichever occurs first.
- 5. SURVIVAL OF OBLIGATIONS. The restrictions and obligations of this Agreement shall survive any expiration, termination or cancellation of this Agreement and shall continue to bind Prospective Area Representative, his heirs, successors and assigns in perpetuity.
- 6. **NEGATION OF LICENSES.** Except as expressly set forth herein, no rights to licenses, expressed or implied, are hereby granted to Prospective Area Representative as a result of or related to this Agreement.
- 7. **APPLICABLE LAW.** This Agreement shall be construed and enforced in accordance with the laws of the State of Colorado.

**IN WITNESS WHEREOF**, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be duly executed.

Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc.

**A Wyoming Corporation** 

BY:	
ITS:	
(Signature of Pros	spective Area Representative)
Print Name of Pro	ospective Area Representative

## EXHIBIT F

## LIST OF AREA REPRESENTATIVES

## List of Area Representative Businesses opened as of December 31, 2022 2023:

	State	Territory	Franchisee	Contact	Address	Phone Number
<u>1</u>	<u>AL</u>	State of Alabama	Gregory Jones & Latoya Clark	Greg Jones	8307 Chadburn Crossing, Montgomery, AL 36116	918-906-0353
<u>2</u>	<u>AR</u>	State of Arkansas	Johnny Weber, Nirmal Kilambi, Cole Weber and Tanner Weber	Johnny Weber	2163 S Berrys Chapel Rd. Franklin TN 37069	501-940-8245
1 3	AZ	The State of AZ	Becktomark AZ Properties, LLC	Tom Smith	4411 Sheffield Dr, Provo, UT 84605	801-669-3472
2 4	СО	The State of CO	Castle Rock IV, LLC	Steve Shideler	9977 Oak Knoll Ter <del>,</del> Colorado <del>Springs</del> <u>Spgs</u> , CO 80920	720-845-1661
3 <u>5</u>	FL	Jacksonville	Andrews Wellness Corporate	Scot Andrews	7264 W Cielo Grande, Peoria, AZ 85383	623-910-9601
4 <u>6</u>	FL	Miami Territory	Mango8	Allison Trout	3240 Professional Dr, Auburn CA 95602	561-247-1690
<del>5</del> 7	FL	Orlando Territory	Go Gaters MNM, LLC	Nathan Weber	8230 Lynch Dr, Orlando, FL 32835	407-203-1092
<del>6</del> <u>8</u>	FL	Tampa Territory	Weber Bros Hydration, LLC	Johnny Weber	2163 South Berrys Chapel Road, Franklin, TN 37069	501-940-8245
<del>7</del> <u>9</u>	GA	The State of GA	Caldwell Holdings, LLC	Shaun Caldwell	2564 Wolf Den Lane, Atlanta, GA 30349	678-755-9040
\frac{1}{0}	ID/NV	The State of ID; Idaho, Lincoln, Nye & Clark Counties	IDLV Wellness, LLC	Kathrine Arbuckle	4874 Tanglewood Dr <sub>5</sub> Idaho Falls, ID 83406	661-236-6404
9 1 1	IN	The State of IN	Hoosier Health, LLC	Kristin Knight	714 E Wilson Ave, Beverly Shores, IN 46301	219-306-0394
1 0 1 2	KS/M O	The State of Kansas & Kansas City Territory	Snowblind, LLC	Todd Miller	2107 Grand Blvd, Unit 504, Kansas City, MO 64108	913-568-0195
1 1	KY	Boone, Campbell & Kenton	BCM Holdings, LLC	Desmond Waters	3209 Bergamo Road, Verona, KY 40192	513-284-8121

2						
<u>3</u> <u>1</u> <u>4</u>	<u>KY</u>	State of Kentucky	Desmond and Heather Waters	Desmond Waters	3209 Bergamo Road, Verona, KY 40192	<u>513-284-8121</u>
1 2 1 5	MD	The State of MD	Jonas Brinkeback & Reena Ranpuria as Individuals	Jonas Brinkeback	1694 Beulah Road, Vienna, VA 22182	408-691-5077
<u>1</u> <u>6</u>	<u>NC</u>	State of North Carolina	Brian Massoll	Brian Massoll	664 Hickory Road, Naples, FL 34108	<u>517-410-5556</u>
$\frac{1}{3}$ $\frac{1}{7}$	NM	The State of NM	Nirvanify, INC	Karl Miller	30 Hondo Ridge Rd, Santa Fe, NM 87508	269-924-2239
1 4 1 8	ОН	Butler, Hamilton, Montgomery, Warren	BCM Holdings, LLC	Desmond Waters	3209 Bergamo Road, Verona, KY 40192	513-284-8121
1 5 1 9	ОН	Frankin & Delaware Counties	Total Hydration Solutions, LLC	Kenneth Nwogu	4568 Mayfield Road, #204, Cleveland, OH 44121	412-657-2780
<u>2</u> <u>0</u>	<u>OK</u>	State of Oklahoma	Johnny Weber, Nirmal Kilambi, Cole Weber and Tanner Weber	Johnny Weber	2163 S Berrys Chapel Road, Franklin TN 37069	<u>501-940-8245</u>
1 6 2 1	TN	The State of TN	Weber Bros Hydration, LLC	Johnny Weber	2163 South Berrys Chapel Road, Franklin, TN 37069	501-940-8245
1 7 2 2 2	TX	West Texas	Nirvanify, INC	Karl Miller	30 Hondo Ridge Rd, Santa Fe, NM 87508	269-924-2239
1 8 2 3	TX	Austin/San Antonio Territory	Element Sales, LLC	Bill Markham	1000 E Oak Hill Dr, Alpine UT 84004	801-822-9760
1 9 2 4	TX	Dallas Territory	Littlewonder, LLC	Poonam Sirohi	2260 Lobo Ln, Carrollton, TX 75010	617-794-9931
2 0 2 5	UT	The State of UT	Revivology IV Hydration Utah, LLC	Heidi Neville	2774 E 3530 S, ST St. George, UT 84790	435-522-5005
<del>2</del> <del>1</del>	VA	Southern VA	Might As Well, LLC	Manish Nain	2223 Kindling Hollow RoadRd, Virginia Beach, VA 23456	757-580-4880

<u>2</u> <u>6</u>						
2 2 2 7	VA	Northern VA	Might As Well, LLC	Manish Nain	2223 Kindling Hollow RoadRd, Virginia Beach, VA 23456	757-580-4880
2 3 2 8	WA	The State of WA	Prime IV of WA, LLC	Jeff Rosenberg	PO Box 348, Lewisville, ID 83431	307-887-0005

### Signed But Not Opened as of December 31, 20222023:

None

The following lists the name, city and state, and the current business telephone number (or, if unknown, the last known home telephone number) of Area Representatives Businesses who had an Area Representative Agreement terminated, canceled, not renewed, or otherwise voluntarily or involuntarily ceased to do business under the Area Representative Agreement with us during our most recently completed fiscal year or who had not communicated with us within 10 weeks of the issuance date of this Disclosure Document:

None.

## **EXHIBIT G**

## STATE-SPECIFIC DISCLOSURES

#### REQUIRED BY THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

CALIFORNIA CORPORATIONS CODE SECTION 31125 REQUIRES THAT THE FRANCHISOR GIVE THE FRANCHISEE A DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT APPROVED BY THE DEPARTMENT OF CORPORATIONS PRIOR TO A SOLICITATION OF A PROPOSED MATERIAL MODIFICATION OF AN EXISTING FRANCHISE.

THE CALIFORNIA FRANCHISE INVESTMENT LAW REQUIRES THAT A COPY OF ALL PROPOSED AGREEMENTS RELATING TO THE SALE OF THE FRANCHISE BE DELIVERED TOGETHER WITH THE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT.

Neither we nor any person or franchise broker identified in Item 2 is subject to any currently effective order of any national securities association or national securities exchange, as defined in the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, 15 U.S.C.A. 78a *et seq.*, suspending or expelling such persons from membership in that association or exchange.

Item 5 of the Disclosure Document is modified to include the following paragraph:

We apply the initial Area Representative fee to our general operating revenues, which we use, among other purposes, to cover the costs of marketing to prospective Area Representative franchisees, training new Area Representative franchisees and assisting new Area Representative franchisees in opening their businesses.

The California Business and Professions Code Sections 20000 through 20043 provide rights to you concerning termination and non-renewal of a franchise. If the Area Representative Agreement contains a provision that in inconsistent with the law, the law will control. We may not terminate your Area Representative franchise except for good cause, and we must give you a notice of default and a reasonable opportunity to cure the defects (except for certain defects specified in the statute, for which no opportunity to cure is required by law). The statute also requires that we give you notice of any intention not to renew your Area Representative franchise at least 180 days before expiration of the Area Representative Agreement.

You must sign a general release if you renew or transfer your Area Representative franchise. California Corporations Code 31512 voids a waiver of your rights under the Franchise Investment Law (California Corporations Code 31000 through 31516). Business and Professions Code 20010 voids a waiver of your rights under the Franchise Relations Act (Business and Professions Code 20000 through 20043).

The Area Representative Agreement contains a covenant not to compete which extends beyond the termination of your Area Representative franchise. This provision may not be enforceable under California law.

THE AREA REPRESENTATIVE AGREEMENT REQUIRES APPLICATION OF THE LAW OF COLORADO. THIS PROVISION MAY NOT BE ENFORCEABLE UNDER CALIFORNIA LAW. To the extent permitted by law, you and we waive any right to or claim for any punitive or exemplary damages against each other and agree that in the event of a dispute between us, each will be limited to the recovery of actual damages only (except in limited circumstances). Each party further waives trial by jury and, to the extent permitted by law, all claims arising out of or relating to the Area Representative Agreement must be brought within one year from the date on which you or we knew or should have known of the facts giving rise to such claims (except for claims relating to nonpayment or underpayment of amounts you owe us).

The Area Representative Agreement requires binding arbitration. The arbitration will occur at the office of the American Arbitration Office closest to our principal executive offices. Prospective franchisees are encouraged to consult private legal counsel to determine the applicability of California and federal laws (such as Business and Professions Code Section 20040.5, Code of Civil Procedure Section 1281, and the Federal Arbitration Act) to any provisions of a franchise agreement restricting venue to a forum outside the State of California.

No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by any franchisor, franchise seller, or other person acting on behalf of the franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

OUR WEBSITE (www.PrimeIVHydration.com) HAS NOT BEEN REVIEWED OR APPROVED BY THE CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF FINANCIAL PROTECTION & INNOVATION. ANY COMPLAINTS CONCERNING THE CONTENT OF THIS WEBSITE MAY BE DIRECTED TO THE CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF FINANCIAL PROTECTION & INNOVATION at www.dfpi.ca.gov.

#### REQUIRED BY STATE OF CONNECTICUT

- 1. If the seller fails to deliver the products, equipment or supplies or fails to render the services necessary to begin substantial operation of the business within forty-five days of the delivery date stated in your contract, you may notify the seller in writing and demand that the contract be cancelled.
- 2. Provide all legal notices to the following:

Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. Attention: Amy Neary, CEO 1434 Kelly Johnson Blvd. Colorado Springs, CO 80920

AGENT FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS: Registered Agents, Inc. 2389 Main St., Ste. 100 Glastonbury, CT 06033

### REQUIRED BY THE STATE OF HAWAII

THESE FRANCHISES WILL BE/HAVE BEEN FILED UNDER THE FRANCHISE INVESTMENT LAW OF THE STATE OF HAWAII. FILING DOES NOT CONSTITUTE APPROVAL, RECOMMENDATION OR ENDORSEMENT BY THE DIRECTOR OF COMMERCE AND CONSUMER AFFAIRS OR A FINDING BY THE DIRECTOR OF COMMERCE AND CONSUMER AFFAIRS THAT THE INFORMATION PROVIDED HEREIN IS TRUE, COMPLETE AND NOT MISLEADING.

THE FRANCHISE INVESTMENT LAW MAKES IT UNLAWFUL TO OFFER OR SELL ANY FRANCHISE IN THIS STATE WITHOUT FIRST PROVIDING TO THE PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEE, OR SUBFRANCHISOR, AT LEAST SEVEN DAYS PRIOR TO THE EXECUTION BY THE PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEE OF ANY BINDING FRANCHISE OR OTHER AGREEMENT, OR AT LEAST SEVEN DAYS PRIOR TO THE PAYMENT OF ANY CONSIDERATION BY THE FRANCHISEE, OR SUBFRANCHISOR, WHICHEVER OCCURS FIRST, A COPY OF THE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT, TOGETHER WITH A COPY OF ALL PROPOSED AGREEMENTS RELATING TO THE SALE OF THE FRANCHISE.

THIS DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT CONTAINS A SUMMARY ONLY OF CERTAIN MATERIAL PROVISIONS OF THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT. THE CONTRACT OR AGREEMENT SHOULD BE REFERRED TO FOR A STATEMENT OF ALL RIGHTS, CONDITIONS, RESTRICTIONS AND OBLIGATIONS OF BOTH THE FRANCHISOR AND THE FRANCHISEE.

Item 20 of this Disclosure Document will be amended by the addition of the following paragraph:

This franchise offering is or will be effective in California, Hawaii, Illinois, Indiana, Maryland, Michigan, Minnesota, New York, North Dakota, Rhode Island, South Dakota, Washington and Wisconsin. No states have

refused, by order or otherwise, to register these franchises. No states have revoked or suspended the right to offer these franchises. The proposed registration of these franchises has not been involuntarily withdrawn in any state.

No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by any franchisor, franchise seller, or other person acting on behalf of the franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

#### Additional Disclosure Required by State of Hawaii:

A review of the applicant's audited financial statements indicate that the Franchisor's liabilities exceed its assets. The State of Hawaii Business Registration Division requires that the Franchisor defer the Development Fee until its obligations to the Area Representative are met and the business is open.

#### REQUIRED BY THE STATE OF ILLINOIS

Item 3 of this disclosure document is supplemented by the addition of the following paragraphs at the end of the chart:

Illinois Attorney General's Office Action. Case No. 23-AVC-F005 (November 15, 2023).

We entered into three Franchise Agreements with Illinois franchisees and collected Initial Franchise Fees when we were required by the state of Illinois to defer payment of the Initial Franchise Fees until the Centers were operational. After we self-reported this violation, the Illinois Attorney General's Office investigated the matter and concluded that we violated the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act by accepting the payment of the Initial Franchise Fees. We entered into an Assurance of Voluntary Compliance with the state and agreed to pay \$2,000 to the state and refrain from collecting Initial Franchise Fees until the financial assurance condition of our state registration is lifted or until we choose another compliant method of financial assurance. We offered rescission to the three Illinois franchisees and none of the franchisees elected to rescind their Franchise Agreements.

Item 17 of this disclosure document is supplemented by the addition of the following paragraphs at the end of the chart:

Illinois law governs the agreements between the parties to this franchise.

Section 4 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act provides that any provisions in a franchise agreement that designates jurisdiction or venue outside the state of Illinois is void. However, a franchise agreement may provide for arbitration outside of Illinois.

Section 41 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act provides that any condition, stipulation or provision purporting to bind any person acquiring any franchise to waive compliance with the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act or any other law of Illinois is void.

Your rights upon termination and non-renewal of a franchise agreement are set forth in sections 19 and 20 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act.

ILLINOIS PROHIBITS THE CORPORATE PRACTICE OF MEDICINE UNLICENSED INDIVIDUALS AND ENTITIES ARE PROHIBITED FROM OWNING. OPERATING AND MAINTAINING AN ESTABLISHMENT FOR THE STUDY, DIAGNOSIS AND TREATMENT OF HUMAN AILMENTS AND INJURIES, WHETHER PHYSICAL OR MENTAL. See Medical Corporation Act, 805 ILCS 15/2, 5 (West 2018) and Medical Practice Act of 1987, 225 ILCS 60/(West 2018).

IF YOU ARE <u>NOT</u> LICENSED/CERTIFIED IN ILLINOIS TO PROVIDE SERVICES OF THE NATURE DESCRIBED IN THIS DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT, YOU MUST NEGOTIATE THE TERMS OF A MANAGEMENT AGREEMENT WITH LICENSED PROFESSIONALS WHO WILL PROVIDE THE SERVICES THAT YOUR FRANCHISED BUSINESSOFFERS. RETAIN AN EXPERIENCED ATTORNEY WHO WILL LOOK OUT FOR YOUR BEST INTERESTS IN THIS BUSINESS VENTURE.

No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by any franchisor, franchise seller, or other person acting on behalf of the franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

Payment of the Development Fee will be deferred until Franchisor has met its initial obligations to Area Representative and the Area Representative has commenced doing business. This financial assurance requirement was imposed by the Office of the Illinois Attorney General due to Franchisor's financial condition.

## REQUIRED BY THE STATE OF INDIANA

The Area Representative Agreement contains a covenant not to compete that extends beyond the termination of your Area Representative franchise. This provision may not be enforceable under Indiana law.

Indiana law makes unilateral termination of your Area Representative franchise unlawful unless there is a material violation of the Area Representative Agreement and the termination is not done in bad faith.

If Indiana law requires the Area Representative Agreement and all related documents to be governed by Indiana law, then nothing in the Area Representative Agreement or related documents referring to Colorado law will abrogate or reduce any of your rights as provided for under Indiana law.

Indiana law prohibits a prospective general release of claims subject to the Indiana Deceptive Franchise Practices Law.

Although the Area Representative Agreement requires arbitration to be held at the office of the American Arbitration Association closest to our principal executive offices, arbitration held pursuant to the Area Representative Agreement must take place in Indiana if you so request. If you choose Indiana, we have the right to select the location in Indiana.

#### REQUIRED BY THE STATE OF MARYLAND

The Franchise Disclosure Document is amended as follows:

All representations requiring prospective franchisees to assent to a release, estoppel or waiver of liability are not intended to nor shall they act as a release, estoppel or waiver of any liability incurred under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.

A franchisee located within the state of Maryland shall not be required to assent to any release, estoppel or waiver of liability as a condition of purchasing a franchise which would act as a release, estoppel or waiver of any liability incurred under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.

Lawsuits by either you or us may take place in Maryland for claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.

Item 17 of the FDD is amended as follows:

The general release required as a condition of renewal, sale, and/or assignment/transfer shall not apply to any liability under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.

Any provision in the franchise agreement which provides for termination upon bankruptcy of the franchisee may not be enforceable under federal bankruptcy law (11 U.S.C. Section 101 et seq.).

Any claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law must be brought within 3 years after the grant of the franchise.

This franchise agreement provides that disputes are resolved through arbitration. A Maryland franchise regulation states that it is an unfair or deceptive practice to require a franchisee to waive its right to file a lawsuit in Maryland claiming a violation of the Maryland Franchise Law. In light of the Federal Arbitration Act, there is some dispute as to whether this forum selection requirement is legally enforceable.

Item 5 of the FDD is amended as follows:

Based upon the franchisor's financial condition, the Maryland Securities Commissioner has required a financial assurance. Therefore, all initial fees and payments owed by franchisees shall be deferred until the franchisor completes its pre-opening obligations under the franchise agreement.

No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by any franchisor, franchise seller, or other person acting on behalf of the franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

#### REQUIRED BY THE STATE OF MINNESOTA

We will protect your right to use the Marks and/or indemnify you from any loss, costs or expenses arising out of any claim, suit or demand regarding the use of the Marks.

Minn. Rule 2860.4400D prohibits us from requiring you to assent to a general release. Any release you sign as a condition of renewal or transfer will not apply to any claims you may have under the Minnesota Franchise Law.

With respect to franchises governed by Minnesota law, we will comply with Minn. Stat. Sec. 80C. 14, subds., 3, 4 and 5 which require, except in certain specified cases, that you be given 90 days' notice of termination (with 60 days to cure) and 180 days' notice for nonrenewal of the Area Representative Agreement.

Minn. Stat. § 80C.17, Subd. 5, states that no civil action pertaining to a violation of a franchise rule or statute can be commenced more than three years after the cause of action accrues

Minn. Stat. Sec. 80C.21 and Minn. Rule 2860.4400J prohibit us from requiring litigation to be conducted outside Minnesota. In addition, nothing in this Disclosure Document or the Area Representative Agreement can abrogate or reduce any of your rights as provided for in Minnesota Statutes, Chapter 80C, or your rights to any procedure, forum, or remedies provided for by the laws of the jurisdiction.

Minn. Rule Part 2860.4400J prohibits us from requiring you to waive your rights to a jury trial or waive your rights to any procedure, forum, or remedies provided for by the laws of the jurisdiction, or consenting to liquidated damages, termination penalties or judgment notes.

No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by any franchisor, franchise seller, or other person acting on behalf of the franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

#### REQUIRED BY STATE OF NEW JERSEY

Liquidated damages are void if unreasonable under the totality of the circumstances, including whether a statute governs the relationship and concerns liquidated damages clauses; and the common practice in the industry.

#### REQUIRED BY THE STATE OF NEW YORK

The following information is added to the cover page of the Franchise Disclosure Document:

INFORMATION COMPARING FRANCHISORS IS AVAILABLE. CALL THE STATE ADMINISTRATORS LISTED IN EXHIBIT A OR YOUR PUBLIC LIBRARY FOR SOURCES OF INFORMATION. REGISTRATION OF THIS FRANCHISE BY NEW YORK STATE DOES NOT MEAN THAT NEW YORK STATE RECOMMENDS IT OR HAS VERIFIED THE INFORMATION IN THE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT. IF YOU LEARN THAT ANYTHING IN THE FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT IS UNTRUE, CONTACT THE FEDERAL TRADE COMMISSION AND NEW YORK STATE DEPARTMENT OF LAW, BUREAU OF INVESTOR PROTECTION AND SECURITIES, 120 BROADWAY, 23<sup>RD</sup> FLOOR, NEW YORK, NEW YORK, 10271. THE FRANCHISOR MAY, IF IT CHOOSES, NEGOTIATE WITH YOU ABOUT ITEMS COVERED IN THE FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT. HOWEVER, THE FRANCHISOR CANNOT USE THE NEGOTIATING PROCESS TO PREVAIL UPON A PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEE TO ACCEPT TERMS WHICH ARE LESS FAVORABLE THAN THOSE SET FORTH IN THE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT.

The following is added at the end of Item 3:

Except as provided above, with regard to the franchisor, its predecessor, a person identified in Item 2, or an affiliate offering franchises under the franchisor's principal trademark:

- A. No such party has an administrative, criminal or civil action pending against that person alleging: a felony; a violation of a franchise, antitrust or securities law; fraud, embezzlement, fraudulent conversion, misappropriation of property; unfair or deceptive practices or comparable civil or misdemeanor allegations.
- B. No such party has pending actions, other than routine litigation incidental to the business, which are significant in the context of the number of franchisees and size, nature or financial condition of the franchise system or its business operations.
- C. No such party has been convicted of a felony or pleaded nolo contendere to a felony charge or, within the 10-year period immediately preceding the application for registration, has been convicted of or pleaded nolo contendere to a misdemeanor charge or has been the subject of a civil action alleging: violation of a franchise, antifraud, or securities law; fraud, embezzlement; fraudulent conversion or misappropriation of property; or unfair or deceptive practices or comparable allegations.
- D. No such party is subject to a currently effective injunctive or restrictive order or decree relating to the franchise, or under a federal, State or Canadian franchise, securities, antitrust, trade regulation or trade practice law, resulting from a concluded or pending action or proceeding brought by a public agency; or is subject to any currently effective order of any national securities association or national securities exchange, as defined in the Securities and Exchange Act or 1934, suspending or expelling such person from membership in such association or exchange; or is subject to a currently effective injunctive or restrictive order relating to any other business activity as a result of an action brought by a public agency or department, including, without limitation, actions affecting a license as a real estate broker or sales agent.

The following is added to the end of Item 4:

Neither the franchisor, its affiliate, its predecessor, officers, or general partner during the 10-year period immediately before the date of the offering circular: (a) filed as debtor (or had filed against it) a petition to start an action under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code; (b) obtained a discharge of its debts under the bankruptcy code; or (c) was a principal officer of a company or a general partner in a partnership that either filed as a debtor (or had filed against it) a petition to start an action under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code or that obtained a discharge of its debts under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code during or within 1 year after that officer or general partner of the franchisor held this position in the company or partnership.

The following is added to the end of Item 5:

The initial franchise fee constitutes part of our general operating funds and will be used as such in our discretion.

The following is added to the end of the "Summary" sections of Item 17(c), titled "Requirements for franchisee to renew or extend," and Item 17(m), entitled "Conditions for franchisor approval of transfer":

However, to the extent required by applicable law, all rights you enjoy and any causes of action arising in your favor from the provisions of Article 33 of the General Business Law of the State of New York and the regulations issued thereunder shall remain in force; it being the intent of this proviso that the non-waiver provisions of the General Business Law Sections 687.4 and 687.5 be satisfied.

The following language replaces the "Summary" section of Item 17(d), titled "Termination by Franchisee":

You may terminate the agreement on any grounds available by law.

The following is added to the end of the "Summary" section of Item 17(j), titled "Assignment of contract by franchisor":

However, no assignment will be made except to an assignee who in good faith and judgment of the franchisor, is willing and financially able to assume the franchisor's obligations under the Franchise Agreement.

The following is added to the end of the "Summary" sections of Item 17(v), titled "Choice of Forum", and Item 17(w), title "Choice of Law":

The foregoing choice of law should not be considered a waiver of any right conferred upon the franchisor or upon the franchisee by Article 33 of the General Business Law of the State of New York.

#### REQUIRED BY NORTH CAROLINA

- 1. If the seller fails to deliver the product(s), equipment or supplies necessary to begin substantial operation of the business within 45 days of the delivery date stated in your contract, you may notify the seller in writing and demand that the contract be cancelled.
- 2. Provide all legal notices to the following:

Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. Attention: Amy Neary, CEO 1434 Kelly Johnson Blvd. Colorado Springs, CO 80920

AGENT FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS: Registered Agents, Inc. 4030 Wake Forest Rd., Ste. 349 Raleigh, NC 27609

#### REQUIRED BY THE STATE OF NORTH DAKOTA

The Area Representative Agreement contains a covenant not to compete which extends beyond the termination of your Area Representative franchise. This provision may not be enforceable under North Dakota law.

Although the Area Representative Agreement provides that the place of arbitration will be located at the office of the American Arbitration Association closest to our principal executive offices, we agree that the place of arbitration will be a location that is in close proximity to the site of your Area Representative Business.

The Area Representative Agreement requires that you consent to the jurisdiction of a court in close proximity to our principal executive offices. This provision may not be enforceable under North Dakota law because North Dakota law precludes you from consenting to jurisdiction of any court outside of North Dakota.

Although the Area Representative Agreement provides that it will be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of Colorado, we agree that the laws of the State of North Dakota will govern the construction and interpretation of the Area Representative Agreement.

A contractual requirement that you sign a general release may be unenforceable under the laws of North Dakota.

Although the Area Representative Agreement requires the franchisee to consent to a waiver of trial by jury, the Commissioner has determined that a requirement requiring the waiver of a trial by jury to be unfair, unjust and inequitable within the intent of Section 51-19-09 of the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law. This provision is not enforceable in North Dakota.

Although the Area Representative Agreement requires the franchisee to consent to a waiver of exemplary and punitive damages, the Commissioner had determined these types of provisions to be unfair, unjust and inequitable within the intent of Section 51-19-09 of the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law. This provision is not enforceable in North Dakota.

Although the Area Representative Agreement requires the franchisee to consent to a limitation of claims period within one year, the Commissioner had determined this to be unfair, unjust and inequitable within the intent of Section 51-19-09 of the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law. The limitation of claims period is therefore governed by North Dakota law.

To the extent any provision of the Area Representative Agreement requires you to consent to a waiver of exemplary or punitive damages, the provision will be deemed null and void.

Although the Area Representative Agreement stipulates that the franchisee shall pay all costs and expenses incurred by the franchisor in enforcing the Area Representative Agreement. The Commissioner has determined that to be unfair, unjust, and inequitable within the intent of Section 51-19-09 of the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law. The provision shall be changed to read that the prevailing party in any enforcement action is entitled to recover all costs and expenses, including attorneys' fees.

Although the Area Representative Agreement and Disclosure Document require you to consent to termination or liquidated damages. The Commission has determined this to be unfair, unjust, and inequitable with the intent of Section 51-19-09 of the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law. Any such provision is hereby deleted in its entirety.

The North Dakota Securities Department requires that we defer collection of the Development Fee due under the Area Representative Agreement until the we have completed our initial obligations under the Area Representative Agreement or other documents and you commence doing business.

#### REQUIRED BY THE STATE OF RHODE ISLAND

Even though our Area Representative Agreement says the laws of Colorado apply, § 19-28.1-14 of the Rhode Island Franchise Investment Act provides that "A provision in a franchise agreement restricting jurisdiction or venue to a forum outside this state or requiring the application of the laws of another state is void with respect to a claim otherwise enforceable under this Act."

#### REQUIRED BY SOUTH CAROLINA

- 1. If the seller fails to deliver the product(s), equipment or supplies necessary to begin substantial operation of the business within 45 days of the delivery date stated in your contract, you may notify the seller in writing and demand that the contract be cancelled.
- 2. Provide all legal notices to the following:

Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. Attention: Amy Neary, CEO 1434 Kelly Johnson Blvd. Colorado Springs, CO 80920

AGENT FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS: Registered Agents, Inc. 6650 Rivers Ave., Ste. 100 Charleston, SC 29406

#### REQUIRED BY THE STATE OF WASHINGTON

The state of Washington has a statute, RCW 19.100.180 which may supersede the Area Representative Agreement in your relationship with the franchisor including the areas of termination and renewal of your franchise. There may also be court decisions which may supersede the Area Representative Agreement in your relationship with the franchisor including the areas of termination and renewal of your franchise.

In any arbitration involving a franchise purchased in Washington, the arbitration site shall be either in the state of Washington, or in a place mutually agreed upon at the time of the arbitration, or as determined by the mediator.

In the event of a conflict of laws, the provisions of the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, Chapter 19.100 RCW shall prevail.

A release or waiver of rights executed by a franchisee shall not include rights under the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act except when executed pursuant to a negotiated settlement after the agreement is in effect and where the parties are represented by independent counsel. Provisions such as those which unreasonably restrict or limit the statute of limitations period for claims under the Act, rights or remedies under the Act such as a right to a jury trial may not be enforceable.

Transfer fees are collectable to the extent that they reflect the franchisor's reasonable estimated or actual costs in effecting a transfer.

No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by any franchisor, franchise seller, or other person acting on behalf of the franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

These requirements must be included in an addendum to the Area Representative Agreement you sign for the State of Washington.

### **EXHIBIT H**

### STATE EFFECTIVE DATES

#### **State Effective Dates**

The following states have franchise laws that require that the Franchise Disclosure Document be registered or filed with the state, or be exempt from registration: California, Hawaii, Illinois, Indiana, Maryland, Michigan, Minnesota, New York, North Dakota, Rhode Island, South Dakota, Virginia, Washington, and Wisconsin.

This document is effective and may be used in the following states, where the document is filed, registered or exempt from registration, as of the Effective Date stated below:

State	Effective Date
California	Exempt
Hawaii	Not Registered
Illinois	As Amended December 22, 2023 Not Registered
Indiana	As Amended January 5, 2024 Not Registered
Maryland	Not Registered
Michigan	September 8, 2023
Minnesota	As Amended  January 17, 2024  Not Registered
New York	As Amended  January 18, 2024  Not Registered
North Dakota	Not Registered
Rhode Island	Not Registered
South Dakota	Not Registered
Virginia	Not Registered
Washington	Not Registered
Wisconsin	As Amended December 22, 2023 Not Registered

Other states may require registration, filing, or exemption of a franchise under other laws, such as those that regulate the offer and sale of business opportunities or seller-assisted marketing plans.

## **EXHIBIT I**

### **RECEIPTS**

#### **RECEIPT**

#### (YOUR COPY – RETAIN FOR YOUR FILES)

This Disclosure Document summarizes certain provisions of the Area Representative Agreement and other information in plain language. Read this Disclosure Document and all agreements carefully.

If Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. offers you a franchise, it must provide this Disclosure Document to you fourteen (14) days before you sign a binding agreement with, or make a payment to, the franchisor or an affiliate in connection with the proposed franchise sale, or sooner if required by applicable law.

New York requires that we give you this Disclosure Document at the earlier of the first personal meeting or 10 business days before execution of the franchise or other agreement or the payment of any consideration that relates to the franchise relationship. Michigan requires that we give you this Disclosure Document at least 10 business days before the execution of any binding franchise agreement or other agreement or the payment of any consideration, whichever occurs first.

If Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. does not deliver this Disclosure Document on time, or if it contains a false or misleading statement, or a material omission, a violation of federal law and state law may have occurred and should be reported to the Federal Trade Commission, Washington, D.C. 20580 and the applicable state agency listed in Exhibit A.

The franchisor is Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc., located at 1434 Kelly Johnson Blvd., Colorado Springs, CO 80920. Its telephone number is 719-375-1413

Executive Officer, at	nise seller(s) will represent us in connection with the sale of our franchises: Amy Neary, Chief 1434 Kelly Johnson Blvd., Colorado Springs, CO 80920 and 719-375-1413 and(Address)(Phone)
Date of Issuance:	April 74, 2023, as amended December 11, 2023 2024
See Exhibit A for ou	r registered agents authorized to receive service of process.
	nchise Disclosure Document dated April 74, 2023, as amended December 11, 2023 2024. This t included the following Exhibits:
A.	State Administrators / Agents for Service of Process
B.	Area Representative Agreement and Related Agreements
C.	Table of Contents of Manuals
D.	Financial Statements
E.	Confidentiality/Non-Disclosure Agreement
F.	List of Area Representatives
G.	State-Specific Disclosures
H.	State Effective Dates
I.	Receipts
Date	Signature of Prospective Area Representative
	Print Name:

You may return the signed receipt either by signing, dating, and mailing it to us at Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc., located at 1434 Kelly Johnson Blvd. Colorado Springs, CO 80920, or by emailing a copy of the signed and dated receipt to us at Franchising@PrimeIVHydration.com.

#### **RECEIPT**

#### (OUR COPY - SIGN, DATE AND RETURN TO US)

This Disclosure Document summarizes certain provisions of the Area Representative Agreement and other information in plain language. Read this Disclosure Document and all agreements carefully.

If Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. offers you a franchise, it must provide this Disclosure Document to you fourteen (14) calendar days before you sign a binding agreement with, or make a payment to, the franchisor or an affiliate in connection with the proposed franchise sale, or sooner if required by applicable law.

New York requires that we give you this Disclosure Document at the earlier of the first personal meeting or 10 business days before execution of the franchise or other agreement or the payment of any consideration that relates to the franchise relationship. Michigan requires that we give you this Disclosure Document at least 10 business days before the execution of any binding franchise agreement or other agreement or the payment of any consideration, whichever occurs first.

If Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc. does not deliver this Disclosure Document on time, or if it contains a false or misleading statement, or a material omission, a violation of federal law and state law may have occurred and should be reported to the Federal Trade Commission, Washington, D.C. 20580 and the applicable state agency listed in Exhibit A.

The franchisor is Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc., located at 1434 Kelly Johnson Blvd., Colorado Springs, CO 80920. Its telephone number is 719-375-1413.

The following franchise seller(s) will represent us in connection with the sele of our franchises: A my Neary, Chief

0	1434 Kelly Johnson Blvd., Colorado Springs, CO 80920 and 719-375-1413 and
(Name)	(Address)(Phone)
Date of Issuance:	April 74, 2023, as amended December 11, 2023 2024
See Exhibit A for our	registered agents authorized to receive service of process.
	chise Disclosure Document dated April 74, 2023, as amended December 11, 2023 2024. This included the following Exhibits:
A.	State Administrators / Agents for Service of Process
B.	Area Representative Agreement and Related Agreements
C.	Table of Contents of Manuals
D.	Financial Statements
E.	Confidentiality/Non-Disclosure Agreement
F.	List of Area Representatives
G.	State-Specific Disclosures
Н.	State Effective Dates
I.	Receipts
Date	Signature of Prospective Area Representative
Duto	Signature of Prospective Price respresentative
	Print Name:

You may return the signed receipt either by signing, dating, and mailing it to us at Prime I.V. Hydration & Wellness, Inc., located at 1434 Kelly Johnson Blvd. Colorado Springs, CO 80920, or by emailing a copy of the signed and dated receipt to us at Franchising@PrimeIVHydration.com.

# Document comparison by Workshare Compare on Tuesday, April 9, 2024 1:08:21 PM

Input:	
Document 1 ID	file://D:\Law Firm\CDMLAW\Franchises\Prime IV (fka Revivology)\FDD\AR\2023\Prime IV Hydration (AR) FDD 2023-04-07 as amended (Final v.9) - 2023-01-22.docx
Description	Prime IV Hydration (AR) FDD 2023-04-07 as amended (Final v.9) - 2023-01-22
Document 2 ID	file://D:\Law Firm\CDMLAW\Franchises\Prime IV (fka Revivology)\FDD\AR\2024\Prime IV (AR) FDD 2024-04-04 (Final v.1) - 2024-04-09.docx
Description	Prime IV (AR) FDD 2024-04-04 (Final v.1) - 2024-04-09
Rendering set	Standard

Legend:		
Insertion		
<del>Deletion</del>		
Moved from		
Moved to		
Style change		
Format change		
Moved deletion		
Inserted cell		
Deleted cell		
Moved cell		
Split/Merged cell		
Padding cell		

Statistics:	
	Count
Insertions	456
Deletions	276
Moved from	1
Moved to	1
Style changes	0
Format changes	0

Total changes	734
---------------	-----